Final Proposed Filing - Coversheet

Instructions:

In accordance with Title 3 Chapter 25 of the Vermont Statutes Annotated and the "Rule on Rulemaking" adopted by the Office of the Secretary of State, this filing will be considered complete upon filing and acceptance of these forms with the Office of the Secretary of State, and the Legislative Committee on Administrative Rules.

All forms shall be submitted at the Office of the Secretary of State, no later than 3:30 pm on the last scheduled day of the work week.

The data provided in text areas of these forms will be used to generate a notice of rulemaking in the portal of "Proposed Rule Postings" online, and the newspapers of record if the rule is marked for publication. Publication of notices will be charged back to the promulgating agency.

PLEASE REMOVE ANY COVERSHEET OR FORM NOT REQUIRED WITH THE CURRENT FILING BEFORE DELIVERY!

Certification Statement: As the adopting Authority of this rule (see 3 V.S.A. § 801 (b) (11) for a definition), I approve the contents of this filing entitled:

Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures (Part 7)

/s/ Kristin L. McCl	lure		, on 10/17/25
	(signature)		(date)
Printed Name and Title: Kristin McClure, De Services	eputy Secretary,	Agency o	of Human
			RECEIVED BY:
☐ Coversheet			
☐ Adopting Page			
☐ Economic Impact Analysis			
☐ Environmental Impact Analys			
☐ Strategy for Maximizing Publ			
☐ Scientific Information Statem			
☐ Incorporated by Reference Sta			
☐ Clean text of the rule (Amend			
	ing changes from previous rule)		
☐ ICAR Minutes			

☐ Copy of Comments ☐ Responsiveness Summary

1. TITLE OF RULE FILING:

Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures (Part 7)

2. PROPOSED NUMBER ASSIGNED BY THE SECRETARY OF STATE 25P 030

3. ADOPTING AGENCY:

Agency of Human Services (AHS)

4. PRIMARY CONTACT PERSON:

(A PERSON WHO IS ABLE TO ANSWER QUESTIONS ABOUT THE CONTENT OF THE RULE).

Name: Dani Fuoco

Agency: Agency of Human Services

Mailing Address: 280 State Drive, NOB 1 South, Waterbury,

Vermont 05671-1010

Telephone: 802-585-4265 Fax: 802-241-0450

E-Mail: dani.fuoco@vermont.gov

Web URL (WHERE THE RULE WILL BE POSTED):

https://humanservices.vermont.gov/rules-

policies/health-care-rules

5. SECONDARY CONTACT PERSON:

(A SPECIFIC PERSON FROM WHOM COPIES OF FILINGS MAY BE REQUESTED OR WHO MAY ANSWER QUESTIONS ABOUT FORMS SUBMITTED FOR FILING IF DIFFERENT FROM THE PRIMARY CONTACT PERSON).

Name: Jessica Ploesser

Agency: Agency of Human Services

Mailing Address: 280 State Drive, NOB 1 South, Waterbury

VT 05671-1010

Telephone: 802-241-0454 Fax: 802-241-0450

E-Mail: jessica.ploesser@vermont.gov

6. RECORDS EXEMPTION INCLUDED WITHIN RULE:

(DOES THE RULE CONTAIN ANY PROVISION DESIGNATING INFORMATION AS CONFIDENTIAL; LIMITING ITS PUBLIC RELEASE; OR OTHERWISE, EXEMPTING IT FROM INSPECTION AND COPYING?) No

IF YES, CITE THE STATUTORY AUTHORITY FOR THE EXEMPTION:

N/A

PLEASE SUMMARIZE THE REASON FOR THE EXEMPTION:

N/A

7. LEGAL AUTHORITY / ENABLING LEGISLATION:

(THE SPECIFIC STATUTORY OR LEGAL CITATION FROM SESSION LAW INDICATING WHO THE ADOPTING ENTITY IS AND THUS WHO THE SIGNATORY SHOULD BE. THIS SHOULD BE A SPECIFIC CITATION NOT A CHAPTER CITATION).

- 3 V.S.A. 801(b)(11); 33 V.S.A. 1901(a)(1) and 1810
- 8. EXPLANATION OF HOW THE RULE IS WITHIN THE AUTHORITY OF THE AGENCY:

This rule amends an existing rule on eligibility and enrollment in the State of Vermont's health benefit programs. AHS's authority to adopt rules as identified above includes, by necessity, the authority to amend the rules and ensure continued alignment with federal and state guidance and law.

- 9. THE FILING HAS CHANGED SINCE THE FILING OF THE PROPOSED RULE.
- 10. THE AGENCY HAS INCLUDED WITH THIS FILING A LETTER EXPLAINING IN DETAIL WHAT CHANGES WERE MADE, CITING CHAPTER AND SECTION WHERE APPLICABLE.
- 11. SUBSTANTIAL ARGUMENTS AND CONSIDERATIONS WERE NOT RAISED FOR OR AGAINST THE ORIGINAL PROPOSAL.
- 12. THE AGENCY HAS NOT INCLUDED COPIES OF ALL WRITTEN SUBMISSIONS AND SYNOPSES OF ORAL COMMENTS RECEIVED.
- 13. THE AGENCY HAS NOT INCLUDED A LETTER EXPLAINING IN DETAIL THE REASONS FOR THE AGENCY'S DECISION TO REJECT OR ADOPT THEM.
- 14. CONCISE SUMMARY (150 words or Less):

This proposed rule amends Parts 1-5 and 7 of the 8-part Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment (HBEE) rule. Parts 1, 4, and 5 were last amended effective January 1, 2024. Parts 2, 3, and 7 were last amended effective January 1, 2025. Substantive revisions include: adding coverage of pre-release services for up to 90 days before release for sentenced, incarcerated individuals enrolled in Medicaid; using the Low Income Subsidy (LIS) family size definition for Medicare Savings Program (MSP) eligibility determinations; raising the income limit for Qualified Medicare Beneficiaries from 100% to 145% of the Federal Poverty Level (FPL) and Qualifying Individuals 135% to 195% FPL; changing the household composition for the Access Plan; modifying noticing requirements for eligibility verifications;

providing earlier Qualified Health Plan (QHP) effective dates for special enrollment periods and voluntary terminations.

15. EXPLANATION OF WHY THE RULE IS NECESSARY:

The changes align HBEE with federal and state guidance and law, provide clarification, correct information, improve clarity, and make technical corrections. Substantive revisions include those listed in the concise summary above.

16. EXPLANATION OF HOW THE RULE IS NOT ARBITRARY:

The rules are required to implement state and federal health care guidance and laws. Additionally, the rules are within the authority of the Secretary, are within the expertise of AHS, and are based on relevant factors including consideration of how the rules affect the people and entities listed below.

17. LIST OF PEOPLE, ENTERPRISES AND GOVERNMENT ENTITIES AFFECTED BY THIS RULE:

Applicants and enrollees of Medicaid and Qualified Health Plans with financial assistance;

Health law, policy, and related advocacy and community-based organizations and groups including the Office of the Health Care Advocate;

Health care providers, including Planned Parenthood of Northern New England;

Eligibility and enrollment assisters, including agents and brokers;

The Agency of Human Services including its departments.

18. BRIEF SUMMARY OF ECONOMIC IMPACT (150 words or Less):

AHS anticipates that some of the proposed changes to HBEE will have an economic impact on the State's budget, beginning SFY2026. The estimated gross annualized budget impact of implementing 90 days of pre-release services for Medicaid enrollees is \$ 1 million. The cost associated with MSP income eligibility expansion is estimated at \$4.5 million annually to the general fund. These changes, as well as changes to the MSP family size definition, Access Plan household composition, and QHP enrollment effective dates represent meaningful economic benefits to

eligible Vermonters.Other changes in Parts 1-5 and 7 align HBEE with federal and state guidance and law, provide clarification, correct information, improve clarity, and make technical corrections.

19. A HEARING WAS HELD.

20. HEARING INFORMATION

(The first hearing shall be no sooner than 30 days following the posting of notices online).

IF THIS FORM IS INSUFFICIENT TO LIST THE INFORMATION FOR EACH HEARING, PLEASE ATTACH A SEPARATE SHEET TO COMPLETE THE HEARING INFORMATION.

Date:

8/1/2025

Time:

1:00 PM

Street Address:

Agency of Human Services

Waterbury State Office Complex

Conference Room - Cherry C24, Room A-202

280 State Drive

Waterbury, Vermont

Zip Code:

05671

URL for Virtual: Virtual Hearing-Phone or Microsoft Teams Call
in (audio only) (802) 828-7667; Conference ID: 849 146
430#

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetupjoin/19%3ameeting_ODU5ZjQ0Y2UtYjE5Yy00MzBmLTlmZWYtMGEzZ TgwYWM5ZmUw%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%2220b 4933b-baad-433c-9c02-

70edcc7559c6%22%2c%220id%22%3a%2268357e2f-81e7-46d6-9b05-3f6d59784fce%22%7d

Date:	
Time:	AM
Street Address:	
Zip Code:	
URL for Virtual:	
RL for Virtual:	

Date:

Administrative Procedures Final Proposed Filing – Coversheet

Time:

AM

Street Address:

Zip Code:

URL for Virtual:

Date:

Time:

AM

Street Address:

Zip Code:

URL for Virtual:

21. DEADLINE FOR COMMENT (NO EARLIER THAN 7 DAYS FOLLOWING LAST HEARING):

8/8/2025

KEYWORDS (PLEASE PROVIDE AT LEAST 3 KEYWORDS OR PHRASES TO AID IN THE SEARCHABILITY OF THE RULE NOTICE ONLINE).

Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment

HBEE

Medicaid

Vermont Health Connect

Exchange

QHP

Oualified Health Plan

Health Benefit



OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY TEL: (802) 241-0440 FAX: (802) 241-0450

> JENNEY SAMUELSON SECRETARY

> KRISTIN MCCLURE DEPUTY SECRETARY

STATE OF VERMONT AGENCY OF HUMAN SERVICES

MEMORANDUM

TO: Sarah Copeland Hanzas, Secretary of State

FROM: Jenney Samuelson, Secretary, Agency of Human Services (

DATE: November 21, 2024

SUBJECT: Signatory Authority for Purposes of Authorizing Administrative Rules

I hereby designate Kristin McClure, Deputy Secretary, Agency of Human Services as signatory to fulfill the duties of the Secretary of the Agency of Human Services as the adopting authority for administrative rules as required by Vermont's Administrative Procedures Act, 3. V.S.A § 801 et seq.

CC: KristinMcClure@vermont.gov

Adopting Page

Instructions:

This form must accompany each filing made during the rulemaking process:

Note: To satisfy the requirement for an annotated text, an agency must submit the entire rule in annotated form with proposed and final proposed filings. Filing an annotated paragraph or page of a larger rule is not sufficient. Annotation must clearly show the changes to the rule.

When possible, the agency shall file the annotated text, using the appropriate page or pages from the Code of Vermont Rules as a basis for the annotated version. New rules need not be accompanied by an annotated text.

- TITLE OF RULE FILING: Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures (Part 7)
- 2. ADOPTING AGENCY: Agency of Human Services (AHS)
- 3. TYPE OF FILING (PLEASE CHOOSE THE TYPE OF FILING FROM THE DROPDOWN MENU BASED ON THE DEFINITIONS PROVIDED BELOW):
 - **AMENDMENT** Any change to an already existing rule, even if it is a complete rewrite of the rule, it is considered an amendment if the rule is replaced with other text.
 - **NEW RULE** A rule that did not previously exist even under a different name.
 - **REPEAL** The removal of a rule in its entirety, without replacing it with other text.

This filing is AN AMENDMENT OF AN EXISTING RULE

4. LAST ADOPTED (PLEASE PROVIDE THE SOS LOG#, TITLE AND EFFECTIVE DATE OF THE LAST ADOPTION FOR THE EXISTING RULE):

Part 1 - General Provisions and Definitions, SOS # 23P024, effective 1/1/2024; Part 2 - Eligibility Standards, SOS #24P031, effective 1/1/2025; Part 3 - Nonfinancial Eligibility Requirements, SOS # 24P032, effective 1/1/2025; Part 4- Special Rules for Medicaid

Administrative Procedures Adopted Page

Coverage of Long-Term Services and Supports - Eligibility and Post-Eligibility, SOS #23P027, effective 1/1/2024; Part 5 - Financial Methodologies, SOS # 23P028, effective 1/1/2024; Part 7 - Eligibility and Enrollment Procedures, SOS # 24P033, effective 1/1/2025.

Economic Impact Analysis

Instructions:

In completing the economic impact analysis, an agency analyzes and evaluates the anticipated costs and benefits to be expected from adoption of the rule; estimates the costs and benefits for each category of people enterprises and government entities affected by the rule; compares alternatives to adopting the rule; and explains their analysis concluding that rulemaking is the most appropriate method of achieving the regulatory purpose. If no impacts are anticipated, please specify "No impact anticipated" in the field.

Rules affecting or regulating schools or school districts must include cost implications to local school districts and taxpayers in the impact statement, a clear statement of associated costs, and consideration of alternatives to the rule to reduce or ameliorate costs to local school districts while still achieving the objectives of the rule (see 3 V.S.A. § 832b for details).

Rules affecting small businesses (excluding impacts incidental to the purchase and payment of goods and services by the State or an agency thereof), must include ways that a business can reduce the cost or burden of compliance or an explanation of why the agency determines that such evaluation isn't appropriate, and an evaluation of creative, innovative or flexible methods of compliance that would not significantly impair the effectiveness of the rule or increase the risk to the health, safety, or welfare of the public or those affected by the rule.

1. TITLE OF RULE FILING:

Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures (Part 7)

2. ADOPTING AGENCY:

Agency of Human Services (AHS)

3. CATEGORY OF AFFECTED PARTIES:

LIST CATEGORIES OF PEOPLE, ENTERPRISES, AND GOVERNMENTAL ENTITIES POTENTIALLY AFFECTED BY THE ADOPTION OF THIS RULE AND THE ESTIMATED COSTS AND BENEFITS ANTICIPATED:

Parties impacted:

Applicants and enrollees of Medicaid and Qualified Health Plans with financial assistance;

Health law, policy, and related advocacy and community-based organizations and groups including the Office of the Health Care Advocate;

Health care providers, including Planned Parenthood of Northern New England;

Eligibility and enrollment assisters, including agents and brokers;

The Agency of Human Services including its departments. Anticipated costs and benefits of this rule:

AHS anticipates that some of the proposed changes to HBEE will have an economic impact on the State's budget, beginning SFY2026. The estimated gross annualized budget impact of implementing 90 days of pre-release services for Medicaid enrollees is \$1 million. The cost associated with MSP income eligibility expansion is estimated at \$4.5 million annually to the general fund. Anticipated costs associated with recently-enacted legislation further expanding MSP income eligibility are not included in this annualized estimate.

It is estimated that the expansion of Qualified Medicare Beneficiary and Qualifying Individual MSP eligibility, as well as the family size definition change and use of LIS leads data to facilitate enrollment into MSPs, will represent a meaningful financial benefit to eligible Vermonters, in particular older adults with low income and/or disabilities. People newly eligible for MSP under this expansion will save an extra \$2,200 annually.

Changes to the family size definition for MSP enrollees is associated with a one-time implementation cost to Vermont due to required system changes and worker training of \$10,000 but is not associated with an annualized administrative cost or savings.

Changes to the family planning household composition definition is not expected to have an impact to the State's budget. However, low-income Vermonters who are over the income limit for full Medicaid will be able to have their eligibility for the Access Plan determined using a more generous definition of household

Revised January 10, 2023

page 2

composition. Planned Parenthood of Northern New England may be able to enroll more people into Access Plan, for which Medicaid provides funding.

Changing the default effective date for coverage resulting from a special enrollment period is beneficial to QHP enrollees and the health care system by reducing coverage gaps and the risk of uncompensated care.

Allowing earlier effective dates for voluntary terminations of QHP coverage benefits enrollees by allowing them to avoid one to two months of premium costs. This change does not adversely impact issuers or the insurance pool since issuers have the opportunity to decline a termination request based on utilization.

Modifying and allowing for more flexibility in the verification noticing process for Medicaid applicants is expected to reduce mailing administration and material costs by approximately \$115,000 annually. The impact to applicants is anticipated to be positive since this change streamlines the application process, improves clarity and reduces misunderstanding, and promotes timely determinations of eligibility.

4. IMPACT ON SCHOOLS:

INDICATE ANY IMPACT THAT THE RULE WILL HAVE ON PUBLIC EDUCATION, PUBLIC SCHOOLS, LOCAL SCHOOL DISTRICTS AND/OR TAXPAYERS CLEARLY STATING ANY ASSOCIATED COSTS:

No impact.

5. ALTERNATIVES: Consideration of alternatives to the rule to reduce or ameliorate costs to local school districts while still achieving the objective of the rule.

Not applicable.

6. IMPACT ON SMALL BUSINESSES:

INDICATE ANY IMPACT THAT THE RULE WILL HAVE ON SMALL BUSINESSES (EXCLUDING IMPACTS INCIDENTAL TO THE PURCHASE AND PAYMENT OF GOODS AND SERVICES BY THE STATE OR AN AGENCY THEREOF):

No impact.

7. SMALL BUSINESS COMPLIANCE: EXPLAIN WAYS A BUSINESS CAN REDUCE THE COST/BURDEN OF COMPLIANCE OR AN EXPLANATION OF WHY THE AGENCY DETERMINES THAT SUCH EVALUATION ISN'T APPROPRIATE.

Not applicable.

8. COMPARISON:

COMPARE THE IMPACT OF THE RULE WITH THE ECONOMIC IMPACT OF OTHER ALTERNATIVES TO THE RULE, INCLUDING NO RULE ON THE SUBJECT OR A RULE HAVING SEPARATE REQUIREMENTS FOR SMALL BUSINESS:

There are no alternatives to the adoption of this rule. The rule is required to implement state and federal law.

9. SUFFICIENCY: DESCRIBE HOW THE ANALYSIS WAS CONDUCTED, IDENTIFYING RELEVANT INTERNAL AND/OR EXTERNAL SOURCES OF INFORMATION USED.

AHS has analyzed and evaluated the anticipated costs and benefits to be expected from the adoption of these rules including considering the costs and benefits for each category of persons and entities described above. There are no alternatives to the adoption of this rule; it is necessary to ensure continued alignment with federal and state guidance and law on eligibility and enrollment in health benefits programs.

Environmental Impact Analysis

Instructions:

In completing the environmental impact analysis, an agency analyzes and evaluates the anticipated environmental impacts (positive or negative) to be expected from adoption of the rule; compares alternatives to adopting the rule; explains the sufficiency of the environmental impact analysis. If no impacts are anticipated, please specify "No impact anticipated" in the field.

Examples of Environmental Impacts include but are not limited to:

- Impacts on the emission of greenhouse gases
- Impacts on the discharge of pollutants to water
- Impacts on the arability of land
- Impacts on the climate
- Impacts on the flow of water
- Impacts on recreation
- Or other environmental impacts

1. TITLE OF RULE FILING:

Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures (Part 7)

2. ADOPTING AGENCY:

Agency of Human Services (AHS)

- 3. GREENHOUSE GAS: EXPLAIN HOW THE RULE IMPACTS THE EMISSION OF GREENHOUSE GASES (E.G. TRANSPORTATION OF PEOPLE OR GOODS; BUILDING INFRASTRUCTURE; LAND USE AND DEVELOPMENT, WASTE GENERATION, ETC.):

 No impact anticipated.
- 4. WATER: EXPLAIN HOW THE RULE IMPACTS WATER (E.G. DISCHARGE / ELIMINATION OF POLLUTION INTO VERMONT WATERS, THE FLOW OF WATER IN THE STATE, WATER QUALITY ETC.):

No impact anticipated.

5. LAND: EXPLAIN HOW THE RULE IMPACTS LAND (E.G. IMPACTS ON FORESTRY, AGRICULTURE ETC.):

No impact anticipated.

- 6. RECREATION: EXPLAIN HOW THE RULE IMPACTS RECREATION IN THE STATE: No impact anticipated.
- 7. CLIMATE: EXPLAIN HOW THE RULE IMPACTS THE CLIMATE IN THE STATE: No impact anticipated.
- 8. OTHER: EXPLAIN HOW THE RULE IMPACT OTHER ASPECTS OF VERMONT'S ENVIRONMENT:

 No impact anticipated.
- 9. SUFFICIENCY: DESCRIBE HOW THE ANALYSIS WAS CONDUCTED, IDENTIFYING RELEVANT INTERNAL AND/OR EXTERNAL SOURCES OF INFORMATION USED.

 Not applicable.

Public Input Maximization Plan

Instructions:

Agencies are encouraged to hold hearings as part of their strategy to maximize the involvement of the public in the development of rules. Please complete the form below by describing the agency's strategy for maximizing public input (what it did do, or will do to maximize the involvement of the public).

This form must accompany each filing made during the rulemaking process:

1. TITLE OF RULE FILING:

Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures (Part 7)

2. ADOPTING AGENCY:

Agency of Human Services (AHS)

3. PLEASE DESCRIBE THE AGENCY'S STRATEGY TO MAXIMIZE PUBLIC INVOLVEMENT IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROPOSED RULE, LISTING THE STEPS THAT HAVE BEEN OR WILL BE TAKEN TO COMPLY WITH THAT STRATEGY:

AHS consulted with key stakeholders on the development of policies in this rulemaking. AHS took input from the Office of the Health Care Advocate/Vermont Legal Aid, Qualified Health Plan issuers, assisters, providers, and members through the Medicaid & Exchange Advisory Committee.

The proposed rule was posted on the AHS website for public comment, and a public hearing was held on August 1, 2025. No one attended the hearing. When the proposed rule was filed with the Office of the Secretary of State, AHS provided notice and access to the rule, through the Global Commitment Register, to all persons who subscribe to the Global Commitment Register. The public comment period ended on August 8, 2025. No comments were received. Parts 1,2,3,5 and 7 have been amended since the proposed filing to bring the rule into alignment with recently issued federal law, regulations and guidance, to align the rule with

Public Input

recently enacted state legislation, and to provide clarification and correct technical errors. These changes are included in the Global Commitment Register Notice as well as the memo attached to this filing.

The Global Commitment Register is a database that provides notification of policy changes and clarification of existing Medicaid policy, including rulemaking, under Vermont's 1115 Global Commitment to Health waiver. Anyone can subscribe to the Global Commitment Register. Subscribers will receive email notification of the filing including hyperlinks to the documents posted on the Global Commitment Register and an explanation of how to provide comment and be involved in the rulemaking.

4. BEYOND GENERAL ADVERTISEMENTS, PLEASE LIST THE PEOPLE AND ORGANIZATIONS THAT HAVE BEEN OR WILL BE INVOLVED IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROPOSED RULE:

Agency of Human Services including its departments; Agency of Administration;

Department of Financial Regulation;

Medicaid and Exchange Advisory Committee;

Representatives of Vermont's Health Insurance Industry, including the Qualified Health Plan issuers;

Eligibility and enrollment assisters, including agents and brokers;

Health law, policy and related advocacy and community-based organizations and groups, including the Office of the Health Care Advocate at Vermont Legal Aid.

Vermont Agency of Administration

Interagency Committee on Administrative Rules (ICAR) Minutes

Date/Time: June 9, 2025, 2:00 PM

Location: Virtually via Microsoft Teams

Members Present: Chair Nick Kramer, Diane Sherman, Jared Adler,

Jennifer Mojo, John Kessler, and Natalie Weill

Members Absent: Michael Obuchowski, and Nicole Dubuque

Minutes By: Melissa Mazza-Paquette

- ▶ 2:01 p.m. meeting called to order.
- Review and approval of minutes from the May 12, 2025 meeting.
- No additions/deletions to agenda. Agenda approved as drafted.
- ▶ Public comments made by Sylvia Knight pertaining to the first proposed rule.
- Presentation of Proposed Rules with recommended changes on pages to follow.
 - 1) Best Management Practices for the Use of Neonicotinoid Treated Article Seeds and Neonicotinoid Pesticides, Agency of Agriculture, Food & Markets
 - 2) 2023 Vermont Electrical Safety Rules, Department of Public Safety, Division of Fire Safety, Vermont Electricians' Licensing Board
 - 3) The 2025 Vermont Plumbing Rules, Department of Public Safety, Division of Fire Safety, Vermont Electricians' Licensing Board
 - 4) 2025 Vermont Fire & Building Safety Code, Department of Public Safety, Division of Fire Safety
 - 5) Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, General Provisions and Definition (Part 1), Agency of Human Services
 - 6) Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility Standards (Part 2), Agency of Human Services
 - 7) Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Nonfinancial Eligibility Requirements (Part 3), Agency of Human Services
 - 8) Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Special Rules for Medicaid Coverage of Long-Term Care Services and Supports- Eligibility (Part 4), Agency of Human Services



Vermont Agency of Administration

Proposed Rule: Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures (Part 7), Agency of Human Services

Presented By: Dani Fuoco, Robin Chapman, and Emily Belanger

Motion made to accept the rule by John Kessler, seconded by Jared Adler, and passed unanimously except for Natalie Weill who abstained, with the following recommendations:

- 1) Proposed Filing Coversheet:
 - a. #8: Spell out "FPL" and put the acronym in parentheticals.
 - b. #12: Identify and summarize the impact of those listed in #11.
- Public Input Maximization Plan #3: Clarify that everybody that is subscribed to the register will get information, including members of the Medicaid and Exchange Advisory Committee.





State of Vermont
Agency of Human Services
280 State Drive
Waterbury, VT 05671-1000
www.humanservices.vermont.gov

Jenney Samuelson, Secretary [phone] 802-241-0440 [fax] 802-241-0450

Summary of Changes Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment (HBEE) Rule (GCRs 25-050 through 25-055)

Following the filing of proposed revisions to the HBEE rule in GCRs 25-050 through 25-055, additional changes are being made to (1) bring the rule into alignment with recently issued federal law, regulations and guidance; (2) bring the rule into alignment with recently enacted state legislation; (3) provide clarification; (4) add clarity and improve consistency; and (5) correct technical errors.

The following is a list of these additional changes and the reasons for them. All changes being made are identified in gray highlight in the annotated version of the final proposed rule being filed contemporaneously herewith.

The changes, in order by section number, are as follows:

PART ONE

Section 3.00 (definition of "long-term care services and supports") – To provide clarification, revise description of DAIL's brain injury program to reflect change in services provided under that program

PART TWO

Section 8.07(a)(4) – To provide clarification, revise text to add the effective date for the new definition of "family size" (effective 4/1/26)

Section 8.07(b)(1)(i) – To align with recent state legislation (Act 27 of 2025, Sec. E.306.4), increase the QMB program income threshold from 145% to 150% of the federal poverty level

Section 8.07(b)(3)(i)(B) – To align with recent state legislation (Act 27 of 2025, Sec. E.306.4), increase the QI program income threshold from 195% to 202% of the federal poverty level (to maximum percentage allowed based on increase in QMB threshold)

Section 12.03(e) - To align with recently-issued federal law, delete this rule section in its entirety

PART THREE

Section 17.01(g)(16) – To align with recently-issued federal regulation, revise text of the DACA exception to the definition of "lawfully present" (to reinstate the applicability of the exception to QHP eligibility)

PART FIVE

Section 29.12(d)(2) – To add clarity, revise text to include an explanation of when rental income is considered self-employment income

Section 29.14(a)(2)(ii) - To fix a technical error, revise cross-reference to rule on standard deductions

PART SEVEN

Section 56.05 – To fix a technical error, revise cross-reference in footnote

Section 58.01(g) – To align with recently-issued federal law, delete text added in proposed rule from (g)(2)(iii) to (g)(2)(viii)

Section 71.03(d)(17) – To provide clarification, rephrase the description of this Special Enrollment Period triggering event



Table of Contents

Part Seven Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures1		
51.00	Automatic entitlement to Medicaid following a determination of eligibility under other programs	1
52.00	Application	1
52.01	In general	1
52.02	Application filing	1
53.00	Attestation and verification – in general	3
54.00	Attestation and verification of citizenship and immigration status.	5
54.01	Definitions	5
54.02	Declaration of citizenship or immigration status.	
54.03	Verification frequency	
<u>54.04</u> 54.05	Electronic verification	
54.06	Individuals not required to document citizenship or national status for Medicaid	
54.07	Documentary evidence of citizenship and identity	
54.08	Documentation of immigration status for qualified non-citizens.	12
54.09	Documentation of entry date for determining the Medicaid five-year bar for qualified non-citizens	
54.10	[Reserved]	
54.11	Visitors, tourists, and some workers and diplomats ineligible for Medicaid	
55.00	Attestation and verification of other nonfinancial information	15
55.01	Attestation only	
55.02	Verification of attestation	
56.00	Attestation and verification of financial information	18
56.01	Data	
<u>56.02</u> 56.03	Verification process for Medicaid Verification process for APTC and CSR – general procedures	
56.04	Eligibility for alternate APTC and CSR verification procedures	
56.05	Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: small decrease in projected household income	

56.06	Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: large decrease in projected household income and	
situati	ons where tax data are unavailable	23
56.07	Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: Increases in household income when tax data are	
unava	ilable	24
56.08	Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: following 90-day period	24
56.09	[Reserved]	25
56.10		
56.11	Acceptance of attestation	25
F7.00		
57.00	Inconsistencies	25
58.00	Determination of eligibility for health-benefits programs	29
58.01	In general	29
58.02	Special rules relating to APTC eligibility	32
59.00	Special QHP eligibility standards and process for Indians	32
59.01	Eligibility for CSR.	32
59.02	Special cost-sharing rule for Indians regardless of income	33
59.03	Verification related to Indian status	33
60.00	Computing the premium-assistance credit amount	33
60.01	In general	33
60.02		
60.03		
60.04		
60.05		
60.06		
60.07		
60.08		1.000.0000
60.09		
60.10		
<u>60.11</u>		
60.12	Households that include individuals who are not lawfully present	43

61.00	Timely determination of eligibility	44
62.00	Interviews	45
63.00	Individual choice	45
64.00	Premiums	45
64.01	In general	46
64.02	Public-notice requirements for Medicaid	48
64.03	[Reserved]	48
64.04	Ongoing Medicaid premium billing and payment	48
64.05	Partial payment	49
64.06	Late payment/grace period	49
64.07	Dr. Dynasaur disenrollment protection	50
64.08	[Reserved]	<u>51</u>
64.09	Medical incapacity for VPharm	<u>51</u>
64.10	Medicaid premium payment balances.	51
64.11	Refund of prospective Medicaid premium payments	51
64.12	[Reserved]	52
64.13	Appeal of Medicaid	
65.00	[Reserved]	52
66.00	Presumptive Medicaid eligibility determined by hospitals	52
66.01	Basis	52
66.02	In general	
66.03	Procedures	
66.04	Presumptive coverage	
66.05	Notice and fair hearing rules	<u>56</u>
67.00	General notice standards	56
67.01	Use of electronic notices	56
68.00	Notice of decision and appeal rights	57
68.01	Notice of decision concerning eligibility	57

68.02	Advance notice of Medicaid adverse action decision	59
69.00	Medicaid corrective payment	60
70.00	Medicaid enrollment	60
70.01		
70.01 70.02	Premium obligation; initial billing and payment	
71.00	Enrollment of qualified individuals in QHPs	62
71.01	In general	
71.02	Annual open enrollment periods	
71.03	Special enrollment periods (SEP)	<u>64</u>
72.00	Duration of QHP eligibility determinations without enrollment	71
73.00	Eligibility redetermination during a benefit year	72
73.01	General requirement	72
73.02	Verification of reported changes	
73.03	Reestablishment of annual renewal date for Medicaid enrollees	
73.04	Periodic examination of data sources	72
73.05	Redetermination and notification of eligibility	73
73.06	Effective dates for QHP eligibility redeterminations	74
73.07	Recalculation of APTC/CSR	75
74.00	[Reserved]	75
75.00	Eligibility renewal	76
75.01	In general .	
75.02	Renewal procedures for QHP enrollment	
75.03	Renewal procedures for Medicaid.	76
76.00	Termination of QHP enrollment or coverage	77
77.00	Administration of APTC and CSR	81
78.00	Information reporting by AHS	83
79.00	[Reserved]	84

Part Seven Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures

Part Seven sets forth the application processing and enrollment requirements for health benefits, including verification of eligibility factors, determination of premium assistance amounts, billing and collection of Medicaid premiums, and periodic renewals of eligibility.

- 51.00 Automatic entitlement to Medicaid following a determination of eligibility under other programs¹ (01/01/2025, GCR 24-077)
 - (a) <u>Automatic enrollment of certain individuals in Medicaid</u>. A separate application for Medicaid is not required from an individual who receives SSI or AABD.
 - (b) Automatic enrollment of SSI recipients in the Qualified Medicare Beneficiary coverage group. A separate application for the Qualified Medicare Beneficiary (QMB) coverage group described in § 8.07(b)(1) is not required from an individual who receives SSI.
- 52.00 Application² (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)
 - 52.01 In general (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

An individual will be afforded the opportunity to apply for health benefits at any time, without delay.3

- 52.02 Application filing4 (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)
 - (a) <u>The application</u>. A single, streamlined application will be used to determine eligibility and to collect information necessary for:
 - (1) Enrollment in a OHP;
 - (2) APTC
 - (3) **CSR**
 - Vermont Premium Reduction;

^{1 42} CFR § 435.909.

² 42 CFR § 435.907; 45 CFR §§ 155.310(a) and 155.405.

³ 42 CFR § 435.906; 45 CFR § 155.310(c).

^{4 42} CFR § 435.907; 45 CFR § 155.405.

- (5) Vermont Cost Sharing Reduction; and
- (6) MAGI-based Medicaid. For Medicaid categories that are not based on MAGI methodologies, the single, streamlined application may be supplemented with a form (or forms) to collect additional information, or an appropriate, alternative application may be used.
- (b) Filing the application. AHS will:
 - (1) Accept the application from an application filer; and
 - (2) Provide the tools to file an application:
 - (i) Via an internet website;
 - (ii) By telephone through a call center;
 - (iii) By mail;
 - (iv) Through other commonly available electronic means; and
 - (v) In person.
- (c) Assistance. 5 AHS will provide assistance to any individual seeking help with the application or renewal process, in the manner prescribed in § 5.01
- (d) Application filers. An application will be accepted from:
 - (1) The applicant;
 - (2) An adult who is in the applicant's household;
 - (3) An authorized representative; or
 - (4) If the applicant is a minor or incapacitated, someone acting responsibly for the applicant.
- (e) Missing informations
 - The applicant's eligibility for health benefits will not be determined before the applicant provides answers to all required questions on the application.
 - (2) If an incomplete application is received, the applicant will be sent a request for answers to all of the unanswered questions necessary to determine eligibility. The request will include a response due date,

⁵ 42 CFR § 435.908.

^{6 45} CFR § 155.310(k).

which will be no earlier than 15 days after the date the request is sent to the applicant.

- (3) If a full response to the request is received on or before the request due date, the eligibility process will be activated for determining:
 - (i) Coverage, based on the date the application was originally received; or
 - (ii) The need to request any corroborative information necessary to determine eligibility.
- (4) If responses to all unanswered questions necessary for determining eligibility are not received by the response due date, the applicant will be notified that AHS is unable to determine their eligibility for health benefits. The date that the incomplete application was received will not be used in any subsequent eligibility determinations.
- (f) <u>Limits on information</u>. An applicant will be required to provide only the information necessary to make an eligibility determination or for a purpose directly connected to the administration of health-benefits programs.
- (g) <u>Information collection from non-applicants</u>. Information regarding citizenship, status as a national, or immigration status will not be requested for an individual who is not seeking health benefits for themselves.
- (h) <u>Signature required</u>. An initial application must be signed under penalty of perjury. Electronic, including telephonically-recorded, signatures and handwritten signatures transmitted via any other electronic transmission will be accepted.
- (i) <u>Accessibility</u>. Any application or supplemental form must be accessible to individuals who are limited English proficient and individuals who have disabilities, consistent with the provisions of § 5.01.

53.00 Attestation and verification – in general (01/01/202601/01/2024, GCR 25-05523-087)

- (a) <u>Basis and scope</u>. The income and eligibility verification requirements set forth in §§ 53.00 through 56.00 are based on §§ 1137, 1902(a)(4), 1902(a)(19), 1902(a)(46)(B), 1902(ee), 1903(r)(3), 1903(x), 1940, and 1943(b)(3) of the <u>Social Security</u> Act, and § 1413 of the ACA.
- (b) <u>In general</u>. AHS will verify or obtain information as provided in §§ 53.00 through 56.00 before making a determination about an individual's eligibility for health benefits. Such information will be used in making the eligibility determination. See § 58.00 for details on the eligibility determination process.
- (c) <u>Attestation.</u> Except where the law requires other procedures (such as for citizenship and immigration-status information), attestation of information needed to determine the eligibility of an individual for health benefits will be accepted (either self-attestation by the individual or attestation by an adult who is in the individual's

^{7 42} CFR § 435.907(e).

^{8 45} CFR § 155.310(a)(2).

^{9 42} CFR § 435.945(a).

household, an authorized representative, or, if the individual is under age 18¹⁰ or incapacitated, someone acting responsibly for the individual) without requiring further information (including documentation) from the individual.

- (d) <u>Use of federal electronic verification service</u>. ¹¹ To the extent that information related to determining eligibility for health benefits is available through an electronic service established by HHS, AHS will obtain the information through such service, unless AHS has secured HHS approval of alternative procedures described in (e) below. ¹²
- (e) Flexibility in information collection and verification. Subject to approval by HHS, Alignay request and use information from a source or sources alternative to those listed in § 56.01(b), or through a mechanism other than the electronic service described in (d) above, provided that such alternative source or mechanism will reduce the administrative costs and burdens on individuals and the state while maximizing accuracy, minimizing delay, and meeting applicable requirements relating to confidentiality, disclosure, maintenance, or use of information.
- (f) Notice of intent to obtain and use information.¹³ Before it requests information for an individual from another agency or program, AHS will inform the individual that it will obtain and use information available to it to verify income, resources (when applicable), and eligibility or for other purposes directly connected to the administration of a health-benefits program or to empliment in a QHP.
- (g) Security of electronic information exchanges. Information exchanged electronically between AHS and any other agency or program will be serif and received via secure electronic interfaces, as specified in § 4.09. Any such exchange of data will be made pursuant to written agreements with such other agencies or programs, which will provide for appropriate safeguards limiting the use and disclosure of information as required by federal or state law or regulations.
- (h) Limitation on scope of information requests
 - (1) An individual will not be required to provide information beyond the minimum necessary to support eligibility and enrollment processes.
 - (2) An individual will not be required to provide additional information or documentation unless information

¹⁰ In its response to comments on its proposed rule, CMS indicated that "[s]tate law and regulation establish who may file an application for an insurance affordability program on behalf of a child under age 21, and nothing in the Affordable Care Act or these regulations alters State authority or flexibility on this matter." 77 FR 17,156 (March 23, 2012). In Vermont, the age of majority is 18 1 VSA § 173.

¹¹ 42 CFR § 435.949(b).

^{12 42} CFR § 435.945(k); 45 CFR § 155.315(h).

^{13 42} CFR § 435.945(f).

^{14 42} CFR § 435.945(i).

needed by AHS cannot be obtained electronically or the information obtained electronically is not reasonably compatible, as that term is defined in § 57.00(a), with information provided by or on behalf of the individual.

- (i) <u>Limitation on use of evidence of immigration status</u>. Evidence of immigration status may not be used to determine that an individual is not a Vermont resident.
- (i)(j) Verification plans. For purposes of Medicaid eligibility, AHS has developed, and maintains, verification plans describing the verification policies and procedures it has adopted to implement the provisions set forth herein.

54.00 Attestation and verification of citizenship and immigration status (01/01/202601/01/2025, GCR 25-05524-077)

54.01 Definitions (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

For definitions relevant to citizenship and immigration status, see § 17.00.

54.02 Declaration of citizenship or immigration status (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Except as provided in § 54.06 for certain individuals applying for Medicaid, and except for employees enrolling in a qualified employer-sponsored plan, an individual seeking health benefits must sign a declaration that they are:

- (a) A citizen or national of the United States (§ 17.01(a) and (c));
- (b) A qualified non-citizen (§ 17.01(d)); or
- (c) Lawfully present in the United States (§ 17.01(g)).

For the effect that citizenship and immigration status has on eligibility for health benefits, see § 17.00.

54.03 Verification frequency (01/15/2019, GCR 18-064)

- (a) <u>Citizenship</u>. ¹⁵ Verification or documentation of citizenship is a one-time activity; once an individual's citizenship is documented and recorded, subsequent changes in eligibility should not require repeating the documentation unless later evidence raises a guestion about the individual's citizenship.
- (b) Immigration status.¹⁶ Immigration status, including lawful presence, must be verified or documented at the time of initial application and, for a Medicaid enrollee, at the time of eligibility renewal. In verifying immigration status at the time of renewal, AHS will first rely on information provided at the time of initial application to determine ongoing eligibility. AHS will only require the individual to provide further documentation or to reverify satisfactory status if it cannot verify continued eligibility based on the information already available to it.

^{15 42} CFR § 435.956(a)(4)(ii).

¹⁶ CMS SHO Letter No. 10-006 (July 1, 2010), p. 5.

54.04 Electronic verification¹⁷ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

- (a) <u>Verification with records from the SSA</u>. For an individual who attests to citizenship and has a Social Security number, AHS will transmit their Social Security number and other identifying information to HHS, which will submit it to the SSA for verification.
- (b) Verification with the records of DHS. For an individual who has documentation that can be verified through DHS and who either attests to lawful immigration status or lawful presence, or who attests to citizenship and for whom AHS cannot substantiate a claim of citizenship through SSA, AHS will transmit information from the individual's documentation and other identifying information to HHS, which will submit necessary information to DHS for verification.

54.05 Inconsistencies and inability to verify information (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

- (a) In general. Except as provided in § 54.06, with respect to citizenship, lawful presence or satisfactory immigration status which cannot be verified through SSA or DHS AHS will
 - (1) Follow the procedures specified in § 57.00 (inconsistencies), except that:
 - (i) The opportunity period described in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii) during which the individual must submit documentation or resolve the inconsistency begins with the date the notice described in § 57.00(c)(2)(i) is received by rather than sent to, the individual and, for both QHP and Medicaid purposes, extends 90 days from that date. The date on which the notice is received is considered to be five days after the date on the notice, unless the individual demonstrates that they did not receive the notice within the live-day period.
 - (ii) The opportunity period may be extended beyond 90 days for QHP purposes, and for Medicaid purposes for individuals declaring to be in satisfactory immigration status, if the individual is making a geodefaith effort to resolve any inconsistencies or AHS needs more time to complete the verification process.
 - (2) If the individual does not have a Social Security number, assist the individual in obtaining a Social Security number,
 - (3) Attempt to resolve any inconsistencies, including typographical or other clerical errors, between information provided by the individual and data from an electronic data source, and resubmit corrected information to the electronic data source;
 - (4) Provide the individual with information on how to contact the source of the electronic data so they can

¹⁷ 42 CFR § 435.956; 45 CFR § 155.315(c).

¹⁸ 42 CFR § 435.956; 45 CFR 155.315(c)(3).

^{19 42} CFR § 435.910.

attempt to resolve inconsistencies directly with such data source; and

- (5) Permit the individual to provide other documentation of citizenship or immigration status.²⁰
- (b) <u>Eligibility activities during opportunity period</u>.²¹ During the opportunity period described in paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (ii) of this subsection, AHS will:
 - Not delay, deny, reduce, or terminate benefits for an individual who is otherwise eligible for health benefits.
 - (2) Begin to furnish Medicaid benefits to otherwise eligible individuals effective on the date of the application containing the declaration of citizenship or immigration status by or on behalf of the individual.
 - (3) If relevant, proceed with respect to QHP enrollment, APTC, and CSR, as provided for in § 57.00(c)(4).²²
- (c) <u>Failure to complete verification during opportunity period</u>. If, by the end of the opportunity period described in paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (ii) of this subsection, the individual's citizenship or immigration status has not been verified in accordance with paragraph (a) of this subsection. AHS will:
 - (1) With regard to the individual's eligibility for Medicaid, take action within 30 days to terminate eligibility.²³
 - (2) With regard to the individual's eligibility for enrollment in a QHP, APTC and CSR, proceed in accordance with the provisions of § 57.00(a/4)(ii)
- (d) Records of verification. AHS will maintain a record of having verified citizenship or immigration status for each individual in a case record or electronic database.

54.06 Individuals not required to document citizenship or national status for Medicaid²⁵ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

The following individuals are not required to document citizenship or national status as a condition of receipt of Medicaid benefits:

(a) An individual receiving SSI benefits under Title XVI of the Act;

²⁰ 42 CFR §§ 435.956(b)(1)(iii), 435.406 and 435.407.

²¹ 42 CFR § 435.956(a)(5); 45 CFR § 155.315(f)(4).

²² 45 CFR § 155.315(c)(3).

^{23 42} CFR § 435.956(b)(3).

^{24 45} CFR § 155.315(f)(5).

^{25 42} CFR § 435.406(a)(1)(iii).

- (b) An individual entitled to or enrolled in any part of Medicare;
- (c) An individual receiving Social Security disability insurance benefits under § 223 of the Act or monthly benefits under § 202 of the Act, based on the individual's disability (as defined in § 223(d) of the Act);
- (d) An individual who is in foster care and who is assisted under Title IV-B of the Act, and an individual who is a recipient of foster-care maintenance or adoption assistance payments under Title IV-E of the Act; and
- (e) A child born in the United States on or after April 1, 2009, who was deemed eligible for Medicaid as a newborn (§ 9.03(b)).²⁶

54.07 Documentary evidence of citizenship and identity (01/01/2025, GCR 24-077)

- (a) Definition: available. Document exists and can be obtained within the period of time specified in § 54.05.
- (b) <u>Standalone evidence of citizenship</u>.²⁷ The following will be accepted as sufficient documentary evidence of citizenship:
 - (1) A U.S. passport, including a U.S. Passport Card issued by the Department of State, without regard to any expiration date as long as such passport or Card was issued without limitation.
 - (2) A Certificate of Naturalization.
 - A Certificate of U.S. Citizenship.
 - (4) A valid state-issued driver's license if the state issuing the license requires proof of U.S. citizenship, or obtains and verifies a Social Security number from the applicant who is a citizen before issuing such license.
 - (5) Tribal documents:
 - (i) Documentary evidence issued by a federally-recognized Indian tribe, as published in the Federal Register by the Bureau of Indian Affairs within the U.S. Department of the Interior, and including tribes located in a State that has an international border, which:
 - (A) Identifies the federally-recognized Indian tribe that issued the document;
 - (B) Identifies the individual by name; and
 - (C) Confirms the individual's membership, enrollment, or affiliation with the tribe.
 - (ii) Documents described in paragraph (b)(5)(i) of this subsection include, but are not limited to:

²⁶ Section 1903(x) of the Act.

²⁷ 42 CFR § 435.407(a).

- (iii) A tribal enrollment card;
- (iv) A Certificate of Degree of Indian Blood;
- (v) A tribal census document;
- (vi) Documents on tribal letterhead, issued under the signature of the appropriate tribal official, that meet the requirements of paragraph (b)(5)(i) of this subsection.
- (6) A data match with the Social Security Administration.
- (7) At state option, a cross-match with a state vital statistics agency documenting a record of birth.
- (8) A data match with the Systematic Alien Verification for Entitlements (SAVE) Program or any other process established by DHS to verify that an individual is a citizen.
- (c) Other evidence of citizenship. 28 If an applicant does not provide documentary evidence from the list in paragraph (b) of this subsection, the following must be accepted as satisfactory evidence to establish citizenship if also accompanied by an identity document listed in paragraph (d) of this subsection:
 - (1) A U.S. public birth certificate showing birth in one of the 50 States, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico (if born on or after January 13, 1941), Guam, the Virgin Islands of the U.S., American Samoa, Swain's Island, or the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands (CNMI) (if born after November 4, 1986, (CNMI local time)). The birth record document may be issued by a State, Commonwealth, Territory, or local jurisdiction. If the document shows the individual was born in Puerto Rico or the CNMI before the applicable date referenced in this paragraph, the individual may be a collectively naturalized citizen. The following will establish U.S. citizenship for collectively naturalized individuals:
 - (i) Puerto Rico: Evidence of birth in Puerto Rico and the applicant's statement that they were residing in the U.S., a U.S. possession, or Puerto Rico on January 13, 1941.
 - (ii) CNMI (formerly part of the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands (TTPI)):
 - (A) Evidence of birth in the CNMI, TTPI citizenship and residence in the CNMI, the U.S., or a U.S. Territory or possession on November 3, 1986, (CNMI local time) and the applicant's statement that they did not owe allegiance to a foreign state on November 4, 1986 (CNMI local time);
 - (B) Evidence of TTPI citizenship, continuous residence in the CNMI since before November 3, 1981 (CNMI local time), voter registration before January 1, 1975, and the applicant's statement that they did not owe allegiance to a foreign state on November 4, 1986 (CNMI local time).
 - (C) Evidence of continuous domicile in the CNMI since before January 1, 1974, and the applicant's statement that they did not owe allegiance to a foreign state on November 4, 1986 (CNMI local time). Note: If a person entered the CNMI as a nonimmigrant and lived in the CNMI since January 1, 1974, this does not constitute continuous domicile and the individual is not a U.S. citizen.

^{28 42} CFR § 435.407(b).

- (2) A Certification of Report of Birth, issued to U.S. citizens who were born outside the U.S.
- (3) A Report of Birth Abroad of a U.S. Citizen.
- (4) A Certification of birth in the United States.
- (5) A U.S. Citizen I.D. card.
- (6) A Northern Marianas Identification Card, issued by DHS (or predecessor agency)
- (7) A final adoption decree showing the child's name and U.S. place of birth or if an adoption is not final, a statement from a state-approved adoption agency that shows the child's name and U.S. place of birth.
- (8) Evidence of U.S. Civil Service employment before June 1, 197
- (9) U.S. Military Record showing a U.S. place of birth.
- (10) Documentation that a child meets the requirements of 101 of the Child Citizenship Act of 2000 (8 USC § 1431).
- (11) Medical records, including, but not limited to hospital, clinic, or doctor records or admission papers from a nursing facility, skilled care facility, or other institution that indicate a U.S. place of birth.
- (12) Life, health, or other insurance record that indicates a U.S. place of birth.
- (13) Official religious record recorded in the U.S. showing that the birth occurred in the U.S.
- (14) School records, including pre-school, Head Start and daycare, showing the child's name and U.S. place of birth.
- (15) Federal or State ensus record showing U.S. citizenship or a U.S. place of birth.
- (16) If the individual does not have one of the documents listed in paragraphs (b) or (c)(1) through (17) of this subsection they may submit an affidavit signed by another individual under penalty of perjury who can reasonably attest to the individual's citizenship, and that contains the individual's name, date of birth, and place of U.S. birth. The affidavit does not have to be notarized.

(d) Evidence of identity²⁹

- (1) The following will be accepted as proof of identity, provided such document has a photograph or other identifying information sufficient to establish identity, including, but not limited to, name, age, sex, race, height, weight, eye color, or address:
 - (i) Identity documents listed at 8 CFR § 274a.2(b)(1)(v)(B)(1), except a driver's license issued by a

²⁹ 42 CFR § 435.407(c).

Canadian government authority.

- (ii) Driver's license issued by a State or Territory.
- (iii) School identification card.
- (iv) U.S. military card or draft record.
- (v) Identification card issued by the federal, state, or local government.
- (vi) Military dependent's identification card.
- (vii) U.S. Coast Guard Merchant Mariner card.
- (viii) A finding of identity from an Express Lane agency, as defined in § 1902(e)(13)(F) of the Act.
- (2) For children under age 19, a clinic, doctor, hospital, or school record, including preschool or day care records.
- (3) Two documents containing consistent information that corroborates an individual's identity. Such documents include, but are not limited to, employer identification cards, high school and college diplomas (including high school equivalency diplomas), marriage certificates, divorce decrees, and property deeds or titles.
- (4) AHS will accept as proof of identity:
 - (i) A finding of identity from a federal agency or another state agency, including but not limited to a public assistance, law enforcement, internal revenue or tax bureau, or corrections agency, if the agency has verified and certified the identity of the individual.
 - (ii) [Reserved]
- (5) If the individual does not have any document specified in paragraphs (d)(1) through (d)(3) of this subsection and identity is not verified under paragraph (d)(4) of this subsection, the individual may submit an affidavit signed, under penalty of perjury, by another person who can reasonably attest to the individual's identity. Such affidavit must contain the individual's name and other identifying information establishing identity, as describe in paragraph (d)(1) of this subsection. The affidavit does not have to be notarized.
- (e) <u>Verification of citizenship by a federal agency or another state</u>.³⁰ AHS may rely, without further documentation of citizenship or identity, on a verification of citizenship made by a federal or state agency, if such verification was done on or after July 1, 2006.
- (f) Assistance. 31 AHS will assist individuals who need assistance to secure satisfactory documentary evidence of

^{30 42} CFR § 435.407(d).

^{31 42} CFR § 435.407(e).

citizenship in a timely manner.

(g) <u>Documentary evidence</u>. ³² A photocopy, facsimile, scanned, or other copy of a document will be accepted to the same extent as an original document under this subsection, unless information on the submitted document is inconsistent with other information available to AHS, or AHS otherwise has reason to question the validity of the document or the information on the document.

54.08 Documentation of immigration status for qualified non-citizens (<u>01/01/2026</u>01/45/2017, GCR <u>25-055</u>16-100)

If verification of immigration status cannot be obtained through the process described in § 54.04, a non-citizen individual seeking health benefits as a qualified non-citizen must provide United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) documents to establish immigration status, as specified below:

(a) Lawful Permanent Resident

- (1) USCIS Form I-551; or
- (2) For recent arrivals, a temporary I-551 stamp on a foreign passport or on Form I-94.
- (3) Note: Forms I-151, AR-3 and AR-3A have been replaced by USCIS. If presented as evidence of status, contact USCIS to verify status by filing a G-845 with a copy of the old form. Refer the individual to USCIS to apply for a replacement card.

(b) Refugee

- (1) The following documents may be used to document refugee status:
 - (i) USCIS Form I-94 endorsed to show entry as refugee under § 207 of INA and date of entry to the United States;
 - (ii) USCIS Form I-688B annotated "274a.12(a)(3)";
 - (iii) Form I-766 annotated "A3"; or
 - (iv) Form I-571.
- (2) Refugees usually change to Lawful Permanent Resident status after 12 months in the United States, but for the purposes of health-benefits eligibility are still considered refugees. They are identified by Form I-551 with codes RE-6, RE-7, RE-8, or RE-9.
- (3) The following documents may be used to document that the individual is a "Cuban or Haitian entrant":
 - (i) An I-94 Arrival/departure card with a stamp showing parole into the United States on or after April 21, 1980. I-94 may refer to §212(d)(5). I-94 may refer to humanitarian or public interest parole. I-94

^{32 42} CFR § 435.407(f).

may be expired.

- (ii) An I-94 Arrival/departure card with a stamp showing parole at any time as a "Cuban/Haitian Entrant (Status Pending)." I-94 may refer to §212(d)(5). I-94 may be expired.
- (iii) CH6 adjustment code on the I-551. Even after a Cuban/Haitian Entrant (Status Pending) becomes a permanent resident, they technically retain the status Cuban/Haitian Entrant (Status Pending). I-551 may be expired.
- (iv) A Cuban or Haitian passport with a §212(d)(5) stamp dated after October 10, 1980. Passport may be expired.

(c) Asylee

- (1) USCIS Form I-94 annotated with stamp showing grant of asylum under § 208 of the INA;
- A grant letter from the Asylum Office of the USCIS;
- (3) Form I-688B annotated "274a.12(a)(5)";
- (4) Form I-766 annotated "A5"; or
- (5) An order of the Immigration Judge granting asylum. If a court order is presented, file a G-845 with the local USS district office attaching a copy of the document to verify that the order was not overturned on appeal.
- (d) Cuban or Haitian entrantAmerican Indian born outside of the United States
 - (1) An I-94 Arrival/departure card with a stamp showing parole into the United States on or after April 21, 1980. I-94 may refer to § 212(d)(5). I-94 may refer to humanitarian or public interest parole. I-94 may be expired Documentation of LPR status (See I-313.1);
 - (2) An I-94 Arrival/departure card with a stamp showing parole at any time as a "Cuban/Haitian Entrant (Status Pending)." I-94 may refer to § 212(d)(5). I-94 may be expired Birth or baptismal certificate issued on a reservation;
 - (3) CH6 adjustment code on the I-551. Even after a Cuban/Haitian Entrant (Status Pending) becomes a permanent resident, they technically retain the status Cuban/Haitian Entrant (Status Pending). I-551 may be expired Membership card or other tribal records; or
 - (4) A Cuban or Haitian passport with a § 212(d)(5) stamp dated after October 10, 1980. Passport may be expired. Letter from the Canadian Department of Indian Affairs;
 - (5) School records; or
 - (6) Contact with the tribe in question.
- (e) Non-citizen granted parole for at least one year by the USCIS. USCIS Form I-94 endorsed to show grant of

parole under § 212(d)(5) of the INA and a date showing granting of parole for at least one year.

- (f) Non-citizen granted conditional entry under the immigration law in effect before April 1, 1980
 - (1) USCIS Form I-94 with stamp showing admission under § 203(a)(7) of the INA, refugee-conditional entry;
 - (2) Form I-688B annotated "274a.12 (a)(3)"; or
 - (3) Form I-766 annotated "A-3."
- (g) Non-citizen who has had deportation withheld under § 243(h) of the INA
 - (1) Order of an Immigration Judge showing deportation withheld under § 243(h) of the INA and date of the grant;
 - (2) USCIS Form I-688B annotated "247a.12(a)(10)"; or
 - (3) Form I-766 annotated "A10."

54.09 Documentation of entry date for determining the Medicaid five-year bar for qualified non-citizens (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) The following are the documents that may be used to determine the Medicaid five-year bar for qualified non-citizens (§ 17.03):
 - (1) Form I-94. The date of admission should be found on the refugee stamp. If missing, AHS will contact USCIS to verify the date of admission by filing a G-845 with a copy of the document;
 - (2) If an individual presents Forms I-688B or I-766 (Employment Authorization Documents), and I-57 (refugee travel document), AHS will ask the individual to present Form I-94. If not available, AHS will contact USCIS by filing a G-845 with a copy of the document presented; or
 - (3) Grant letters or court orders. AHS will derive the date status is granted from the date of the letter or court order. If missing, AHS will contact USCIS to verify date of grant by filing a G-845 with a copy of the document.
- (b) If an individual presents a receipt indicating that they have applied to USCIS for a replacement document for one of the documents identified above, AHS will contact the USCIS to verify status by filing a G-845 with the local USCIS district office with a copy of the receipt. AHS will contact the USCIS any time there is a reason to question the authenticity of a document presented or the information on the document is insufficient to determine whether non-citizen status requirements are met.

54.10 [Reserved]Ineligible non-citizens and non-immigrants (01/01/202601/15/2017, GCR 25-05516-100)

Some non-citizens may be lawfully admitted but only for a temporary or specified period of time as legal non-immigrants. These non-citizens are never qualified non-citizens. Because of the temporary nature of their admission

status, they generally will be unable to establish residency and are not eligible for health benefits as qualified non-citizens. For example, a non-citizen in possession of a student visa is not a qualified non-citizen. In rare instances, an ineligible non-citizen may be able to establish residency and meet all other Medicaid eligibility criteria and therefore be eligible for treatment of emergency medical conditions only (see § 17.02(d)).

54.11 Visitors, tourists, and some workers and diplomats ineligible for Medicaid (01/01/202601/15/2017, GCR 25-05516-100)

For purposes of Medicaid eligibility, some non-citizens may be lawfully admitted to the United States but only for a temporary or specified period of time as non-immigrants³³ (e.g., visitors, tourists, and some workers and diplomats) and are generally ineligible for Medicaid unless they are eligible pursuant to § 17.03(c)(6). are also ineligible non-citizens and non-immigrants. These non-immigrants eitizens would have the following types of documentation:

- (a) Form I-94 Arrival-Departure Record;
- (b) Form I-185 Canadian Border Crossing Card;
- (c) Form I-186 Mexican Border Crossing Card;
- (d) Form SW-434 Mexican Border Visitor's Permit; or
- (e) Form I-95A Crewman's Landing Permit.

55.00 Attestation and verification of other nonfinancial information³⁴ (01/01/202601/01/2024, GCR 25-05523-087)

55.01 Attestation only (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Unless information from an individual is not reasonably compatible with other information provided or otherwise available to AHS, as described in § 57.00(b)(3), attestation of information needed to determine the following eligibility requirements will be accepted without requiring further information from the individual:

- (a) Residency;
- (b) Age;
- (c) Date of birth; and
- (d) Pregnancy.

55.02 Verification of attestation (01/01/202601/01/2024, GCR 25-05523-087)

^{33 8} USC § 1101(a)(15).

³⁴ 42 CFR § 435.956; 45 CFR §§ 155.315 and 155.320.

An individual's attestations of information needed to determine the following eligibility requirements will be verified by AHS:

- (a) Social Security number 35
 - (1) The Social Security number furnished by an individual will be verified with SSA to insure the Social Security number was issued to that individual, and to determine whether any other Social Security numbers were issued to that individual.
 - (2) For any individual who provides a Social Security number, AHS will transmit the number and other identifying information to HHS, which will submit it to SSA.
 - (3) To the extent that an individual's Social Security number is not able to be verified through the SSA, or the SSA indicates that the individual is deceased, the procedures specified in § 57.00 will be followed, except that, for purposes of QHP eligibility:
 - (i) The individual will be provided with a period of 90 days from the date on which the notice described in § 57.00(c)(2)(i) is received, rather than sent, for the individual to provide satisfactory documentary evidence or resolve the inconsistency with the SSA.
 - (ii) The date on which the notice is received means five days after the date on the notice, unless the individual demonstrates that they did not receive the notice within the five-day period.

For more information about Social Security numbers and eligibility for health benefits, see § 16.00.

- (b) <u>Incarceration status</u>.³⁶ When determining an individual's eligibility for enrollment in a QHP, the individual's attestation regarding incarceration status will be verified by:
 - (1) Accepting the individual's attestation; or

(1)(2) Relying on any electronic data sources that are available to AHS. or

- (2) If relying on available data sources, as described in (2) above, an approved data source is unavailable, accepting the individual's attestation, except as provided in (3) below.
- (3) <u>t</u>To the extent that an individual's attestation is not reasonably compatible with information from <u>the</u> <u>available</u> data sources <u>described in (1) above</u> or other information provided by the individual or in AHS's records, AHS will follow the procedures specified in § 57.00.
- (c) Eligibility for MEC other than through an eligible employer-sponsored plan. 37 When determining eligibility for

^{35 42} CFR §§ 435.910 and 435.956(d); 45 CFR § 155.315(b).

³⁶ 45 CFR § 155.315(e).

^{37 45} CFR § 155.320(b).

APTC and CSR:

- (1) AHS will verify whether an individual is eligible for MEC other than through an eligible employersponsored plan or Medicaid, using information obtained by transmitting identifying information specified by HHS to HHS.
- (2) AHS will also verify whether an individual already has been determined eligible for coverage through Medicaid within the state.
- (d) <u>Enrollment in an eligible employer-sponsored plan and eligibility for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan³⁸</u>
 - (1) General requirement. When determining eligibility for APTC and CSR, AHS will verify whether an individual reasonably expects to be enrolled in an eligible employer-sponsored plan or is eligible for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan for the benefit year for which coverage is requested.
 - (2) Verification procedures³⁹
 - (i) Except as specified in paragraph (d)(2)(ii) of this subsection, an individual's attestation regarding the verification specified in paragraph (d)(1) of this subsection will be accepted without further verification
 - (ii) AHS may select a statistically significant random sample of individuals found eligible for APTC based on their attestation as described in (d)(2)(i) of this subsection and:
 - (A) Provide notice to the selected individuals indicating that AHS will be contacting any employer identified on the application for the individual and the members of their family to verify whether the individual is enrolled in an eligible employer-sponsored plan or is eligible for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan for the benefit year for which coverage is requested;
 - (B) Proceed with all elements of eligibility determination using the individual's attestation, and provide eligibility for enrollment in a QHP to the extent that an individual is otherwise qualified;
 - (C) Ensure that APTC and CSR are provided on behalf of an individual who is otherwise qualified for such payments and reductions, if the tax filer for the individual attests that they understand that any APTC paid on their behalf is subject to reconciliation;
 - (D) Make reasonable attempts to contact any employer identified on the application for the individual and the members of their family, to verify whether the individual is enrolled in an eligible employer-sponsored plan or is eligible for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan for the benefit year for which coverage is requested;
 - (E) If AHS receives any information from an employer relevant to the individual's enrollment in an

³⁸ 45 CFR § 155.320(d).

^{39 45} CFR § 155.320(d)(4).

- eligible employer-sponsored plan or eligibility for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan, AHS will determine the individual's eligibility based on such information and in accordance with the effective dates specified in § 73.06, and if such information changes their eligibility determination, notify the individual of such determination;
- (F) If, after a period of 90 days from the date on which the notice described in paragraph (d)(2)(ii)(A) above is sent to the individual, AHS is unable to obtain the necessary information from an employer, the individual's eligibility will be determined based on their attestation regarding coverage provided by that employer.
- (G) In order to carry out the process described in this paragraph (d)(2)(ii), AHS will only disclose an individual's information to an employer to the extent necessary for the employer to identify the employee.
- (e) Verification related to eligibility for enrollment in a catastrophic plan.⁴⁰
 - (1) AHS will verify an individual's attestation that they meet the requirements of § 14.00 (eligibility for enrollment in a catastrophic plan) by:
 - (i) Verifying the individual's attestation of age as follows:
 - (A) Except as provided in paragraph (e)(1a)(i1)(Ciii) of this subsection, accepting their attestation without further verification; or
 - (B) Examining electronic data sources that are available and which have been approved by HHS for this purpose, based on evidence showing that such data sources are sufficiently current and accurate, and minimize administrative costs and burdens.
 - (C) If information regarding age is not reasonably compatible with other information provided by the individual or in AHS's records, examining information in data sources that are available and which have been approved by HHS for this purpose based on evidence showing that such data sources are sufficiently current and accurate.
 - (ii) Verifying that an individual has a certificate of exemption in effect as described in § 14.00(b).
 - (2) To the extent that AHS is unable to verify the information required to determine eligibility for enrollment in a catastrophic plan as described in paragraphs (e)(1a)(i1) and (ii2) of this subsection, the procedures specified in \$57.00, except for \$57.00(c)(4) (eligibility for APTC and CSR), will be followed.

(G)

56.00 Attestation and verification of financial information⁴¹ (01/01/202601/01/2025, GCR 25-

40 45 CFR § 155.315(j).

⁴¹ Generally, the ACA's provisions regarding modernization of Medicaid eligibility procedures (*e.g.*, application, renewal, attestation, electronic verification, submission modes, etc.) apply to determination of MAGI- and non-MAGI based eligibility decisions. See, CMS response to comments on proposed rule, 77 FR 17,143 (March 23, 2012). Accordingly, the provisions in this section apply in determining MABD income. However, as the concept of "family size" does not apply in the context of MABD (that program utilizes the concepts of "financial responsibility group" and "Medicaid group" in determining the countable non-MAGI-based income), provisions in this section that refer to "family size" apply only to

05524-077

56.01 Data (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) Tax data⁴²
 - (1) For all individuals whose income is counted in making a health-benefits eligibility determination, and for whom Social Security numbers are available, AHS will request tax return data regarding income and family size from the Secretary of the Treasury and data regarding Social Security benefits from the Commissioner of Social Security by transmitting identifying information specified by HHS to HHS.
 - (2) If the identifying information for one or more individuals does not match a tax record on file with the Secretary of the Treasury that may be disclosed, AHS will proceed in accordance with the provisions in § 57.00(c)(1).
- (b) Non-tax data. For all individuals whose income is counted in making a health-benefits eligibility determination, AHS will request non-tax data from other agencies in the state and other state and federal programs, as follows:
 - (1) To the extent that AHS determines such information is useful to verifying the financial eligibility of an individual, the following will be requested:
 - (i) Information related to wages, net earnings from self-employment, and unearned income and resources from:
 - (A) The State Wage Information Collection Agency (SWICA);
 - (B) The IRS;
 - (C) The SSA;
 - (D) The State of Vermont's new-hire database;
 - (E) The agency or agencies administering the state unemployment compensation laws;
 - (F) The state-administered supplementary payment program under § 1616(a) of the Act (AABD, See AABD Rule 2700); and
 - (G) Any state program administered under a plan approved under Titles I, X, XIV, or XVI of the Act;
 - (ii) Information related to eligibility or enrollment from the 3SquaresVt Program, the Reach Up Program, other health-benefits programs, and other public-assistance programs that are administered by the State of Vermont; and

MAGI-related Medicaid eligibility.

^{42 42} CFR § 435.948; 45 CFR § 155.320(c).

- (iii) Any other information source bearing upon the individual's financial eligibility.
- (2) To the extent that the information identified in this subsection is available through the federal electronic verification service (§ 53.00(d)), the information will be obtained through such service.
- (3) The information will be requested by Social Security number, or if a Social Security number is not available, using other personally-identifying information in the individual's account, if possible.

56.02 Verification process for Medicaid (01/01/202601/01/2025, GCR 25-05524-077)

In determining an individual's eligibility for Medicaid:

- (a) <u>Family size</u>.⁴³ For purposes of MAGI-based Medicaid eligibility, attestation of information needed to determine family size in accordance with the procedure set forth in § 55.01 will be accepted (attestation only).
- (b) Income⁴⁴
 - (1) Except as stated in paragraph (b)(2) of this subsection, income will be verified by comparing the individual's attestations with tax- and non-tax data obtained pursuant to § 56.01. If the attestations are not reasonably compatible, as that term is defined in § 57.00(a)(2) and described in AHS's verification plans, with such data or if such data is not available, AHS will proceed in accordance with the provisions in § 57.00(c).
 - (2) For purposes of MAGI-based Medicaid eligibility, an individual's attestation that their income is above the highest income standard under which they may be determined eligible will be accepted without further verification.
- (c) Resources. For purposes of MABD (non-MAGI-based Medicaid) eligibility, resources will be verified by comparing the individual's attestations with available data sources. If the attestations are not reasonably compatible, as that term is defined in § 57.00(a)(2) and described in AHS's verification plan for MABD, with such sources, or if no such sources exist, or if sources exist but are not available, AHS will proceed in accordance with the provisions in § 57.00(c).

56.03 Verification process for APTC and CSR – general procedures (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

An individual must be eligible for APTC and have household income at or below 300% of the FPL in order for the individual to be eligible for the Vermont Premium Reduction and Vermont CSR. To receive the federal and Vermont CSR, an individual who is not an Indian must be enrolled in a silver-level QHP.

In determining eligibility for APTC and CSR:

^{43 42} CFR § 435.956(f); 45 CFR § 155.320(c)(2)(i).

^{44 42} CFR §§ 435.945, 435.948, and 435.952; 45 CFR § 155.320(c)(2)(ii).

(a) Family size⁴⁵

- (1) The individual must attest to the persons that comprise a tax filer's family size.
- (2) To the extent that the individual attests that the tax data described in § 56.01(a) represent an accurate projection of a tax filer's family size for the benefit year for which coverage is requested, the individual's attestation will be accepted without further verification.
- (3) To the extent that tax data are unavailable, or the individual attests that a change incircumstances has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur, and so they do not represent an accurate projection of a tax filer's family size for the benefit year for which coverage is requested, the tax filer's family size will be verified by accepting the individual's attestation without further verification, except as specified in paragraph (a)(4) of this subsection.
- (4) If the individual's attestation to a tax filer's family size is not reasonably compatible, as that term is defined in § 57.00(a)(1), with other information provided by the individual or in AHS's records, data obtained through other electronic data sources will be used to verify the attestation. If such data sources are unavailable or information in such data sources is not reasonably compatible with the individual's attestation, additional documentation will be requested to support the attestation within the procedures specified in § 57.00.
- (5) Verification regarding APTC and CSR ARS will verify that neither APTC nor CSR is being provided on behalf of an individual by using information obtained by transmitting identifying information specified by HHS to HHS.⁴⁶

(b) Basic verification process for annual household income⁴⁷

- (1) The individual must attest to the tax filer's projected annual household income.
- (2) AHS will compute annual household income based on the tax data described in § 56.01(a) (tax-based income calculation) if available.
- (3) To the extent that the individual's attestation indicates that the tax-based income calculation under paragraph (b)(2) of this subsection represents an accurate projection of the tax filer's household income for the benefit year for which coverage is requested, the tax filer's eligibility for APTC and CSR will be determined based on that calculation.
- (4) The extent the tax data described in § 56.01(a) are unavailable or the individual attests that a change in circumstances has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur, and so they do not represent an accurate projection of the tax filer's household income for the benefit year for which coverage is

⁴⁵ 45 CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(i).

⁴⁶ 45 CFR § 155.320.

^{47 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(ii).

requested, AHS will require the individual to attest to the tax filer's projected household income for the benefit year for which coverage is requested.

(c) Verification process for increases in household income

- (1) Except as specified in paragraphs (c)(2) or (3) of this subsection, the individual's attestation for the tax filer's household will be accepted without further verification if:
 - (i) The individual attests that the tax filer's annual household income has increased or is reasonably expected to increase from the tax-based income calculation under paragraph (b)(2) of this subsection; and
 - (ii) AHS has not verified the individual's income through the process specified in § 56.02(b) to be within the applicable Medicaid income standard.
- (2) If the non-tax data available to AHS, as described in § 56.01(b) indicate that a tax filer's projected annual income is in excess of their attestation by more than twenty-live percent, AHS will proceed in accordance with § 57.00(c)(1)-(4)(i).
- (3) If other information provided by the individual indicates that a tax filer's projected annual household income is in excess of the individual's attestation by more than twenty-five percent, the non-tax data will be used to verify the attestation. If such data are unavailable or information in such data is not reasonably compatible with the individual's attestation, AHS will proceed in accordance with § 57.00(c)(1)-(4)(i).

56.04 Eligibility for alternate APTC and SR verification procedures (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

Eligibility for alternate verification procedures for decreases in annual household income and situations in which tax data are unavailable. 48 AHS will determine a tax filer's annual household income for purposes of APTC and CSR based on the alternate APTC and CSR verification procedures described in §§ 56.05 through 56.07 if:

- (a) An individual attests to the tax fler's projected annual household income;
- (b) The tax filer does not meet the criteria specified in § 56.03(c) (attestation of increase in household income);
- (c) The individuals in the tax filer's household have not established income through the process specified in § 56.02(b) (verification of income for Medicaid) that is within the applicable Medicaid income standard; and
- (d) One of the following conditions is met:
 - (1) The Secretary of the Treasury does not have tax data that may be disclosed under § 6103(I)(21) of the Code for the tax filer that are at least as recent as the calendar year two years prior to the calendar year for which APTC or CSR would be effective;
 - (2) The individual attests that:

^{48 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(iv).

- (i) The tax filer's applicable family size has changed or is reasonably expected to change for the benefit year for which the individuals in the tax filer's household are requesting coverage; or
- (ii) The members of the tax filer's household have changed or are reasonably expected to change for the benefit year for which the individuals in their household are requesting coverage;
- (3) The individual attests that a change in circumstances has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur, and so the tax filer's annual household income has decreased or is reasonably expected to decrease from the tax data described in § 56.01(a) for the benefit year for which the individuals in the tax filer's household are requesting coverage;
- (4) The individual attests that the tax filer's filing status has changed or is reasonably expected to change for the benefit year for which the individual(s) in tax filer's household are requesting coverage; or
- (5) An individual in the tax filer's household has filed an application for unemployment benefits.

56.05 Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: small decrease in projected household income⁴⁹ (01/01/202601/01/2018, GCR 25-05517-048)

If a tax filer qualifies for an alternate APTC and CSR verification process and the individual's attestation to the tax filer's projected annual household income is no more than twenty-five percent below the tax-based income calculation (§ 56.03(b)(2)), the individual's attestation will be accepted without further verification.

56.06 Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: large decrease in projected household income and situations where tax data are unavailable⁵⁰ (01/15/2019, GCR 18-064)

- (a) <u>In general</u>. AHS will attempt to verify the individual's attestation of the tax filer's projected annual household income with the process specified in paragraph (b) of this subsection and in §§ 56.07 and 56.08 if the tax filer qualifies for an alternate APTC and CSR verification process under § 56.04 and:
 - (1) The individual's attestation to the tax filer's projected annual household income is greater than twenty-five percent below the tax-based income calculation (§ 56.03(b)(2)); or
 - (2) The tax data described in § 56.01(a) are unavailable.
- (b) Applicable process. The alternate APTC and CSR verification process is as follows:
 - (1) Data. Data from non-tax income sources, as described in § 56.01(b), will be annualized (non-tax-based income calculation).
 - (2) Eligibility. To the extent that the individual's attestation indicates that the non-tax-based income

⁴⁹ 45 CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(v)CMS, Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight Guidance, "Annual Income Threshold Adjustment FAQ" (7/21/2016).

^{50 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(vi).

- calculation under paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection represents an accurate projection of the tax filer's household income for the benefit year for which coverage is requested, the tax filer's eligibility for APTC and CSR will be determined based on such data.
- (3) If the individual's attestation indicates that the tax filer's projected annual household income is more than twenty-five percent below the non-tax-based income calculation under paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection, AHS will request additional documentation using the procedures specified in § 57.00(c)(1) through (4)(i). If, following the 90-day period described in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii), the individual has not responded to the request for documentation or AHS remains unable to verify the individual's attestation, AHS will follow the applicable procedures described in § 56.08.

56.07 Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: Increases in household income when tax data are unavailable⁵¹ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) <u>Attestation sufficient</u>. Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this subsection, the individual's attestation for the tax filer's household will be accepted without further verification if:
 - (1) The individual's attestation indicates that a tax filer's annual household income has increased or is reasonably expected to increase from the non-tax-based income calculation (§ 56.06(b)(1)); and
 - (2) AHS has not verified the individual's income through the process specified in § 56.02(b) to be within the applicable Medicaid income standard.
- (b) Additional verification required. Additional documentation will be requested using the procedures specified in § 57.00 if AHS finds that an individual's attestation of a tax filer's annual household income is not reasonably compatible with other information provided by the individual or the non-tax data available to AHS under § 56.01(b).

56.08 Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: following 90-day period (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) Individual does not respond to request/data indicate individual's income within Medicaid standard. If, following the 90-day period described in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii) as required by § 56.06(b)(3), an individual has not responded to a request for additional information and the tax data or non-tax data indicate that an individual in the tax filer's household is eligible for Medicaid, the application for a health-benefits program (for example, Medicaid, APTC or CSR) will be denied.
- (b) Attestation cannot be verified/tax data available. If, following the 90-day period described in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii) as required by § 56.06(b)(3), AHS remains unable to verify the individual's attestation, AHS will determine the individual's eligibility based on AHS's tax-based income calculation (§ 56.03(b)(2)), notify the individual of such determination, and implement such determination in accordance with the effective dates specified in § 73.06.
- (c) Attestation cannot be verified/tax data unavailable. If, following the 90-day period described in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii) as required by § 56.06(b)(3), AHS remains unable to verify the individual's attestation for the tax filer and tax

⁵¹ 45 CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(vi)(C).

data necessary for a tax-based income calculation (§ 56.03(b)(2)) are unavailable, AHS will determine the tax filer ineligible for APTC and CSR, notify the individual of such determination, and discontinue any APTC or CSR in accordance with the effective dates specified in § 73.06.

56.09 [Reserved]Verification related to eligibility for enrollment in a catastrophic plan (01/01/202601/15/2017, GCR 25-05516-100)

- (a) AHS will verify an individual's attestation that they meet the requirements of § 14.00 (eligibility for enrollment in a catastrophic plan) by:
 - (1) Verifying the individual's attestation of age as follows:
 - (i) Except as provided in paragraph (a)(1)(iii) of this subsection, accepting their attestation without further verification; or
 - (ii)(i) Examining electronic data sources that are available and which have been approved by HHS for this purpose, based on evidence showing that such data sources are sufficiently current and accurate, and minimize administrative costs and burdens.
 - (iii)(i) If information regarding age is not reasonably compatible with other information provided by the individual or in AHS's records, examining information in data sources that are available and which have been approved by HHS for this purpose based on evidence showing that such data sources are sufficiently current and accurate.

(2)(1) Verifying that an individual has a cortificate of exemption in effect as described in § 14.00(b).

(b)(a) ____To the extent that AHS is unable to verify the information required to determine eligibility for enrollment in a catastrophic plan as described in paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this subsection, the procedures specified in § 57.00, except for § 57.00(c)(4) (eligibility for APTC and CSR), will be followed.

56.10 Education and assistance (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Education and assistance will be provided to an individual regarding the processes specified in this section.

56.11 Acceptance of attestation⁵³ (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

Notwithstanding any other requirement described in this section to the contrary, when AHS requests tax return data regarding income and family size from the Secretary of the Treasury as described in paragraph 56.01(a) of this section but no such data is returned for an individual, AHS will accept that individual's attestation of income and family size without further verification for purposes of APTC and CSR eligibility,

57.00 Inconsistencies (01/01/202601/01/2025, GCR 25-05524-077)

^{52 45} CFR § 155.315(j).

^{53 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(5).

(a) Reasonable compatibility⁵⁴

- (1) For purposes of QHP, information obtained through electronic data sources, other information provided by the individual, or other information in AHS's records will be considered reasonably compatible with an individual's attestation when the difference or discrepancy does not impact the eligibility of the individual or the benefits to which the individual may be entitled, including the APTC amount and CSR category.
- (2) For purposes of Medicaid, income and resource information obtained through an electronic data match shall be considered reasonably compatible with income and resource information provided by or on behalf of an individual if both are either above or at or below the applicable standard or other relevant threshold. For eligibility criteria other than income and resources, an individual's attestation will be considered reasonably compatible with information obtained through electronic data sources, other information provided by the individual, or other information in AHS's records if the discrepancy does not affect eligibility for a specific Medicaid category.
- (b) <u>Applicability of reasonable-compatibility procedures</u>. Except as otherwise specified in this rule, the procedures outlined in this section will be used when:
 - (1) Information needed in accordance with §§ 53.00 through 56.00 is not available electronically and establishing a data match would not be effective, considering such factors as the administrative costs associated with establishing and using the data match, compared with the administrative costs associated with relying on paper documentation, and the impact on program integrity in terms of the potential for ineligible individuals to be approved as well as for eligible individuals to be denied coverage;
 - (2) AHS cannot verify information required to determine eligibility for health benefits, including when:
 - (i) Electronic data sources are required but data for individuals relevant to the eligibility determination are not included in such data sources; or
 - (ii) Electronic data from IRS, DHS and SSA are required but it is not reasonably expected that data sources will be available within one day of the initial request to the data source, except that an individual's attestation of residency or, for purposes of QHP, eligibility for MEC, may be accepted, and the procedures outlined in this section will not be used, when verification of those criteria would otherwise be required and the electronic data to support the attestation are not reasonably expected to be available within one day of the initial request to the data source; or
 - (3) Attested information that would not otherwise be verified is not reasonably compatible with other information that is provided by the application filer or that is otherwise available to AHS.
- (c) <u>Procedures for determining reasonable compatibility</u>. In circumstances described in paragraph (b) of this section, AHS will:
 - (1) Make a reasonable effort to identify and address the causes of such inconsistency, including through typographical or other clerical errors, such as by contacting the application filer to confirm the accuracy of

^{54 42} CFR § 435.952(c); 45 CFR § 155.300(d).

the information submitted by the application filer, and by allowing the individual, or the application filer on the individual's behalf, the opportunity to provide AHS with a statement that reasonably explains the discrepancy.

- (2) If unable to resolve the inconsistency as provided in paragraph (c)(1) of this section:
 - (i) Provide notice to the individual regarding the inconsistency; and
 - (ii) Provide the individual with an opportunity period, as described in this paragraph (c)(2)(ii), from the date on which such notice is sent to the individual to either present satisfactory documentary evidence via the channels available for the submission of an application, (except for by telephone through a call center), or otherwise resolve the inconsistency.⁵⁵ If, because of evidence submitted by the individual, one or more requests for additional evidence is necessary, such additional evidence must be submitted by the individual within the same opportunity period that begins with the first verification request.
 - (A) For purposes of QHP, the individual's opportunity period is 90 days.
 - (B) For purposes of Medicaid, the individual's opportunity period is as follows:
 - (I) If the individual is a new Medicaid applicant, the opportunity period is 20 days, communicated in the form of two separate and sequential notices permitting the individual 10 days within which to respond.
 - (II) If the individual is a Medicaid enrollee, the opportunity period is 10 days.
- (3) Extend the opportunity period described in paragraph (c)(2)(ii) of this section if the individual demonstrates that a good-faith effort has been made to obtain the required documentation during the period.
- (4) In connection with the verification of an attestation for QHP eligibility:
 - (i) During the opportunity period described in paragraph (c)(2)(ii) of this section:
 - (A) Proceed with all other elements of eligibility determination using the individual's attestation, and provide eligibility for enrollment in a QHP to the extent that an individual is otherwise qualified; and
 - (B) Ensure that APTC, the Vermont Premium Reduction, and federal and state CSR are provided on behalf of an individual within this period who is otherwise qualified for such payments and reductions, if the tax filer attests that they understand that any APTC paid on their behalf is subject to reconciliation.
 - (ii) After the period described in paragraph (c)(2)(ii) of this section, determine whether the individual is eligible to enroll in a QHP using the information available from the data sources specified above, if any, if AHS remains unable to verify the attestation. AHS will notify the individual of such

⁵⁵ The opportunity period described in this paragraph (c)(2)(ii) does not apply to an inconsistency related to citizenship or immigration status. For the opportunity period for citizenship and immigration status, see § 54.05(a)(1).

determination, including notice that AHS is unable to verify the attestation. For an individual determined eligible for enrollment in a QHP who is seeking financial assistance (APTC/CSR):

- (A) If AHS can determine the individual is not eligible for Medicaid based on available information, determine whether the individual is eligible for APTC, the Vermont Premium Reduction, and federal and state CSR based on the information available from the data sources specified above, and notify the individual of such determination, including notice that AHS is unable to verify the attestation.
- (B) If AHS cannot determine, based on available information, that the individual is ineligible for Medicaid, deny the application for or terminate the individual's APTC Vermont Premium Reduction and federal and state CSR on the basis that there is insufficient information to determine the individual's eligibility for Medicaid.⁵⁶
- (C) If an individual is determined ineligible for financial assistance, the individual would still be eligible for enrollment in a QHP without financial assistance.
- (5) In connection with the verification of an attestation for Medicaid eligibility
 - (i) If, after the opportunity period described in paragraph (c)(2)(ii) of this section, the individual has not responded to a request for additional information or has not provided information sufficient to resolve the inconsistency, or AHS otherwise remains unable to verify the attestation, deny the application or disenroll the individual on the basis that there is insufficient information to determine the individual's eligibility for Medicaid. Medicaid coverage cannot begin for a new Medicaid applicant until verification of the attestation is received, unless the verification is for purposes of establishing citizenship or immigration status as described in § 54.05(b).
 - (ii) If the individual is a new Medicaid applicant and subsequently submits the additional information within 90 days after the date of denial, treat the additional information as a new application and reconsider eligibility without requiring a new application.⁵⁷

(d) Exception for special ercumstances 58

- (1) Except for an inconsistency related to citizenship or immigration status, AHS will provide an exception, on a case-by-case basis, to accept an individual's attestation as to the information which cannot otherwise be verified, because such documentation:
 - (i) Does not exist; or
 - (ii) Is not reasonably available.

⁵⁶ It is a condition of eligibility for APTC and CSR that the individual is not eligible for government-sponsored MEC; 26 CFR § 1.36B-2(a)(2). In this case, the individual's failure to respond to the verification request precludes the determination of this condition of eligibility.

^{57 42} CFR § 435.907(d)(1)(iii).

⁵⁸ 42 CFR § 435.952(c)(3); 45 CFR § 155.315(g).

- (2) To receive such an exception:
 - (i) The inconsistency must not be able to be otherwise resolved; and
 - (ii) The individual must provide an adequate explanation of the circumstances as to why they cannot obtain the documentation needed to resolve the inconsistency.
- (e) Pursuit of additional information in cases where verification data are not reasonably compatible with information provided for or on behalf of an individual. ⁵⁹ Eligibility will not be denied or terminated nor benefits reduced for any individual on the basis of verification information received in accordance with this part Seven unless additional information from the individual has been sought in accordance with this section, and proper notice and hearing rights have been provided to the individual.
- 58.00 Determination of eligibility for health-benefits programs⁶⁰ (01/01/202601/01/2018, GCR 25-05517-048)
 - 58.01 In general⁶¹ (01/01/202601/01/2018, GCR 25-05517-048)
 - (a) MAGI screen. 62 For each individual who has submitted an application for a health- benefits program (i.e., health benefits other than enrollment in a QHP without APTC or CSR), or whose eligibility is being renewed, or whose eligibility is being redetermined, and who meets the nonfinancial requirements for eligibility (or for whom AHS is providing an opportunity to verify citizenship or immigration status), AHS will do the following:
 - (1) Promptly and without undue delay, consistent with timeliness standards established under § 61.00, furnish MAGI-based Medicaid to each such individual whose household income is at or below the applicable MAGI-based standard.
 - (2) For each individual described in paragraph (c) of this subsection (individuals subject to determination of Medicaid eligibility on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard), collect such additional information as may be needed to determine whether such individual is eligible for Medicaid on any basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard, and furnish Medicaid on such basis.
 - (3) For an individual who submits an application or renewal form which includes sufficient information to determine Medicaid eligibility, or whose eligibility is being renewed pursuant to a change in circumstance, and whom AHS determines is not eligible for Medicaid, promptly and without undue delay, determine eligibility for other health benefits.

^{59 42} CFR § 435.952(d).

^{60 42} CFR § 435.911; 45 CFR § 155.310; 45 CFR § 155.345.

^{61 42} CFR §§ 435.911(c) and 435.1200(e).

^{62 42} CFR § 435.911(c).

- (b) MAGI-based income standards for certain individuals enrolled for Medicare benefits. 63 In the case of an individual who has attained at least age 65 and an individual who has attained at least age 19 and who is entitled to or enrolled for Medicare benefits under part A or B or Title XVIII of the Act, non-MAGI-based income standards will be used, except that in the case of such an individual:
 - (1) Who is also pregnant, the applicable MAGI-based standard is the standard established under § 7.03(a)(2); and
 - (2) Who is also a parent or caretaker relative (as defined in § 3.00), the applicable MAGI-based standard is the standard established under § 7.03(a)(1).
- (c) <u>Individuals subject to determination of Medicaid eligibility on basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard.</u> For purposes of paragraph (a)(2) of this subsection, an individual includes:
 - (1) An individual who is identified, on the basis of information contained in an application or renewal form, or on the basis of other information available, as potentially eligible on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based standard; and
 - (2) An individual who otherwise requests a determination of eligibility on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based standard.
- (d) Individuals requesting additional screening. 65 ÅHS will notify an applicant of the opportunity to request a full determination of eligibility for Medicaid on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard, and will provide such an opportunity. Such notification will also be made to an enrollee, and such opportunity provided in any redetermination of eligibility.
- (e) <u>Determination of eligibility for Medicaid on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard.</u>⁵⁶ If an individual is identified as potentially eligible for Medicaid on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard or an individual requests a full determination for Medicaid under paragraph (d) of this subsection, and the individual provides all additional information needed to determine eligibility for such benefits, eligibility will be determined promptly and without undue delay, as provided in this section.
- (f) Eligibility for APTC and CSR, pending determination of eligibility for Medicaid. 67 An individual who is described in paragraph (e) of this subsection and has not been determined eligible for Medicaid based on MAGI-based income standards will be considered as ineligible for Medicaid for purposes of eligibility for APTC or CSR until

^{63 42} CFR § 435.911(b)(2).

^{64 42} CFR § 435.911(d).

^{65 45} CFR § 155.345(c).

^{66 42} CFR § 435.911(c); 45 CFR § 155.345(d).

^{67 45} CFR § 155.345(e).

the individual is determined eligible for Medicaid.

- (g) Determination of eligibility for Medicare savings programs from LIS leads data.
 - (1) Definition of Low-income Subsidy application data (LIS leads data). For purposes of this paragraph (g), Low-income Subsidy application data (LIS leads data) means data from a Medicare part D eligible individual's application for federal low-income subsidies that the Social Security Administration (SSA) electronically transmits to AHS as described in section 1144(c)(1) of the Social Security Act.
 - (2) For each individual who has applied for the Medicare part D Low-income Subsidy through SSA and granted permission for SSA to share LIS leads data with the Medicaid agency for the purpose of submitting an application for the Medicare savings programs described at § 8.07(b), AHS will:
 - (i) Accept, via secure electronic interface, LIS leads data transmitted to AHS from SSA; and
 - (ii) Treat received LIS leads data relating to an individual as an application for eligibility under the Medicare savings programs, without requiring submission of another application.
 - Accept LIS leads data, without further verification, unless:
 - AHS has information that is not reasonably compatible with the LIS leads data; or
 - The information provided through the LIS leads data does not support a determination of eligibility for the Medicare savings programs;
 - Not request information or documentation from the individual already provided to SSA through the LIS application and included in the transmission to AHS by SSA unless AHS has information that is not reasonably compatible with the LIS leads data;
 - Seek additional information that is not in the LIS leads data if needed by AHS to make a determination of eligibility for the Medicare savings programs;
 - Determine the eligibility of the individual for the Medicare savings programs promptly and without undue delay, consistent with timeliness standards established under § 61.00; and
 - If any of the LIS leads data does not support a determination of eligibility under the Medicare savings programs:
 - Determine what additional information is needed to make a determination of eligibility for the Medicare savings programs;
 - Notify the individual that they may be eligible for assistance with their Medicare premium and/or cost sharing charges, but that additional information is needed for AHS to make a determination of such eligibility;
 - Provide the individual with a minimum of 30 days to furnish any information needed by AHS to make such determination of eligibility; and
 - Verify the individual's eligibility for the Medicare savings programs consistent with verification processes established at § 56.02.

Provide the individual with:

- Information about the availability of additional Medicaid benefits on other bases, including the scope of such benefits and responsibilities of the individual applying for such benefits; and
- (f) An opportunity to furnish such additional information as may be needed to determine whether the individual is eligible for such additional Medicaid benefits on other bases

58.02 Special rules relating to APTC eligibility⁶⁸ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) An individual may accept less than the full amount of APTC for which the individual is determined eligible.
- (b) Before APTC on behalf of a tax filer may be authorized, the tax filer must provide necessary attestations, including, but not limited to, attestations that:
 - (1) They will file an income tax return for the benefit year, in accordance with 26 USC §§ 6011 and 6012, and implementing regulations;
 - (2) If married (within the meaning of 26 CFR § 1.7703-1), they will file a joint tax return for the benefit year unless they meet the exception criteria defined in § 12.03(b) (victim of domestic abuse or spousal abandonment);⁶⁹
 - (3) No other tax filer will be able to claim them as a tax dependent for the benefit year; and
 - (4) They will claim a personal exemption deduction on their tax return for the individuals identified as members of their household, including the tax filer and their spouse, in accordance with § 56.03(a).⁷⁰

59.00 Special QHP eligibility standards and process for Indians⁷¹ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

59.01 Eligibility for CSR (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) An individual who is an Indian, as defined in § 3.00, will be determined eligible for CSR if they:
 - (1) Meet the requirements specified in §§ 11.00 and 12.00; and
 - (2) Are expected to have household income, using MAGI methodologies for purposes of determining eligibility for APTC and CSR, that does not exceed 300 percent of the FPL for the benefit year for which

^{68 45} CFR § 155.310(d)(2)(i) and (ii).

⁶⁹ Federal tax law does not recognize civil unions. Therefore, a Vermont couple in a civil union may not file a joint tax return; they may qualify for APTC by filing separate returns.

^{70 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(i).

^{71 45} CFR § 155.350.

coverage is requested.

(b) CSR may be provided to an individual who is an Indian only if they are enrolled in a QHP through VHC.

59.02 Special cost-sharing rule for Indians regardless of income (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

AHS must determine an individual eligible for the special cost-sharing rule described in § 1402(d)(2) of the ACA (items or services furnished through Indian health providers) if the individual is an Indian, without requiring the individual to request an eligibility determination for health-benefits programs in order to qualify for this rule.

59.03 Verification related to Indian status⁷² (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

To the extent that an individual attests that they are an Indian, such attestation will be verified by:

- (a) Utilizing any relevant documentation verified in accordance with § 53.00;
- (b) Relying on any electronic data sources that are available and which have been approved by HHS for this purpose, based on evidence showing that such data sources are sufficiently accurate and offer less administrative complexity than paper verification; or
- (c) To the extent that approved data sources are unavailable, an individual is not represented in available data sources, or data sources are not reasonably compatible with an individual's attestation, following the procedures specified in § 57.00 and verifying documentation provided by the individual in accordance with the standards for acceptable documentation provided in § 54.07(b)(5).

60.00 Computing the premium-assistance credit amount⁷³ (<u>01/01/2026</u>01/01/2024, GCR <u>25-</u>05523-087)

60.01 In general⁷⁴ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

This section explains the calculation of the federal and state premium assistance of QHPs. A tax filer's federal premium assistance credit amount for a benefit year is the sum of the premium-assistance amounts determined under § 60.04 for all coverage months for individuals in the tax filer's household.

State premium assistance, referred to throughout this rule as Vermont Premium Reduction, is defined in § 3.00 as a state subsidy paid directly to the QHP issuer to reduce monthly premiums for an eligible individual enrolled in a QHP through VHC. Vermont Premium Reduction is calculated using the same methodology as advance payment of the federal premium assistance credit and, as described in § 60.07, results in the premium contribution from an eligible individual being reduced by 1.5 percent.

^{72 45} CFR § 155.350.

^{73 26} CFR § 1.36B-3.

^{74 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(a); 33 VSA § 1812(a).

60.02 Definition⁷⁵ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

For purposes of this section:

<u>Coverage family</u>. The term "coverage family" means, in each month, the members of the tax filer's household for whom the month is a coverage month.

60.03 Coverage month⁷⁶ (01/01/202601/01/2018, GCR 25-05517-048)

- (a) In general. A month is a coverage month for an individual if:
 - (1) As of the first day of the month, the individual is enrolled in a QHP;
 - (2) The tax filer pays the tax filer's share of the premium for the individual's coverage under the plan for the month by the unextended due date for filing the tax filer's income tax return for that benefit year, or the full premium for the month is paid by APTC and the Vermont Premium Reduction, or the amount of the premium paid (including by advance credit payments) for the month is sufficient to avoid termination of the individual's coverage for that month under one of the scenarios described in paragraph (d) of this subsection; and
 - (3) The individual is not eligible for the full calendar month for MEC other than coverage in the individual market.
- (b) <u>Certain individuals enrolled during a month</u>. If an individual enrolls in a QHP and the enrollment is effective on the date of the individual's birth, adoption or placement for adoption or in foster care, or on the effective date of a court order, the individual is treated as enrolled as of the first day of that month for purposes of this subsection.
- (c) <u>Premiums paid for a tax filer</u>. Premiums another person pays for coverage of the tax filer, tax filer's spouse, or tax dependent are treated as paid by the tax filer.
- (d) Scenarios for payment sufficient to avoid coverage termination. The scenarios under which the amount of the premium paid (including by advance credit payments) for the month is sufficient to avoid termination of an individual's coverage for that month under paragraph (a)(2) of this subsection are the following:
 - The first month of a 3-month grace period required for individuals who, when first failing to timely pay premiums, are receiving APTC.⁷⁷
 - (2) A month for which a premium payment threshold has been met and for which month the issuer of the individual's QHP provides coverage.

^{75 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(b).

⁷⁶ 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(c).

^{77 45} CFR § 156.270(d).

- (3) A month for which the State of Vermont has, during a declared emergency, issued an order prohibiting the issuer of the individual's QHP from terminating the individual's coverage for the month irrespective of the whether the full premium for the month is paid.
- (d)(e) Appeals of coverage eligibility. A tax filer who is eligible for APTC pursuant to an eligibility appeal decision for coverage of a member of the tax filer's coverage family who, based on the appeal decision, retroactively enrolls in a QHP is considered to have met the requirement in (a)(2) of this subsection for a month if the tax filer pays the tax filer's share of the premiums for coverage under the plan for the month on or before the 120th day following the date of the appeal decision.
- (e) Examples. 78 The following examples illustrate the provisions of this § 60.03:
- (1)(f) Example 1: Tax filer M is single with no tax dependents
 - (i) In December 2013, M enrolls in a QHP for 2014 and AHS approves APTC. M pays M's share of the premiums. On May 15, 2014, M enlists in the U.S. Army and is eligible immediately for government-sponsored-MEC.
 - (ii) Under paragraph (a) of this subsection, January through May 2014 are coverage months for M. June through December 2014 are not coverage months because M is eligible for other MEC for those months. Thus, under § 60.01, M's premium assistance credit amount for 2014 is the sum of the premium-assistance amounts for the months January through May.
 - (2) Example 2: Tax filer N has one tax dependent S
 - (i) S is eligible for government sponsored MEC. N is not eligible for MEC other than through VHC. N enrolls in a QHP for 2014 and AHS approves APTCs. On August 1, 2014, S loses eligibility for government sponsored MEC. N terminates enrollment in the QHP that covers only N and enrolls in a QHP that covers N and S for August through December 2014. N pays all premiums not covered by APTCs.
 - (ii) Under paragraph (a) of this subsection, January through December of 2014 are coverage months for N and August through December are coverage months for N and S. N's premium assistance credit amount for 2014 is the sum of the premium-assistance amounts for these coverage months.
 - (3) Example 3: O and P are the divorced parents of T
 - (i) Under the divorce agreement between O and P, T resides with P and P claims T as a tax dependent. However, O must pay premiums for health insurance for T. P enrolls T in a QHP for 2014. O pays the portion of T's QHP premiums not covered by APTCs.
 - (ii) Because P claims T as a tax dependent, P (and not O) may claim a premium tax credit for coverage for T. See § 1.36B-2(a) of the Code. Under paragraph (c) of this subsection, the premiums that O pays for coverage for T are treated as paid by P. Thus, the months when T is covered by a QHP and not eligible for other MEC are coverage months under paragraph (a) of this

⁷⁸ Examples to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(c)(6).

subsection in computing P's premium tax credit under § 60.01.

(4) Example 4: Q, an American Indian, enrolls in a QHP for 2014. Q's tribe pays the portion of Q's QHP premiums not covered by APTCs. Under paragraph (c) of this subsection, the premiums that Q's tribe pays for Q are treated as paid by Q. Thus, the months when Q is covered by a QHP and not eligible for other MEC are coverage months under paragraph (c) of this subsection in computing Q's premium tax credit under § 60.01.

60.04 Federal premium-assistance amount⁷⁹ (01/01/202601/01/2024, GCR 25-05523-087)

- (a) Premium assistance amount. The premium assistance amount for a coverage month is the lesser of:
 - The <u>enrollment premiums, which are premiums</u> for the month, <u>reduced by any amounts that were</u> refunded in the same taxable year as the premium liability is incurred, for one or more QHPs in which a tax filer or a member of the tax filer's household enrolls, <u>reduced by any amounts:</u> (<u>enrollment premiums</u>); or
 - (i) Refunded in the same taxable year as the premium liability is incurred; or
 - (1)(ii) Unpaid as of the unextended due date for filing the tax filer's income tax return for the taxable year that includes the month; or
 - (2) The excess of the monthly premium for the applicable benchmark plan (ABP) (benchmark plan premium) (§ 60.06) over 1/12 of the product of a tax filer's household income and the applicable percentage for the benefit year (the tax filer's contribution amount).
- (b) Examples. 80 The following examples illustrate the rules of paragraph (a):
 - (1) Example 1.

Taxpayer Q is single and has no dependents. Q enrolls in a QHP with a monthly premium of \$400. Q's monthly benchmark plan premium is \$500, and his monthly contribution amount is \$80. Q's premium assistance amount for a coverage month is \$400 (the lesser of \$400, Q's month enrollment premium, and \$420, the difference between Q's monthly benchmark plan premium and Q's contribution amount).

- (2) Example 2.
 - (i) Tax filer R is single and has no dependents. R enrolls in a QHP with a monthly premium of \$450. The difference between R's benchmark plan premium and contribution amount for the month is \$420. R's premium assistance amount for a coverage month with a full month of coverage is \$420 (the lesser of \$450 and \$420).
 - (ii) The issuer of R's QHP is notified that R died on September 20. The issuer terminates coverage as

^{79 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(d).

⁸⁰ Examples to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(d)(2).

of that date and refunds the remaining portion of the September enrollment premiums (\$150) for R's coverage.

(iii) R's premium assistance amount for each coverage month from January through August is \$420 (the lesser of \$450 and \$420). Under paragraph (a), R's premium assistance amount for September is the lesser of the enrollment premiums for the month, reduced by any amounts that were refunded (\$300 (\$450 - \$150)) or the difference between the benchmark plan premium and the contribution amount for the month (\$420). R's premium assistance amount for September is \$300, the lesser of \$420 and \$300.

(3) Example 3.

The facts are the same as in Example 2 of this paragraph (b), except that the QHP issuer does not refund any enrollment premiums for September. Under paragraph (a), R's premium assistance amount for September is \$420, the lesser of \$450 and \$420.

60.05 Monthly premium for ABP81 (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

The monthly premium for an ABP is the premium an issuer would charge for the ABP to cover all members of the tax filer's coverage family. The monthly premium is determined without regard to any premium discount or rebate under the wellness discount demonstration project under § 2705(d) of the PHS Act (42 USC §§ 300gg-4(d)) and may not include any adjustments for tobacco use. The monthly premium for an ABP for a coverage month is determined as of the first day of the month.

60.06 Applicable benchmark plan (ABP)82 (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

- (a) <u>In general</u>. The ABP helps determine the total amount of premium assistance. The ABP is the QHP from which the product of the applicable percentage and household income is subtracted to obtain the subsidy amount that will be provided on behalf of the qualified individual. Except as otherwise provided in this subsection, the ABP for each coverage month is the second-lowest-cost silver plan offered to the tax filer's coverage family through VHC for:
 - (1) Self-only coverage for a tax filer:
 - (i) Who computes tax under § 1(c) of the Code (unmarried individuals other than surviving spouses and heads of household) and is not allowed a deduction under § 151 of the Code for a tax dependent for the benefit year;
 - (ii) Who purchases only self-only coverage for one individual; or
 - (iii) Whose coverage family includes only one individual; and

^{81 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(e).

^{82 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(f).

- (2) Family coverage for all other tax filers.
- (b) <u>Family coverage</u>. The ABP for family coverage is the second-lowest-cost silver plan that would cover the members of the tax filer's coverage family (such as a plan covering two adults if the members of a tax filer's coverage family are two adults).
- (c) Silver-level plan not covering pediatric dental benefits. [Reserved]
- (d) Family members residing in different locations. If members of a tax filer's coverage family reside in different locations, the tax filer's benchmark plan premium is the sum of the premiums for the ABPs for each group of coverage family members residing in different locations, based on the plans offered to the group through the Exchange where the group resides. If all members of a tax filer's coverage family reside in a single location that is different from where the tax filer resides, the tax filer's benchmark plan premium is the premium for the ABP for the coverage family, based on the plans offered through the Exchange to the tax filer's coverage family for the rating area where the coverage family resides.
- (e) Single or multiple policies needed to cover the family
 - (1) Policy covering a tax filer's family. If a silver-level plan or a stand-alone dental plan offers coverage to all members of a tax filer's coverage family who reside in the same location under a single policy, the premium (or allocable portion thereof, in the case of a stand-alone dental plan) taken into account for the plan for purposes of determining the ABP under paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) of this subsection is the premium for this single policy.
 - (2) Policy not covering a tax filer's vanity. If a silver-level QHP or a stand-alone dental plan would require multiple policies to cover all members of a tax filer's coverage family who reside in the same location (for example, because of the relationships within the family), the premium (or allocable portion thereof, in the case of a stand-alone dental plan) taken into account for the plan for purposes of determining the ABP under paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) of this subsection is the sum of the premiums (or allocable portion thereof, in the case of a stand-alone dental plan) for self-only policies under the plan for each member of the coverage family who resides in the same location.
- (f) Plan not available for enfollment. A silver-level QHP or a stand-alone dental plan that is not open to enrollment by a tax filer or family member at the time the tax filer or family member enrolls in a QHP is disregarded in determining the ABP.
- (g) Beachmark plan terminates or closes to enrollment during the year. A silver-level QHP or a stand-alone dental plan that is used for purposes of determining the ABP under this subsection for a tax filer does not cease to be the ABP for a benefit year solely because the plan or a lower cost plan terminates or closes to enrollment during the benefit year.
- (h) Only one silver-level plan offered to the coverage family. [Reserved]

(i) Examples83

60.07 Applicable percentage84 (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

(a) In general. The applicable percentage multiplied by a tax filer's household income determines the tax filer's required share of premiums for the ABP. This required share is subtracted from the monthly premium for the ABP when computing the premium-assistance amount. The applicable percentage is computed by first determining the percentage that the tax filer's household income bears to the FPL for the tax filer's family size. The resulting FPL percentage is then compared to the income categories described in the table in paragraph (b) of this subsection (or successor tables). An applicable percentage within an income category increases on a sliding scale in a linear manner and is rounded to the nearest one-hundredth of one percent. For taxable years beginning after December 31, 2014, the applicable percentages in the table will be adjusted by the ratio of premium growth to growth in income for the preceding calendar year and may be further adjusted to reflect changes to the data used to compute the ratio of premium growth to income growth for the 2014 calendar year or the data sources used to compute the ratio of premium growth to income growth. Premium growth and income growth will be determined in accordance with IRS-published guidance. In addition, the applicable percentages in the table may be adjusted to taxable years beginning after December 31, 2018, to reflect rates of premium growth relative to growth in the consumer price index.

(b) Applicable percentage table for APTC85

Household income percentage of FPL	2014 initial percentage	2014 final percentage
Less than 133%	2.0	2.0
At least 133% but less than 150%	3.0	4.0
At least 150% but less than 200%	4.0	6.3
At least 200% but less than 250%	6.3	8.05
At least 250% but less than 300%	8.05	9.5
At least 300% but not more than 400%	9.5	9.5

⁸³ Examples to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(f)(9).

^{84 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(g).

⁸⁵ For taxable years after 2014, the applicable percentages in the table will be updated in accordance with IRS-published guidance, available at: www.irs.gov/pub/irs-drop/rp-14-37.pdf.

(c) Applicable percentage table with the Vermont Premium Reduction. 86 The State reduces the APTC's applicable percentage by 1.5% for an individual expected to have household income, as defined in § 28.05(c), that does not exceed 300 percent of the FPL for the benefit year for which coverage is requested.

Household income percentage of FPL	2014 initial percentage	2014 final percentage
Less than 133%	0.5	0.5
At least 133% but less than 150%	1.5	2.5
At least 150% but less than 200%	2.5	4.8
At least 200% but less than 250%	4.8	6.55
At least 250% but not more than 300%	6.55	8.0
More than 300% but not more than 400%	9.5	9.5

- (d) <u>Examples</u>. The following examples illustrate the rules of this subsection with respect to the applicable percentage for federal premium assistance:
 - (1) Example 1. A's household income is 275 percent of the FPL for A's family size for that benefit year. In the table in paragraph (b) of this subsection, the initial percentage for a tax filer with household income of 250 to 300 percent of the FPL is 6.55 and the final percentage is 8.0. A's FPL percentage of 275 percent is halfway between 250 percent and 300 percent. Thus, rounded to the nearest one-hundredth of one percent, A's applicable percentage is 7.28, which is halfway between the initial percentage of 6.55 and the final percentage of 8.0.

(2) Example 2

(i) B's household income is 210 percent of the FPL for B's family size. In the table in paragraph (b) of this subsection, the initial percentage for a tax filer with household income of 200 to 250 percent of the FPL is 4.8 and the final percentage is 6.55. B's applicable percentage is 5.15, computed as follows.

⁸⁶ For updated applicable percentage tables with the Vermont Premium Reduction, go to: http://info.healthconnect.vermont.gov/financial-help.

(ii) Determine the excess of B's FPL percentage (210) over the initial household income percentage in B's range (200), which is 10. Determine the difference between the initial household income percentage in the tax filer's range (200) and the ending household income percentage in the tax filer's range (250), which is 50. Divide the first amount by the second amount:

$$210-200 = 10$$

 $250-200 = 50$

10/50 = .20.

- (iii) Compute the difference between the initial premium percentage (4.8) and the second premium percentage (6.55) in the tax filer's range; 6.55 -4.8 = 1.75.
- (iv) Multiply the amount in the first calculation (.20) by the amount in the second calculation (1.75) and add the product (.35) to the initial premium percentage in B's range (4.8), resulting in B's applicable percentage of 6.65:

$$.20 \times 1.75 = .35$$

4.8 + .35 = 5.15.

60.08 Plan covering more than one household87 (01/01/202601/15/2017, GCR 25-05516-100)

- (a) In general. If a QHP covers more than one household under a single policy, each applicable tax filer covered by the plan may claim a premium tax credit, if otherwise allowable. Each tax filer computes the credit using that tax filer's applicable percentage, household income, and the ABP that applies to the tax filer under § 60.06. In determining whether the amount computed under § 60.04(a) (the premiums for the QHP in which the tax filer enrolls) is less than the amount computed under § 60.04(b) (the benchmark plan premium minus the product of household income and the applicable percentage), the premiums paid are allocated to each tax filer in proportion to the premiums for each tax filer's ABP.
- (b) Example.88: Tax filers A and B enroll in a single policy under a QHP. The following example illustrates the rules of this subsection:
 - (1) B is A's 25 year old child who is not A's tax dependent. B has no tax dependents. The plan covers A, B, and A's two additional children who are A's dependents. The premium for the plan in which A and B enroll is \$15,000. The premium for the second-lowest-cost silver family plan covering only A and A's tax dependents is \$12,000 and the premium for the second-lowest-cost silver plan providing self-only coverage to B is \$6,000. A and B are applicable tax filers and otherwise eligible to claim the premium tax credit.
- (2) Under paragraph (a) of this subsection, both A and B may claim premium tax credits. A computes her credit using

^{87 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(h).

⁸⁸ An example to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(h)(2).

her household income, a family size of three, and a benchmark plan premium of \$12,000. B computes his credit using his household income, a family size of one, and a benchmark plan premium of \$6,000.

(3) In determining whether the amount in § 60.04(a) (the premiums for the QHP A and B purchase) is less than the amount in § 60.04(b) (the benchmark plan premium minus the product of household income and the applicable percentage), the \$15,000 premiums paid are allocated to A and B in proportion to the premiums for their ABPs. Thus, the portion of the premium allocated to A is \$10,000 (\$15,000 x \$12,000/\$18,000) and the portion allocated to B is \$5,000 (\$15,000 x \$6,000/\$18,000).

60.09 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

60.10 Additional benefits⁸⁹ (01/01/202601/15/2017, GCR 25-05516-100)

- (a) <u>In general</u>. If a QHP offers benefits in addition to the essential health benefits a QHP must provide, the portion of the premium for the plan properly allocable to the additional benefits is excluded from the monthly premiums under § 60.04(a) or (b). Premiums are allocated to additional benefits before determining the ABP.
- (b) <u>Method of allocation</u>. The portion of the premium properly allocable to additional benefits is determined under guidance issued by the Secretary of HHS.⁹⁰
- (c) Examples. 91 The following examples illustrate the rules of this subsection:

(1) Example 1

- (i) Tax filer B enrolls in a QHP that provides benefits in addition to the essential health benefits the plan must provide (additional benefits). The monthly premiums for the plan in which B enrolls are \$370, of which \$35 is allocable to additional benefits. B's benchmark plan premium (determined after allocating premiums to additional benefits for all silver level plans) is \$440, of which \$40 is allocable to additional benefits. B's monthly contribution amount, which is the product of B's household income and the applicable percentage, is \$60.
- (ii) Under this subsection, B's enrollment premiums and the benchmark plan premium are reduced by the portion of the premium that is allocable to the additional benefits provided under that plan. Therefore, B's monthly enrollment premiums are reduced to \$335 (\$370 \$35) and B's benchmark plan premium is reduced to \$400 (\$440 \$40). B's premium assistance amount for a coverage month is \$335, the lesser of \$335 (B's enrollment premiums, reduced by the portion of the premium allocable to additional benefits) and \$340 (B's benchmark plan premium, reduced by the portion of the premium allocable to additional benefits (\$400), minus B' \$60 contribution amount).

^{89 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(j).

⁹⁰ See § 36B(b)(3)(D) of the Code.

⁹¹ Examples to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(j)(3).

(2) Example 2. The facts are the same as in Example 1, except that the plan in which B enrolls provides no benefits in addition to the essential health benefits required to be provided by the plan. Thus, under this subsection, B's benchmark plan premium (\$440) is reduced by the portion of the premium allocable to the additional benefits provided under that plan (\$40). B's enrollment premiums (\$370) are not reduced under this subsection. B's premium assistance amount for a coverage month is \$340, the lesser of \$370 (B's enrollment premiums) and \$340 (B's benchmark plan premium, reduced by the portion of the premium allocable to additional benefits (\$400), minus B's 60 contribution amount).

60.11 Pediatric dental coverage⁹² (01/01/202601/15/2017, GCR 25-05516-100)

- (a) In general. For purposes of determining the amount of the monthly premium a tax filer pays for coverage under § 60.04(a), if an individual enrolls in both a QHP and a stand-alone dental plan, the portion of the premium for the stand-alone dental plan that is properly allocable to pediatric dental benefits that are essential benefits required to be provided by a QHP is treated as a premium payable for the individual's QHP.
- (b) <u>Method of allocation</u>. The portion of the premium for a stand-alone dental plan properly allocable to pediatric dental benefits is determined under guidance issued by the Secretary of HHS.
- (c) Example. 93 The following example illustrates the rules of this subsection:
 - (1) Tax filer C and C's tax dependent, R, enroll in a QHP. The premium for the plan in which C and R enroll is \$7,200 (\$600/month) (Amount 1). The plan does not provide dental coverage. C also enrolls in a standalone dental plan covering C and R. The portion of the premium for the dental plan allocable to pediatric dental benefits that are essential health benefits is \$240 (\$20 per month). The excess of the premium for C's ABP over C's contribution amount (the product of C's household income and the applicable percentage) is \$7,260 (\$605/month) (Amount 2).
 - (2) Under this subsection, the amount C pays for premiums (Amount 1) for purposes of computing the premium-assistance amount is increased by the portion of the premium for the stand-alone dental plan allocable to pediatric dental benefits that are essential health benefits. Thus, the amount of the premiums for the plan in which C enrolls is treated as \$620 for purposes of computing the amount of the premium tax credit. C's premium-assistance amount for each coverage month is \$605 (Amount 2), the lesser of Amount 1 (increased by the premiums allocable to pediatric dental benefits) and Amount 2.

60.12 Households that include individuals who are not lawfully present⁹⁴ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

(a) In general. If one or more individuals for whom a tax filer is allowed a deduction under § 151 of the Code are not lawfully present (see § 17.01(g) for definition of lawfully present), the percentage a tax filer's household income bears to the FPL for the tax filer's family size for purposes of determining the applicable percentage under § 60.07 is determined by excluding individuals who are not lawfully present from family size and by

^{92 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(k).

⁹³ An example to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(k)(3).

^{94 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(I).

determining household income in accordance with paragraph (b) of this subsection.

(b) Revised household income computation

- (1) <u>Statutory method</u>. For purposes of (a) of this subsection, household income is equal to the product of the tax filer's household income (determined without regard to this paragraph (b)) and a fraction.
 - (i) The numerator of which is the FPL for the tax filer's family size determined by excluding individuals who are not lawfully present; and
 - (ii) The denominator of which is the FPL for the tax filer's family size determined by including individuals who are not lawfully present.
- (2) <u>Comparable method</u>. The IRS Commissioner may describe a comparable method in additional published guidance.⁹⁵

61.00 Timely determination of eligibility⁹⁶ (01/15/2019, GCR 18-064)

(a) In general

- (1) AHS strives to complete eligibility determinations for health-benefits programs and QHP enrollment promptly and without undue delay. The amount or time needed to complete such determinations will necessarily vary, depending on such actors as:
 - (i) The capabilities and cost of generally-available systems and technologies;
 - (ii) The general availability of electronic data matching and ease of connections to electronic sources of authoritative intermation to determine and verify eligibility; and
 - (iii) The needs of an individual, including:
 - (A) Individual preferences for mode of application (such as through an internet Website, telephone, mail, in person, or other commonly available electronic means); and
 - (B) The relative complexity of adjudicating the eligibility determination based on household, income or other relevant information.
- Apreligibility determination is complete once AHS sends written notice of decision to the individual.
- (b) Real-time determination of eligibility. When an individual files a complete, accurate and web-based application and relevant data can be fully verified through the use of available electronic means, an individual can expect a real-time or near-real-time eligibility determination.

⁹⁵ See § 601.601(d)(2) of chapter one of the Code.

^{96 42} CFR § 435.912; 45 CFR § 155.310(e).

- (c) Normal maximum time for determining eligibility. 97 In cases involving such factors as described in paragraph (a) of this section, eligibility determinations may require additional time to complete. In any event, a decision on a health-benefits application will be made as soon as possible, but no later than:
 - (1) 90 days after the application date, if the application is based on a person's disability; or
 - (2) 45 days after the application date for any other health-benefits application.
- (d) Extenuating circumstances. A determination may take longer in unusual situations, such as:
 - (1) An individual delays providing needed verification or other information;
 - (2) An examining physician delays sending a necessary report; or
 - (3) An unexpected emergency or administrative problem outside the control of AHS delays action on applications.
- (e) Notice of timeliness standards. Individuals will be informed of the timeliness standards set forth in this section.

62.00 Interviews (01/01/2025, GCR 24-077)

An in-person interview will not be required as part of the application process for a determination of Medicaid eligibility.⁹⁸

63.00 Individual choice (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) <u>Choice of Medicaid category</u>. ⁹⁹ If an individual would be eligible under more than one Medicaid category, the individual may choose to have eligibility determined for the category of the individual's choosing.
- (b) Choice to determine eligibility for health-benefits programs. 100 An individual may request only an eligibility determination for enrollment in a QHP without APTC or CSR. However, if the individual is requesting an eligibility determination for a health-benefits program, the individual may not request an eligibility determination for less than all of the health-benefits programs. For example, if an individual seeks a subsidy to help pay for the cost of QHP coverage, they may not limit their application to APTC or CSR. Rather, they must likewise submit to a determination of eligibility for Medicaid.

64.00 Premiums (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

^{97 42} CFR § 435.912(c)(3).

^{98 42} CFR § 435.907(d)(2).

^{99 42} CFR § 435.404.

^{100 45} CFR § 155.310(b).

64.01 In general (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) Scope. Some individuals enrolled in Medicaid's Dr. Dynasaur program are required to pay monthly premiums. This section contains AHS's billing and collection processes for those monthly premiums. Monthly premiums for individuals enrolled in QHPs are separately managed by QHP issuers and are subject to separate billing and collection processes administered by those QHP issuers. Nothing in this rule should be construed as applying to the billing and collection processes for QHP premiums.
- (b) Medicaid premium methodologies and amounts. The Vermont legislature sets Medicaid premium methodologies and amounts. Premium schedules are made publicly available via website.
- (c) <u>Determination of premium obligation for Medicaid eligibility; premium recalculation</u>
 - (1) As a part of the health-benefits application, redetermination, and renewal processes, AHS will determine whether an individual eligible for Medicaid will be required to pay monthly premiums.
 - (2) AHS will recalculate the premium amount for an individual enrolled in Medicaid when:
 - (i) AHS is informed of a change in income, family size of health-insurance status, or
 - (ii) An adjustment is made in premium amounts or calculation methodologies.
 - (3) An individual enrolled in Medicaid will be notified as provided in § 68.01 any time there is a change in their Medicaid premium amount following a recalculation.
 - (4) A change that increases the Medicaid premium amount will appear on the next regularly-scheduled monthly bill, created after the premium amount is recalculated.

(d) Premium calculation for Medicaid

- (1) The premium calculation logan individual on Medicaid will be based on the MAGI-based income of the individual's Medicaid household following the MAGI methodology described in § 28.03, as established on the most recently approved version of eligibility on the case record at the time that the premium bill is generated life a premium obligation is calculated for an individual and if that individual is living together with, and under the same premium payer account as, one or more other individuals for whom a premium obligation is also calculated, only one premium bill will be generated for those individuals. The bill will be for the highest premium obligation that is calculated.
 - Example. If A and B live together and are under the same premium payer account, and if A's calculated premium is \$60.00 based on A's Medicaid household income and B's calculated premium is \$15.00 based on B's Medicaid household income, AHS will not generate separate bills for A and B. Rather, AHS will generate one premium bill for a total of \$60.00 and, when paid, the premium payment will cover eligibility for both A and B.
- (2) Prior to the start of the coverage month pertaining to the bill in question, the individual may notify AHS to show that, due to changed household circumstances, the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation or a lower premium amount.

- (i) If the showing indicates that the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation for the coverage month, the individual will be enrolled in Medicaid effective the first day of such coverage month.
- (ii) If the showing indicates that the individual is eligible for a lower premium amount, the premium amount billed for that coverage month will be adjusted.
- (3) No premium adjustments will be made for the coverage month if the individual has already paid the premium for the coverage month and the individual notifies AHS after the start of that coverage month that the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation or for a lower premium amount. If the individual is entitled to a premium change, the change will be applied to the following coverage month.

(e) Aggregate limits for Medicaid premiums 101

- (1) Subject to paragraph (e)(2) of this subsection, any Medicaid premiums and cost sharing incurred by all individuals in the Medicaid household may not exceed an aggregate limit of five percent of the family's income applied on a quarterly basis.
- (2) If an individual incurs out-of-pocket expenses in excess of the aggregate limit described in paragraph (e)(1) of this subsection, AHS will refund that excess amount to the individual.
- (3) An individual may request a reassessment of their family aggregate limit if they have a change in circumstances or if they are being terminated for failure to pay a premium.

(f) [Reserved]

- (g) Medicaid prospective billing and payment. Medicaid premiums are billed, and payments are due, prior to the start of a coverage month. Premium bills will be sent to the person identified on the application as the primary contact or application filer. That person will be responsible for payment of the Medicaid premium (referred to in this rule as the premium payer). AHS will establish an account for the premium payer.
- (h) <u>Conditions of Medicaid eliqibility and enrollment</u>. Timely payment of a Medicaid premium, if owed, is required as a condition of initial enrollment and ongoing eligibility and enrollment.
- (i) <u>Medicaid premium requirement for partial coverage month</u>. The full amount due must be paid to obtain Medicaid coverage for all or part of a month.
- (j) <u>Medicaid premiums are nonrefundable</u>. Medicaid premium payments are generally nonrefundable except for the exceptions listed in § 64.11.

(k) [Reserved]

(I) <u>Dr. Dynasaur retroactive island</u>. If an individual advises AHS that they have unpaid medical bills incurred during one or more of the three months prior to their application, they may be able to obtain an island of

^{101 42} CFR § 447.56(f).

retroactive Medicaid coverage for any or all of those months (called a "Dr. Dynasaur retroactive island"). If so, AHS will bill the individual for the premium applicable to the Dr. Dynasaur retroactive island. Premium payments for Dr. Dynasaur retroactive islands are subject to allocation as provided under § 64.05(b).

64.02 Public-notice requirements for Medicaid¹⁰² (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) <u>Schedule of Medicaid premiums and cost-sharing requirements</u>. A public schedule will be available describing current Medicaid premiums and cost-sharing requirements containing the following information:
 - (1) The group or groups of individuals who are subject to premiums and cost-sharing requirements and the current amounts;
 - (2) Mechanisms for making payments for required premiums and cost-sharing charges;
 - (3) The consequences for an individual who does not pay a premium or cost-sharing charge;
 - (4) A list of hospitals charging cost sharing for non-emergency use of the emergency department; and
 - (5) A list of preferred drugs or a mechanism to access such a list, including the state's health-benefits website.
- (b) <u>Schedule availability</u>. The public schedule will be available to the following in a manner that ensures that affected individuals and providers are likely to have access to the notice:
 - Enrollees, at the time of their enrollment and reenrollment after a redetermination of eligibility, and, when premiums, cost-sharing charges or aggregate limits are revised, notice to enrollees will be in accordance with § 5.01(d);
 - (2) Applicants, at the time of application;
 - (3) All participating providers; and
 - (4) The general public.
- (c) [Reserved]

64.03 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

64.04 Ongoing Medicaid premium billing and payment (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) After enrollment, ongoing premiums are billed and premium payments are due for an individual enrolled in Medicaid as follows:
 - (1) A monthly bill for ongoing premiums will be sent by the 5th day of the month or the first non-holiday business day thereafter immediately preceding the month for which the premium covers. Payment is due

^{102 42} CFR § 447.57.

on or before the last day of the month in which the bill is sent.

- (2) For example, a premium bill for coverage in July 2014 will be sent by June 5, 2014. Payment of the premium will be due on or before June 30, 2014.
- (b) If the full premium payment is received by the premium payment due date, coverage will continue without further notice.
- (c) If the premium payment is made by mail, the payment will be considered received as of the date it is postmarked.

64.05 Partial payments (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) Medicaid-only premium billing and payment. When a premium for Medicaid's Dispynasaur program is the only premium billed, payment of the full amount due is required to maintain coverage and eligibility. A payment of less than the full amount due will be considered by AHS as nonpayment.
- (b) Allocation of partial payments when multiple premiums billed

(1) Basic rule

- (i) When there is a premium for the wharm program in addition to Medicaid's Dr. Dynasaur program on the same bill, except as provided in paragraph (b)(2) of this subsection, when a payment covers at least one, but fewer than all, of the premiums due on the bill, the payment will be applied as payment of one or more premiums in full rather than as a partial payment of each of the billed premiums. The payment will be allocated by AHS in the following order:
- (A) Dr. Dynasaur.
- (B) VPharm
- (C) Dr. Dynasaur regroactive island (see § 64.01(l) for definition).
- (iii) Coverage will only continue for those for whom the full premium amount due has been received.
- (2) Exception. An individual who wishes to specify a different payment allocation for the premiums due than as Set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection may do so by calling AHS at the number listed on the bill. The individual must make such a request prior to the time the payment is applied to a coverage month.

64.06 Late payment/grace period (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

(a) Grace Period

(1) An individual enrolled in Dr. Dynasaur is entitled to a premium grace period as described in this paragraph (1) if the individual has not paid their monthly premium by its due date. The grace period starts the day after the due date, extends 60 days and ends on the last day of the month in which the 60-day

period ends. 103

(2) During the grace period described in paragraph (1) of this subsection, Medicaid will pay all appropriate claims for services rendered to the individual.

(b) Notice of premium nonpayment and reinstatement

- (1) If a full premium payment is not received by AHS on or before the premium due date, before the fifth business day of the grace period, AHS will send a notice advising that the individual is in a grace period status. The notice will also advise the individual:
 - (i) Of the Dr. Dynasaur disenrollment protection as provided under § 64.00
 - (ii) Of the consequences of being in a grace status;
 - (iii) The actions the individual must take to resume good standing; and
 - (iv) The consequences of exhausting the grace period without paying all outstanding premiums.
- (2) At least 11 days before the end of the grace period, AHS will send the individual a closure notice advising that enrollment will terminate at the end of the grace period.
- (3) Subject to the payment allocation described in (4) below, if AHS receives at least a full premium payment for the grace period on or before the end of the grace period:
 - (i) The payment will first be applied to cover the premium due for the grace period;
 - (ii) The individual will be reinstated; and
 - (iii) The individual will be enrolled for coverage in the month following the grace period.
- (4) Payment allocation. If an individual is in grace period status for more than one unpaid premium when AHS receives payment and the payment covers the premium due for at least one, but fewer than all, of the grace periods, the payment will be applied as payment of one or more premiums in full and allocated in chronological order beginning with the oldest grace period.
- If AHS receives a full premium payment for the grace period after the end of the grace period, the individual will not be reinstated or reenrolled, and will need to re-apply.

64.07 Dr. Dynasaur disenrollment protection¹⁰⁴ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

¹⁰³ Because of the length of the grace period for an individual enrolled in Dr. Dynasaur, the individual can be in more than one Dr. Dynasaur grace period at the same time. For example, if an individual does not pay their Dr. Dynasaur premium 2 months in a row, they will still be in a grace period for the first unpaid month when the grace period for the second unpaid month starts.

¹⁰⁴ 42 CFR § 457.570(b) provides CHIP enrollees an opportunity to show that their income has declined before coverage Part 7 – Page 50 (Sec.64.00, Sub.52.010)

- (a) Prior to closure, an individual enrolled in Dr. Dynasaur who has received a grace period notice as provided under § 64.06(b)(2)(i) may contact AHS to show that, due to changed household circumstances, the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation or with a lower premium amount.
- (b) If the showing indicates that the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation, AHS will reinstate and reenroll the individual and waive all outstanding premiums.
- (c) If the showing indicates that the individual is obligated to pay a premium, but at a lower amount, any outstanding premium amounts due will be adjusted. If the individual pays the adjusted premium amount prior to closure, AHS will reinstate and reenroll the individual.

64.08 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

64.09 Medical incapacity for VPharm (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) "Medical incapacity" means a serious physical or mental infirmity to the health of an individual enrolled in VPharm (§ 10.01) that prevented the individual from paying the premium timely, as verified in a physician's certificate furnished to AHS. Notice by telephone or otherwise by the physician that such certificate will be forthcoming will have the effect of receipt, provided that the certificate is in fact received within seven days.
- (b) If an individual's VPharm coverage is terminated solely because of nonpayment of the premium, and the reason is medical incapacity as defined in (a) of this subsection, the individual's representative may request coverage for the period between the day coverage ended and the last day of the month in which they requested coverage. AHS will provide this coverage if it has received verification of medical incapacity and all premiums due for the period of non-coverage. The individual is responsible for all bills incurred during the period of non-coverage until AHS receives the required verification and premium amounts due.
- (c) If the health condition related to this medical incapacity is expected to continue or recur, AHS will encourage the individual to sign up for automatic withdrawal of their premium or designate an authorized representative to receive and pay future premiums for as long as the anticipated duration of the condition.

64.10 Medicaid premium payment balances (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Medicaid premium payment balances that result from partial payments or overpayments will be credited to the premium payer's account and will be applied to subsequent Medicaid premium bills.

64.11 Refund of prospective Medicaid premium payments (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) <u>Basic rule for Medicaid premiums</u>. A paid Medicaid premium will automatically be refunded to the premium payer when, prior to the beginning of the coverage month associated with the premium payment, no one under the premium payer's account is subject to a premium obligation.
- (b) Exception. A paid Medicaid premium will not be refunded if a change occurs after the beginning of the

is terminated for non-payment of premium. Vermont has elected to extend this protection to all of the state's premium-based Dr. Dynasaur coverage groups.

coverage month associated with the premium payment.

64.12 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

64.13 Appeal of Medicaid (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) If an individual subject to a premium appeals a decision by AHS that ends their Medicaid eligibility reduces their benefits or services, or increases the amount of their Medicaid premium, the individual must continue to pay the premium amount in effect prior to the decision that resulted in their appeal in order to have their Medicaid coverage continue pending the outcome of their appeal.
- (b) AHS may recover from the individual the difference between the premium evel that would have become effective had the individual not appealed AHS's decision and the premium level actually paid during the fair hearing period when the individual withdraws the fair hearing request before the decision is made or following a final disposition of the matter in favor of AHS.

65.00 [Reserved] (01/15/2019, GCR 18-064)

66.00 Presumptive Medicaid eligibility determined by hospitals¹⁰⁵ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

66.01 Basis (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

This section implements § 1902(a)(47)(B) of the Act.

66.02 In general (01/15/2017, GCR 16:100)

- (a) <u>Basic rule</u>. Medicaid will be provided during a presumptive eligibility period to an individual who is determined by a qualified hospital, on the basis of preliminary information, to be presumptively eligible in accordance with the policies and procedures established by AHS consistent with this section.
- (b) Qualified hospital. A qualified hospital is a hospital that:
 - (1) Participates as a Medicaid provider; notifies AHS of its election to make presumptive eligibility determinations under this section; and agrees to make presumptive eligibility determinations consistent with state policies and procedures;
 - Assists individuals in completing and submitting the full Medicaid application and understanding any locumentation requirements; and
 - (3) Has not been disqualified by AHS in accordance with paragraph (d) of this subsection.
- (c) <u>Scope of authority to make determinations of presumptive eligibility</u>. Hospitals may only make determinations of presumptive eligibility under this section based on income for:

¹⁰⁵ 42 CFR § 435.1110.

- (1) Children under § 7.03(a)(3);
- (2) Pregnant women under § 7.03(a)(2);
- (3) Parents and caretaker relatives under § 7.03(a)(1);
- (4) Adults under § 7.03(a)(5);
- (5) Former foster children under § 9.03(e);
- (6) Individuals receiving breast and cervical cancer treatment under § 9.03(m) and
- Individuals receiving family planning services under § 9.03(g).

(d) Disqualification of hospitals

- (1) AHS may establish standards for qualified hospitals related to the proportion of individuals determined presumptively eligible for Medicaid by the hospital who
 - (i) Submit a regular application before the end of the presumptive eligibility period; or
 - (ii) Are determined eligible for Medicald based on such application.
- (2) AHS will take action, including but not limited to, disqualification of a hospital as a qualified hospital under this section, if it determines that the hospital is not:
 - (i) Making, or is not capable of making, presumptive eligibility determinations in accordance with applicable state policies and procedures; or
 - (ii) Meeting the standard or standards established under paragraph (d)(1) of this section.
- (3) AHS may disqualify a hospital as a qualified hospital under this paragraph only after it has provided the hospital with additional raining or taken other reasonable corrective action measures to address the issue.

66.03 Procedures (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) <u>Inceheral</u>. 106 AHS will provide Medicaid services to an individual during the presumptive-eligibility period that follows a determination by a qualified hospital that, on the basis of preliminary information, the individual has gross income at or below the Medicaid income standard established for the individual.
- (b) AHS's responsibilities. 107 AHS will:

^{106 42} CFR § 435.1102(a).

¹⁰⁷ 42 CFR § 435.1102(b).

- (1) Provide qualified hospitals with application forms for Medicaid and information on how to assist individuals in completing and filing such forms;
- (2) Establish oversight mechanisms to ensure that presumptive-eligibility determinations are being made consistent with applicable laws and rules; and
- (3) Allow determinations of presumptive eligibility to be made by qualified hospitals on a statewide basis.
- (c) Qualified hospital's responsibilities 108
 - (1) On the basis of preliminary information, a qualified hospital must determine whether the individual is presumptively eligible under this rule.
 - (2) For the purpose of the presumptive eligibility determination, a qualified hospital must accept selfdeclaration of the presumptive-eligibility criteria.
 - (3) If the individual is presumptively eligible, a qualified hospital must:
 - (i) Approve presumptive coverage for the individual;
 - (ii) Notify the individual within twenty-four hours of the eligibility determination, in writing or orally, if appropriate:
 - (A) That the individual is eligible for presumptive coverage;
 - (B) The presumptive eligibility determination date;
 - (C) That the individual is required to make application for ongoing Medicaid by not later than the last day of the following month; and
 - (D) That failure to cooperate with the standard eligibility determination process will result in denial of ongoing Medicaid and termination of presumptive coverage on the date described in § 66.04;
 - (iii) Notify AHS of the presumptive eligibility determination within five working days after the date on which determination is made;
 - (iv) Provide the individual with a Medicaid application form;
 - (v) Advise the individual that:
 - (A) If a Medicaid application on behalf of the individual is not filed by the last day of the following month, the individual's presumptive eligibility will end on that last day; and
 - (B) If a Medicaid application on behalf of the individual is filed by the last day of the following month, the individual's presumptive eligibility will end on the day that a decision is made on the Medicaid application; and
 - (vi) Take all reasonable steps to help the individual complete an application for ongoing Medicaid or

^{108 42} CFR § 435.1102(b)(2), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

make contact with AHS.

- (4) If the individual is not presumptively eligible, a qualified hospital must notify the individual at the time the determination is made, in writing and orally if appropriate:
 - (i) Of the reason for the determination;
 - (ii) That their ineligibility for presumptive coverage does not necessarily mean that they are ineligible for other categories of Medicaid; and
 - (iii) That the individual may file an application for Medicaid with AHS, and that, if they do so, that the individual's eligibility for other categories of Medicaid will be reviewed.
- (5) A qualified hospital may not delegate the authority to determine presumptive eligibility to another entity. 109
- (d) Required attestations. 110 For purposes of making a presumptive eligibility determination under this section, an individual (or another person having reasonable knowledge of the individual's status) must attest to the individual being a:
 - (1) Citizen or national of the United States or in satisfactory immigration status; and
 - (2) Resident of the state.
- (e) Limitation on other conditions¹¹¹
 - (1) The conditions specified in this subsection are the only conditions that apply in the case of a presumptiveeligibility determination.
 - (2) Verification of the conditions that apply for presumptive eligibility is not required.

66.04 Presumptive coverage¹¹² (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

- (a) Effective dates
 - (1) Presumptive coverage begins on the date the individual is determined to be presumptively eligible.
 - (2) Presumptive coverage ends with the earlier of (and includes):

^{109 42} CFR § 435.1102(b), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

^{110 42} CFR § 435.1102(d)(1), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

^{111 42} CFR § 435.1102(d)(2), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

^{112 42} CFR § 435.1101, as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

- (i) The date that the individual is determined to be eligible or ineligible for ongoing Medicaid.
- (ii) If the individual has not applied for ongoing Medicaid, the last day of the month following the month in which the individual was determined to be presumptively eligible.
- (b) <u>No retroactive coverage</u>. No retroactive coverage may be provided as a result of a presumptive eligibility determination.
- (c) <u>Frequency</u>. An individual may receive only one presumptive Medicaid eligibility period in a calendar year. A pregnant woman may receive only one presumptive Medicaid eligibility period for each pregnancy, even if she has not yet otherwise received a presumptive Medicaid eligibility period during the current calendar year.

66.05 Notice and fair hearing rules¹¹³ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Notice and fair hearing regulations in Part Eight of this rule do not apply to determinations of presumptive eligibility under this section.

67.00 General notice standards¹¹⁴ (01/01/2023, GCR)22-033

- (a) <u>General requirement</u>. Any notice required to be sent by AHS must be written and include clear statements of the following:
 - (1) An explanation of the action reflected in the notice, including the effective date of the action.
 - (2) Any relevant factual findings.
 - (3) Citations to, or identification of, the relevant regulations.
 - (4) Contact information for available customer service resources.
 - (5) An explanation of appeal rights, if applicable.
- (b) Accessibility and plain language. All applications, forms, and notices, including the single, streamlined application and notices of decision, will conform to the accessibility and plain language standards outlined in § 5.0%).

67.01 Use of electronic notices 115 (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

(a) Choice of notice format. An individual will be provided with a choice to receive notices and information required

¹¹³ 42 CFR § 435.1102(e), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

¹¹⁴ 45 CFR § 155.230.

¹¹⁵ 42 CFR § 435.918; 45 CFR § 155.230. See, also, 45 CFR § 155.230(d)(3) allowing select required notices to be sent through standard mail, even if an election has been made to receive such notices electronically, in the event that an Exchange is unable to send these notices electronically due to technical limitations.

under these rules in electronic format or by regular mail. If the individual elects to receive communications electronically, AHS will:

- (1) Confirm by regular mail the individual's election to receive notices electronically;
- (2) Inform the individual of their right to change such election, at any time, to receive notices through regular mail;
- (3) Post notices to the individual's electronic account within one business day of notice generation;
- (4) Send an email or other electronic communication alerting the individual that a notice has been posted to his or her account. Confidential information will not be included in the email or electronic alert;
- (5) Send a notice by regular mail within three business days of the date of a failed electronic communication if an electronic communication is undeliverable; and
- (6) At the individual's request, provide through regular mail any notice posted to the individual's electronic account.
- (b) [Reserved]

68.00 Notice of decision and appeal rights (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

68.01 Notice of decision concerning eligibility¹¹⁶ (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

(a) <u>In general</u>. AHS will send timely notice of any decision affecting eligibility in accordance with federal and state laws. Any notice issued by a QHP issuer is not a notice of decision.

In general, a notice of a decision that adversely affects an enrollee's eligibility will be sent in advance of its effective date. A notice of a decision that adversely affects a Medicaid enrollee's eligibility, including a notice of termination, reduction, suspension of eligibility, or increase in liability, will comply with the advance notice requirements under § 68.02.

- (b) Content of eligibility notice
 - (1) <u>In general</u>. Any notice of decision will contain clear statements of the following:
 - (i) AHS's decision and its basis;
 - (ii) The effective date of the decision, if applicable;
 - (iii) The specific reasons supporting the decision;
 - (iv) The specific regulations that support, or the change in federal or state law that requires, the

¹¹⁶ 42 CFR § 435.917; 45 CFR §§ 155.310(g) and 155.355.

decision;

- (v) An explanation of the individual's appeal rights, including the right to request a fair hearing and an explanation of the circumstances under which the individual has the right to an expedited administrative appeal pursuant to § 80.07;
- (vi) A description of the methods by which the individual may appeal;
- (vii) The time frame in which AHS must make a final administrative decision in a fair hearing and an expedited administrative appeal;
- (viii) Information on the individual's right to represent themselves at a fair hearing or use legal counsel, a relative, a friend or other spokesperson;
- (ix) In cases of a decision based on a change in law, an explanation of the circumstances under which a fair hearing will be granted;
- (x) An explanation of the circumstances under which the individual's eligibility for QHP, APTC or CSR or their Medicaid will be continued pending a fair hearing decision; and
- (xi) In connection with eligibility for a QHP, an explanation that a fair hearing decision for one household member may result in a change in eligibility for other household members and that change may be handled as a redetermination.
- (2) Notice of approved eligibility. In addition to the information in paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection, a notice of approval of eligibility will contain clear statements of the following:
 - (i) The basis and effective date of the eligibility;
 - (ii) The circumstances under which the individual must report, and the methods for reporting, any changes that may affect their eligibility;
 - (iii) For an individual approved for Medicaid, basic information on the level of Medicaid benefits and services approved, including, if applicable, a description of any premiums and cost-sharing required, an explanation of how to request additional detailed information on benefits and financial responsibility, and the right to appeal the level of benefits and services approved; and
 - (iv) For an individual approved for Medicaid subject to a spenddown, the amount of medical expenses which must be incurred to establish eligibility.
- (3) Medicaid notices of decision based on income at or below MAGI-based standard. 117 Whenever an approval, denial or termination of eligibility is based on an individual having a household income at or below the applicable MAGI-based income standard, the eligibility notice will contain clear statements of the following:
 - (i) Information regarding bases of eligibility other than the MAGI-based income standard and the

^{117 42} CFR § 435.917(c).

benefits and services available to individuals eligible on such other bases, sufficient to enable the individual to make an informed choice as to whether to request a determination on such other bases; and

- (ii) Information on how to request a determination on such other bases.
- (c) <u>Timing of notification of appeal rights</u>. ¹¹⁸ AHS will provide notice of appeal rights as described in paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection:
 - (1) At the time that the individual applies for health benefits; and
 - (2) At the time AHS makes a decision affecting the individual's eligibility.

68.02 Advance notice of Medicaid adverse action decision 119 (01/01/2018 GCR 17-048)

- (a) In general. AHS will send a notice of a decision that adversely affects an enfollee's Medicaid eligibility, including a notice of termination, reduction, suspension of eligibility or increase in liability, as described at § 68.01(a), (adverse action) at least 11 days before the date the adverse action is to take effect (date of adverse action), except as permitted under paragraph (b) of this subsection
- (b) Exception. 120 A notice may be sent not later than the date of adverse action if:
 - (1) There is factual information confirming the death of an enrollee;
 - (2) A clear written statement signed by an enrollee is received that:
 - (i) The enrollee no longer wishes eligibility; or
 - (ii) Gives information that requires termination or reduction of eligibility and indicates that the enrollee understands that this must be the result of supplying that information;
 - (3) The enrollee has been admitted to an institution where they are ineligible;
 - (4) The enrollee's whereabouts are unknown and the post office returns mail directed to the enrollee indicating no forwarding address; or
 - AFS establishes the fact that the enrollee has been accepted for Medicaid eligibility by another state, territory, or commonwealth.

^{118 42} CFR § 431.206(c).

¹¹⁹ 42 CFR § 431.211.

^{120 42} CFR § 431.213.

- (c) Exception: probable fraud. 121 The period of advance notice may be shortened to 5 days before the date of adverse action if:
 - (1) There are facts indicating that adverse action should be taken because of probable fraud by the enrollee; and
 - (2) The facts have been verified, if possible, through secondary sources.

69.00 Medicaid corrective payment¹²² (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

Corrective payments will be promptly made, retroactive to the date an incorrect Medicaid action was taken if:

- (a) A fair hearing decision is favorable to an individual; or
- (b) An issue is decided in an individual's favor before a fair hearing.

70.00 Medicaid enrollment (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

70.01 Enrollment when no premium obligation (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

- (a) <u>Prospective enrollment</u>. Except when a spenddown is necessary, an individual approved for Medicaid without a premium obligation will be enrolled in Medicaid on the first day of the month within which their application is received by AHS provided they are eligible for that month.
- (b) Retroactive eligibility¹²³
 - (1) Retroactive eligibility is effective no earlier than the first day of the third month before the month an individual's application is received by AHS, regardless of whether the individual is alive when application is made, if the following conditions are met:
 - (i) Eligibility is determined and a budget computed separately for each of the three months;
 - (ii) A medical need exists, as evidenced by the receipt of Medicaid services, at any time during the retroactive period, of a type covered under the state's Medicaid State plan; and
 - (iii) Elements of eligibility were met at some time during each month.
 - (2) An individual may be eligible for the retroactive period (or any single month(s) of the retroactive period) even though ineligible for the prospective period.
 - (3) If an individual, at the time of application, declares that they incurred medical expenses during the

^{121 42} CFR § 431.214.

^{122 42} CFR § 431.246.

^{123 § 1902(}a)(34) of the Act; 42 CFR § 435.915.

retroactive period and eligibility is not approved, the individual's case record must contain documentation of the reason the individual was not eligible in one or more months of the retroactive period.

70.02 Premium obligation; initial billing and payment (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

(a) <u>Initial billing</u>. An individual who is approved for Medicaid with a premium obligation will be notified of the premium obligation and premium amount in a bill that will be sent at the time of approval. The individual will not be enrolled in Medicaid until AHS receives payment of the initial premium. The bill will include payment instructions. If the premium payment is made by mail, the payment will be considered received as of the date it is postmarked.

(b) Initial premium bill amount

- (1) The initial bill will include premium charges for the month in which the individual's application was received (the application month) and the month following the application month if eligibility is approved in the same month as the application month. The premium due date is the last day of the month following the application month. If the month eligibility is approved is different than the application month, the initial bill will include the application month, the approval month, any month (or months) between the application month and the approval month, and the month following the approval month. The premium due date is the last day of the month following the approval month.
- (2) If the individual is eligible for, and requests, retroactive coverage at the time of their initial application, the initial bill will include premium charges for each month of retroactive coverage. See § 70.01(b) for details on the requirements that must be met for retroactive eligibility.
- (c) <u>Payment allocation</u>. When a premium payment is made for the initial months of coverage, and the payment covers the premiums due for at least one, but fewer than all, of the months included in the bill, the payment will be allocated in reverse chronological order, beginning with the latest month included in the bill and extending back as follows: (1) each month between the latest month and the application month, (2) the application month, and (3) any retroactive coverage months included in the bill.

Coverage will begin on the first day of the earliest month for which a full premium has been paid in accordance with the allocation method described above.

Once an individual is in an ongoing billing cycle due to the issuance of a bill for a subsequent month not included in the bill for the initial months, payments will be applied to the coverage month for which the latest bill was issued and to future coverage months. See § 64.04 for a description of the ongoing billing and payment process.

(d) Coverage islands; premiums paid after enrollment

- (1) Individuals who initially pay the premiums due for fewer than all of the months included in the initial bill may subsequently obtain coverage islands for any or all of the remaining months (a "coverage island" is a period of eligibility with specific beginning and end dates).
- (2) To obtain one or more coverage islands, the individual must pay the full premium amount that was initially billed for each of the desired months of coverage.

(3) Payments of coverage islands will be allocated in the order specified in paragraph (c) of this § 70.02.

71.00 Enrollment of qualified individuals in QHPs¹²⁴ (<u>01/01/2026</u>01/01/2024, GCR <u>25-055</u>23-

71.01 In general (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

- (a) General requirements. 125 AHS will accept a QHP selection from an individual who is determined eligible for enrollment in a QHP in accordance with § 11.00, and will:
 - (1) Notify the issuer of the individual's selected QHP; and
 - (2) Transmit information necessary to enable the QHP issuer to enroll the individual.
- (b) Timing of data exchange. 126 AHS will:
 - (1) Send eligibility and enrollment information to QHP issuers and HHS promptly and without undue delay;
 - (2) Establish a process by which a QHP issuer acknowledges the receipt of such information; and
 - (3) Send updated eligibility and enrollment information to HHS promptly and without undue delay, in a manner and timeframe specified by HHS.
- (c) Records. 127 Records of all enrollments in QHPs will be maintained.
- (d) Reconcile files. 128 AHS will reconcile enrollment information with QHP issuers and HHS no less than on a monthly basis.
- (e) Notice of employee's receipt of APTCs and CSRs to an employer.¹²⁹ AHS may notify an employer that an employee has been determined eligible for advance payments of the premium tax credit and cost-sharing reductions and has enrolled in a qualified health plan through VHC within a reasonable timeframe following a determination that the employee is eligible for advance payments of the premium tax credit and cost-sharing reductions and enrollment by the employee in a qualified health plan through VHC. Such notice must:

^{124 45} CFR § 155.400.

^{125 45} CFR § 155.400(a).

^{126 45} CFR § 155.400(b).

¹²⁷ 45 CFR § 155.400(c).

^{128 45} CFR § 155.400(d).

^{129 45} CFR § 155.310(h).

- (1) Identify the employee;
- (2) Indicate that the employee has been determined eligible for advance payments of the premium tax credit and cost-sharing reductions and has enrolled in a qualified health plan through VHC;
- (3) Indicate that, if the employer has 50 or more full-time employees, the employer may be liable for the payment assessed under § 4980H of the Code; and
- (4) Notify the employer of the right to appeal the determination and where to file the appeal as described in § 45.00(b).

71.02 Annual open enrollment periods¹³⁰ (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

- (a) General requirements 131
 - (1) Annual open enrollment periods (AOEPs) will be provided consistent with this subsection, during which qualified individuals may enroll in a QHP and enrollees may change QHPs.
 - (2) A qualified individual may only be permitted to emalling a QHP or an enrollee to change QHPs during the AOEP specified in paragraph (e) of this subsection, or a special enrollment period (SEP) described in § 71.03 for which the qualified individual has been determined eligible.
- (b) [Reserved]
- (c) [Reserved]
- (d) Notice of AOEP. 132 AHS will provide a written AOEP notification to each enrollee no earlier than the first day of the month before the open enrollment period begins and no later than the first day of the open enrollment period.
- (e) AOEP. 133 The AOEP begins of November 1 of the calendar year preceding the benefit year and extends through January 13 of the benefit year.
- (f) Coverage teffective dates during the AOEP 134
 - Correction received on or before December 15 of the

^{130 45} CFR § 155.400.

^{131 45} CFR § 155.410(a).

^{132 45} CFR § 155.410(d).

^{133 45} CFR § 155.410(e).

^{134 45} CFR § 155.410(f).

calendar year preceding the benefit year.

(2) Coverage will be effective February 1, for a QHP selection received from December 16 of the calendar year preceding the benefit year through January 15 of the benefit year.

71.03 Special enrollment periods (SEP)¹³⁵ (01/01/202601/01/2024, GCR 25-05523-087)

(a) General requirements 136

- (1) AHS will provide SEP consistent with this subsection, during which qualified individuals may enroll in QHPs and enrollees may change QHPs.
- (2) For the purpose of this subsection, "dependent" has the same meaning as it does in 26 CFR § 54.9801-2, referring to any individual who is or who may become eligible for coverage under the terms of a QHP because of a relationship to a qualified individual or enrollee.
- (3) The requirement to have coverage in the 60 days prior to a triggering event is met if the qualified individual either had minimum essential coverage as described in § 23.00 for one or more days during the 60 days preceding the date of the triggering event; lived in a foreign country or in a United States territory for one or more days during the 60 days preceding the date of the triggering event; or meets other criteria established under federal law.¹³⁷

(b) Effective dates 138

- (1) Regular effective dates. Except as specified in paragraphs (b)(2) and (3) of this subsection, for a QHP selection received by AHS from a qualified individual, the coverage effective date will be the first day of the month following the QHP selection.:
 - (i) Between the first and the fifteenth day of any month, the coverage effective date will be the first day of the following month; and
 - (ii) Between the sixteenth and the last day of any month, the coverage effective date will be the first day of the second following month.

(2) Special effective dates

(i) In the case of birth, adoption, placement for adoption, or placement in foster care, coverage is
effective for a qualified individual or enrollee on the date of birth, adoption, placement for adoption,
or placement in foster care or, if elected by the qualified individual or enrollee, in accordance with

^{135 45} CFR § 155.420.

^{136 45} CFR § 155.420.

¹³⁷ See, e.g., 45 CFR §§ 155.420(a)(5) and 155.420(d)(6)(iv).

^{138 45} CFR § 155.420(b).

paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection.

- (ii) [Reserved] In the case of marriage, as described in paragraph (d)(2) of this subsection, coverage is effective for a qualified individual or enrollee on the first day of the month following plan selection.
- (iii) In the case of a qualified individual or enrollee eligible for a special enrollment period as described in paragraphs (d)(4), (d)(5), (d)(9), (d)(10), (d)(11), (d)(12), or (d)(13) of this subsection, coverage is effective on an appropriate date based on the circumstances of the special enrollment period.

 The effective date for a coverage change that is retroactive must be identified within a reasonable timeframe and is subject to QHP issuer review.
- (iv) In a case where an individual, enrollee or dependent, as applicable, selects a QHP on or before the date of the triggering event in accordance with the advanced availability described in paragraph (c)(2) of this subsection, the coverage effective date is the first day of the month following the date of the triggering event. If the plan selection is made after the date of the triggering event, the coverage effective date is the first day of the following month.

 Notwithstanding the requirements of this subsection, with respect to losses of loses coverage as described in paragraph (d)(1), or (d)(6)(iii) and (d)(16) of this subsection, if the plan selection is made after the date of the triggering event, AHS will provide a coverage effective date that is the first day of the month following the date of the triggering eventbefore or on the day of the loss of coverage, the coverage effective date is on the first day of the month following the loss of coverage. If the plan selection is made after the loss of coverage, the coverage is effective on the first day of the following month.
- (v) In the case of a court order as described in paragraph (d)(2)(i) of this subsection, coverage is effective for a qualified individual or enrollee on the date the court order is effective.
- (vi) In a case where an enrollee or their dependent dies as described in paragraph (d)(2)(ii) of this subsection, coverage is effective on the first day of the month following the plan selection.
- (vii) In a case where an individual gains access to a new QHP as described in paragraph (d)(7) of this subsection or becomes newly eligible for enrollment in a QHP through VHC in accordance with § 19.01 as described in paragraph (d)(3) of this subsection, if the plan selection is made on or before the date of the triggering event, coverage is effective on the first day of the month following the date of the triggering event. If the plan selection is made after the date of the triggering event, coverage is effective in accordance with paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection.
- (viii) In a case where an individual becomes pregnant as described in paragraph (d)(14) of this subsection, coverage is effective on the first day of the month following plan selection.
- (ix) In a case where an individual is enrolled in COBRA continuation coverage and employer contributions to or government subsidies of this coverage completely cease as described in paragraph (d)(16) of this subsection, if the plan selection is made on or before the date of the triggering event, coverage is effective on the first day of the month following the date of the triggering event. If the plan selection is made after the date of the triggering event, coverage is effective on the first day of the following month.

(3) Option for earlier effective dates

- (i) For a QHP selection received by AHS under a special enrollment period for which effective dates specified in paragraphs (1) and (2) of this section would apply, AHS may provide a coverage effective date that is earlier than specified in such paragraphs.
- (ii) At the option of a qualified individual, enrollee, or dependent who is eligible to select a plan during a period provided for under paragraph (c)(4) of this section, AHS will provide the earliest effective date that would have been available under this paragraph (b) of this section, based on the applicable triggering event under paragraph (d) of this section.
- (4) <u>APTC and CSR</u>. Notwithstanding the standards of this subsection, APTC, Vermont Premium Reduction and federal and state CSR will adhere to the effective dates specified in § 73.06.

(c) Availability and length of SEP 139

- (1) General rule. Unless specifically stated otherwise herein, a qualified individual or enrollee has 60 days from the date of a triggering event to select a QHP.
- (2) Advanced availability.

A qualified individual or their dependent who is described in one of the following paragraphs of this subsection has 60 days before and after the date of the triggering event to select a QHP:

- (i) (d)(1);
- (ii) (d)(3) if they become newly eligible for enrollment in a QHP through VHC because they newly satisfy the requirements under § 19.01;
- (iii) (d)(6)(iii);
- (iv) (d)(7); or
- (v) (d)(16).
- (3) Special rule. In the case of a qualified individual or enrollee who is eligible for an SEP as described in paragraphs (d)(4), (d)(5), or (d)(9) of this subsection, AHS may define the length of the SEP as appropriate based on the circumstances of the SEP, but in no event will the length of the SEP exceed 60 days.
- (4) Availability for individuals who did not receive timely notice of triggering events. If a qualified individual, enrollee, or dependent did not receive timely notice of an event that triggers eligibility for a special enrollment period under this section, and otherwise was reasonably unaware that a triggering event described in paragraph (d) of this section occurred, AHS will allow the qualified individual, enrollee, or when applicable, their dependent to select a new plan within 60 days of the date that they knew, or

^{139 45} CFR § 155.420(c).

reasonably should have known, of the occurrence of the triggering event.

- (d) <u>SEPs.</u> 140 AHS will allow a qualified individual or enrollee, and, when specified below, their dependent, to enroll in or change from one QHP to another if one of the following triggering events occur:
 - (1) The qualified individual or their dependent either:
 - (i) Loses MEC. The date of the loss of coverage is the last day the individual would have coverage under their previous plan or coverage;
 - (ii) Is enrolled in any non-calendar year group health plan, individual health insurance coverage, or qualified small employer health reimbursement arrangement (as defined in § 9831(d)(2) of the Code); even if the qualified individual or their dependent has the option to renew or re-enroll in such coverage. The date of the loss of coverage is the last day of the plan year; or
 - (iii) Loses medically needy coverage only once per calendar year. The date of the loss of coverage is the last day the individual would have medically needy coverage.
 - (2) Gain or loss of dependent
 - (i) The qualified individual gains a dependent or becomes a dependent through marriage, birth, adoption, placement for adoption, or placement in foster care, or through a child support order or other court order.¹⁴¹ In the case of marriage, at least one spouse must have had coverage for one or more days during the 60 days preceding the date of marriage, as described in paragraph (a)(3) of this subsection.
 - (ii) The enrollee loses a dependent or is no longer considered a dependent through divorce or legal separation as defined by state law in the state in which the divorce or legal separation occurs, or if the enrollee or their dependent dies.
 - (3) The qualified individual, or their dependent, becomes newly eligible for enrollment in a QHP through VHC because they newly satisfy the requirements under § 17.02 (citizenship, status as a national, lawful presence) or § 19.01 (incarceration);
 - (4) The qualified individual's or their dependent's enrollment or non-enrollment in a QHP is unintentional, inadvertent, or erroneous and is the result of the error, misrepresentation, misconduct or inaction of an officer, employee, or agent of AHS or HHS, its instrumentalities, or an individual or entity authorized by AHS to provide enrollment assistance or conduct enrollment activities, as evaluated and determined by AHS. For purposes of this provision, misconduct includes, but is not limited to, the failure to comply with applicable standards under this rule or other applicable federal or state laws, as determined by AHS. In such cases, AHS may take such action as may be necessary to correct or eliminate the effects of such error, misrepresentation, misconduct or inaction. See § 76.00(e)(3) regarding correction of an erroneous

¹⁴⁰ 45 CFR § 155.420(d).

¹⁴¹ See, 8 VSA § 40584100b.

termination or cancellation of coverage;

- (5) The enrollee or their dependent adequately demonstrates to AHS that the QHP in which they are enrolled substantially violated a material provision of its contract in relation to the enrollee;
- (6) Newly eligible or ineligible for APTC, or change in eligibility for CSR
 - (i) The enrollee is determined newly eligible or newly ineligible for APTC or has a change in eligibility for CSR;
 - (ii) The enrollee's dependent enrolled in the same plan is determined newly eligible or newly ineligible for APTC or has a change in eligibility for CSR; or
 - (iii) A qualified individual or their dependent who is enrolled in an eligible employer-sponsored plan is determined newly eligible for APTC based in part on a finding that such individual is ineligible for qualifying coverage in an eligible-employer sponsored plan, including as a result of their employer discontinuing or changing available coverage within the next-60 days, provided that such individual is allowed to terminate existing coverage.
 - (iv) For purposes of subsections (i) and (ii) enrolled in cludes an individual enrolled in a qualified health plan or reflective health benefit plan¹⁴² directly through a QHP issuer. 143
- (7) The qualified individual or enrolled or their dependent, gains access to new QHPs as a result of a permanent move and had coverage for one or more days during the 60 days preceding the date of the permanent move, as described in paragraph (a)(3) of this subsection.
- (8) The qualified individual
 - (i) Who gains or maintains status as an Indian, as defined by § 4 of the Indian Health Care Improvement Act, may enroll in a QHP or change from one QHP to another one time per month; or
 - (ii) Who is or becomes a dependent of an Indian, as defined by § 4 of the Indian Health Care Improvement Act and is enrolled or is enrolling in a QHP through VHC on the same application as the Indian, may change from one QHP to another one time per month, at the same time as the Indian.
- The qualified individual or enrollee, or their dependent, demonstrates to AHS, in accordance with guidelines issued by HHS, that the individual meets other exceptional circumstances as AHS may provide.¹⁴⁴
- (10) The qualified individual or enrollee is a victim of domestic abuse or spousal abandonment as described in

¹⁴² See, 33 VSA § 1813.

¹⁴³ See, 45 CFR § 155.420(d)(6)(v).

¹⁴⁴ See Vermont Health Connect's website for more information on these triggering events.

- § 12.03(b). This special enrollment period is available to any member of a household who is a victim of domestic abuse, including unmarried and dependent victims within the household, as well as victims of spousal abandonment, including their dependents.
- (11) The qualified individual or their dependent applies for coverage during the AOEP or due to a triggering event, is assessed as potentially eligible for Medicaid, and is determined ineligible for Medicaid either after the AOEP has ended or more than 60 days after the triggering event.
- (12) The enrollment in a QHP through VHC was influenced by a material error related to plan benefits, service area, or premium. A material error is one that is likely to have influenced a qualified individual's, enrollee's, or their dependent's enrollment in a QHP.
- (13) The qualified individual provides satisfactory documentary evidence to verify their eligibility for enrollment in a QHP through VHC following termination of enrollment due to a failure to verify such status within the time period specified in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii).¹⁴⁵
- (14) The qualified individual, who is not an enrollee, becomes pregnant. Any individual who is eligible for coverage under the terms of the health benefit plan because of a relationship to the pregnant individual may enroll through this SEP provided the pregnant individual does so. This SEP is available at any time after the commencement of the pregnancy for the duration of the pregnancy.¹⁴⁶
- (15) The qualified individual is in possession of a certificate of exemption as described in § 23.06 and
 - (i) Is notified by HHS that they are no longer eligible for the exemption; or
 - (ii) Is eligible for enrollment in a QHP that is a catastrophic plan as described in § 14.00(b). When this triggering event occurs, the individual may only enroll in a catastrophic plan.
- (16) Loss of assistance paying for COBRA
 - (i) The qualified individual or their dependent is enrolled in COBRA continuation coverage¹⁴⁷ for which an employer is paying all or part of the premiums, or for which a government entity is providing subsidies, and the employer completely ceases its contributions to the qualified individual's or dependent's COBRA continuation coverage or government subsidies completely cease.
 - (ii) The triggering event is the last day of the period for which COBRA continuation coverage is paid for or subsidized, in whole or in part, by an employer or government entity.
- (17) Household income expected to be at or below 200 percent of the FPL Eligibility for CSR Tier I or II

¹⁴⁵ See, § 11.02 regarding QHP eligibility.

^{146 33} VSA § 1811(I).

¹⁴⁷ See, 45 CFR § 144.103.

- (i) The qualified individual, or their dependent, is eligible for advance payments of the premium tax credit and their household income, as defined in § 28.05(c), is expected to be at or below 200 percent of the FPL CSR Tier I or II, as defined in § 13.02 for the benefit year for which coverage is requested.
- (ii) The enrollee, or their dependent, is eligible for advance payments of the premium tax credit and their household income, as defined in § 28.05(c), is expected to be at or below 200 percent of the FPL CSR Tier I or II, as defined in § 13.02for the benefit year for which coverage is requested. Plan selection for the enrollee or their dependent will be limited to a silver level QHP.

(e) Loss of coverage 148

- (1) Loss of coverage described in paragraph (d)(1) of this subsection includes those circumstances described in paragraphs (d)(1)(ii) and (iii) of this subsection and in paragraphs (3)(i) through (iii) below. Loss of coverage does not include voluntary termination of coverage or other loss due to:
 - (i) Failure to pay premiums on a timely basis, including COBRA continuation coverage premiums prior to expiration of COBRA continuation coverage, except for circumstances in which an employer completely ceases its contributions to COBRA continuation coverage, or government subsidies of COBRA continuation coverage completely cease as described in paragraph (d)(16) of this section; or
 - (ii) Termination of an individual's coverage for cause (which could include, but not be limited to, termination because of an action by the individual that constituted fraud or because the individual made an intentional misrepresentative of a material fact).¹⁴⁹
- (2) Eligibility for COBRA when the qualified individual or their dependent loses coverage does not disqualify the individual or their dependent from a special enrollment period under this subsection.
- (3) The following conditions also qualify an employee for a special enrollment period under (d)(1) of this subsection: 150
 - (i) Loss of eligibility for coverage. In the case of an employee or dependent who has coverage that is not COBRA continuation coverage, the conditions are satisfied at the time the coverage is terminated as a result of loss of eligibility. Loss of eligibility under this paragraph does not include a loss due to the failure of the employee or dependent to pay premiums on a timely basis or termination of coverage for cause (such as making a fraudulent claim or an intentional misrepresentation of a material fact in connection with the plan). Loss of eligibility for coverage under this paragraph includes (but is not limited to):
 - (A) Loss of eligibility for coverage as a result of legal separation, divorce, cessation of dependent

^{148 45} CFR § 155.420(e).

¹⁴⁹ See, 45 CFR § 147.128.

^{150 26} CFR § 54.9801-6(a)(3)(i) through (iii).

status (such as attaining the maximum age to be eligible as a dependent child under the plan), death of an employee, termination of employment, reduction in the number of hours of employment, and any loss of eligibility for coverage after a period that is measured by reference to any of the foregoing;

- (B) In the case of coverage offered through an HMO, or other arrangement, in the individual market that does not provide benefits to individuals who no longer reside, live or work in a service area, loss of coverage because an individual no longer resides, lives, or works in the service area (whether or not within the choice of the individual);
- (C) In the case of coverage offered through an HMO, or other arrangement in the group market that does not provide benefits to individuals who no longer reside, live or work in a service area, loss of coverage because an individual no longer resides, lives or works in the service area (whether or not within the choice of the individual), and no other benefit package is available to the individual; and
- (D) A situation in which a plan no longer offers any benefits to the class of similarly situated individuals ¹⁵¹that includes the individual.
- (ii) Termination of employer contributions. In the case of an employee or dependent who has coverage that is not COBRA continuation coverage, the conditions are satisfied at the time employer contributions towards the employee's or dependent's coverage terminate. Employer contributions include contributions by any current or former employer that was contributing to coverage for the employee or dependent.
- (iii) Exhaustion of COBRA continuation coverage. 152 In the case of an employee or dependent who has coverage that is COBRA continuation coverage, the conditions are satisfied at the time the COBRA continuation coverage is exhausted. An individual who satisfies the conditions of paragraph (e)(a)(i) of this subsection, does not enroll, and instead elects and exhausts COBRA continuation coverage satisfies the conditions of this paragraph.

72.00 Duration of QHP eligibility determinations without enrollment¹⁵³ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

To the extent that an individual who is determined eligible for enrollment in a QHP does not select a QHP within their enrollment period, or is not eligible for an enrollment period, in accordance with § 71.00, and seeks a new enrollment period prior to the date on which their eligibility is redetermined in accordance with § 75.00 (annual redetermination), AHS will require the individual to attest as to whether information affecting their eligibility has changed since their most recent eligibility determination before determining their eligibility for a special enrollment period, and will process any changes reported in accordance with the procedures specified in § 73.00 (mid-year redetermination).

¹⁵¹ See, 26 CFR § 54.9802-1(d).

¹⁵² See, also, 26 CFR § 54.9801-2.

^{153 45} CFR § 155.310(j).

73.00 Eligibility redetermination during a benefit year¹⁵⁴ (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

73.01 General requirement (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

AHS must redetermine the eligibility of an individual in a health-benefits program or for enrollment in a QHP during the benefit year if it receives and verifies new information reported by the individual or identifies updated information through the data matching described in § 73.04, and such new information may affect eligibility.

73.02 Verification of reported changes (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

In general.155 AHS will:

- (a) Verify any information reported by an individual in accordance with the processes specified in §§ 53.00 through 56.00 prior to using such information in an eligibility redetermination; and
- (b) Provide periodic electronic notifications regarding the requirements or reporting changes and an individual's opportunity to report any changes as described in § 4.03(b) to an individual who has elected to receive electronic notifications, unless the individual has declined to receive notifications under this paragraph (b).

73.03 Reestablishment of annual renewal date for Medicaid enrollees¹⁵⁶ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) If a redetermination is made during a benefit year for a Medicaid enrollee because of a change in the individual's circumstances and, subject to the limitation under (b) of this subsection, there is enough information available to renew eligibility with respect to all eligibility criteria, a new 12-month renewal period may begin.
- (b) Limitation on AHS's ability to request additional information. For renewal of a Medicaid enrollee whose financial eligibility is determined using MAGI-based income, any requests by AHS for additional information from the individual will be limited to information relating to such change in circumstance.

73.04 Periodic examination of data sources 157 (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

AHS will periodically examine the available data sources described in § 56.01.

For QHP enrollees:

(a) This periodic examination will be to identify the following changes:

¹⁵⁴ 42 CFR § 435.916(d); 45 CFR § 155.330.

^{155 42} CFR § 435.916(d); 45 CFR § 155.330(c).

¹⁵⁶ 42 CFR § 435.916(d)(1)(ii).

^{157 45} CFR § 155.330(d)(1).

- (1) Death; and
- (2) For an individual on whose behalf APTC or CSR is being provided, eligibility for or enrollment in Medicare or Medicaid. 158
- (b) AHS may make additional efforts to identify and act on other changes that may affect an individual's eligibility for enrollment in a health-benefits program or in a QHP, provided that such efforts:
 - (1) Would reduce the administrative costs and burdens on individuals while maintaining accuracy and minimizing delay, and that applicable requirements with respect to the confidentiality, disclosure, maintenance, or use of such information will be met; and
 - (2) Comply with the standards specified in § 73.05(b). 159

73.05 Redetermination and notification of eligibility 160 (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

- (a) Enrollee-reported data. 161 If AHS verifies updated information reported by an individual, AHS will:
 - (1) Promptly redetermine the individual's eligibility in accordance with eligibility standards;
 - (2) Notify the individual regarding the redetermination in accordance with the requirements specified in § 68.00; and
 - (3) Notify the individual's employer, as applicable, in accordance with § 71.01(e).
- (b) Data matching 162
 - (1) For QHP enrollees:
 - (i) Except as provided in (iii) below, if AHS identifies updated information regarding death, in accordance with § 73.04(a)(1), or regarding any factor of eligibility not regarding income, family size, family composition, or tax filing status AHS will:
 - (A) Notify the individual regarding the updated information, as well as the individual's projected

¹⁵⁸ AHS satisfies this requirement with respect to Medicare through verification processes described at § 55.02(c) and is deemed compliant with this requirement with respect to Medicaid because of its integrated eligibility system. 45 CFR § 155.330(d)(3).

^{159 45} CFR § 155.330(d)(2).

^{160 45} CFR § 155.330(e).

¹⁶¹ 45 CFR § 155.330(e)(1).

^{162 45} CFR § 155.330(e)(2).

- eligibility determination after considering such information;
- (B) Allow the individual 30 days from the date of the notice to notify AHS that such information is inaccurate; and
- (C) If the individual responds contesting the updated information, proceed in accordance with § 57.00 (inconsistencies).
- (D) If the individual does not respond contesting the updated information within the 30-day period, proceed in accordance with paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this subsection, provided the individual has not directed AHS to terminate their coverage under such circumstances, in which case AHS will terminate the individual's coverage in accordance with § 76.00(b) (ii), and provided the individual has not been determined to be deceased, in which case AHS will terminate the individual's coverage in accordance with § 76.00(d)(7).
- (ii) If AHS identifies updated information regarding income family size or family composition, with the exception of information regarding death, AHS will:
- (A) Follow procedures described in paragraphs (b) (1)(i) and (B) of this subsection; and
- (B) If the individual responds confirming the updated information, proceed in accordance with paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this subsection.
- (C) If the individual does not respond within the 30-day period, maintain the individual's existing eligibility determination without considering the updated information.
- (D) If the individual provides more up-to-gate information, proceed in accordance with § 73.02.
- (iii) If AHS receives information from the Secretary of the Treasury that the tax filer for the enrollee's household or the tax filer's spouse did not comply with the requirements described in § 12.05, AHS when redetermining and providing notification of eligibility for advance payments of the premium tax credit will:
 - (A) Follow the procedures specified in paragraph (a) of this subsection.
- (B) After a redetermination under this subsection, allow a tax filer to re-attest to compliance with the acquirements described in § 12.05 and request a redetermination of eligibility.
- (2) For Medical enrollees, if AHS identifies updated information regarding any factor of eligibility, AHS will proceed in accordance with the provisions of § 57.00(c).

73.06 Effective dates for QHP eligibility redeterminations¹⁶³ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) Except as specified in paragraphs (b) through (e) of this subsection, AHS will implement changes for QHP eligibility redeterminations as follows:
 - (1) Resulting from a redetermination under this section, on the first day of the month following the date of the notice described in § 73.05(a)(2); or

¹⁶³ 45 CFR § 155.330(f).

- (2) Resulting from an appeal decision, on the date specified in the appeal decision; or
- (3) Affecting enrollment or premiums only, on the first day of the month following the date on which AHS is notified of the change;
- (b) Except as specified in paragraphs (c) through (e) of this subsection, AHS may determine a reasonable point in a month after which a change described in paragraph (a) of this subsection will not be effective until the first day of the month after the month specified in paragraph (a). Such reasonable point in a month must be no earlier than the 15th of the month.
- (c) Except as specified in paragraphs (d) and (e) of this subsection, AHS will implement a change described in paragraph (a) of this subsection that results in a decreased amount of AP (C or a change in the level of CSR and for which the date of the notices described in paragraphs (a) (1) and (2) of this subsection, or the date on which AHS is notified in accordance with paragraph (a)(3) of this subsection is after the 15th of the month, on the first day of the month after the month specified in (a) of this subsection.
- (d) AHS will implement a change associated with the events described in § 71.03(b)(2)(i) and (ii) on the coverage effective dates described in § 71.03(b)(2)(i) and (ii), respectively.
- (e) Notwithstanding paragraphs (a) through (d) of this subsection, AHS will provide the effective date of a change associated with the events described in § 71.03(d) (4) (d)(5) and (d)(9) based on the specific circumstances of each situation.

73.07 Recalculation of APTC/CSR (01/04/2018, GCR 17-048)

- (a) When an eligibility redetermination in accordance with this section results in a change in the amount of APTC for the benefit year, AHS will recalculate the amount of APTC in such a manner as to:
 - (1) Account for any APTC imade on behalf of the tax filer for the benefit year for which information is available to AHS, such that the recalculated APTC is projected to result in total advance payments for the benefit year that correspond to the tax filer's total projected premium tax credit for the benefit year, calculated in accordance with § 60.00, and
 - (2) Ensure that the APTC provided on the tax filer's behalf is greater than or equal to zero and is calculated in accordance with § 60.03.
- (b) When an eligibility redetermination in accordance with this section results in a change in CSR, AHS will determine an individual eligible for the category of CSR that corresponds to their expected annual household income for the benefit year (subject to the special rule for family policies under § 13.03).

74.00 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

^{164 45} CFR § 155.330(g).

75.00 Eligibility renewal¹⁶⁵ (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

75.01 In general (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) Renewal occurs annually. Eligibility of an individual in a health-benefits program or for enrollment in a QHP will be renewed on an annual basis.
- (b) <u>Updated income and family size information</u>. In the case of an individual who requested an eligibility determination for a health-benefits program (i.e., health benefits other than enrollment in a QHP without APTC or CSR), AHS will request updated tax return information, if the individual has authorized the request of such tax return information, data regarding Social Security benefits, and data regarding income (as described in § 56.01) for use in the individual's eligibility renewal.
- (c) Authorization of the release of tax data to support annual redetermination 166
 - (1) AHS must have authorization from an individual in order to obtain updated tax return information described in paragraph (b) of this subsection for purposes of conducting an annual redetermination.
 - (2) AHS is authorized to obtain the updated tax return information described in paragraph (b) of this subsection for a period of no more than five years based on a single authorization, provided that:
 - (i) An individual may decline to authorize AHS to obtain updated tax return information; or
 - (ii) An individual may authorize AHS to obtain updated tax return information for fewer than five years; and
 - (iii) AHS must allow an individual to discontinue, change, or renew his or her authorization at any time.

75.02 Renewal procedures for QHP enrollment (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) Procedures for annual renewals. AHS will conduct annual renewals of QHPs using procedures derived from 45 CFR § 155.335 and approved annually by HHS based on a showing by AHS that these procedures facilitate continued enrollment in coverage for which the individual remains eligible, provide clear information about the process to the individual (including regarding any action by the individual necessary to obtain the most accurate redetermination of eligibility), and provide adequate program integrity protections.
- (b) AHS will publish the approved renewal procedures for QHP enrollment.
- (c) <u>Continuation of coverage</u>. An individual who is enrolled in a QHP and whose QHP remains available will not be required to reapply or take other actions to renew coverage for the following year.

75.03 Renewal procedures for Medicaid (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

¹⁶⁵ 42 CFR § 435.916(a) and (b); 45 CFR § 155.335.

^{166 45} CFR § 155.335(k).

(a) Renewal on basis of available information

- (1) A redetermination of eligibility for Medicaid will be made without requiring information from the individual if AHS is able to do so based on reliable information contained in the individual's account or other more current information available, including but not limited to information accessed through any data bases.
- (2) If eligibility can be renewed based on such information, the individual will be notified:
 - (i) Of the eligibility determination, and basis; and
 - (ii) That the individual must inform AHS if any of the information contained in such notice is inaccurate, but that the individual is not required to sign and return such notice if all information provided on such notice is accurate.
- (b) <u>Eligibility renewal using pre-populated renewal form</u>. If eligibility cannot be renewed in accordance with paragraph (a)(2) of this subsection, AHS will:
 - (1) Provide the individual with:
 - (i) A renewal form containing information available to AHS that is needed to renew eligibility;
 - (ii) At least 30 days from the date of the renewal form to respond and provide any necessary information through any of the modes of submission specified in § 52.02(b), and to sign the renewal form in a manner consistent with § 52.02(h);
 - (iii) Notice in a timely manner of the decision concerning the renewal of eligibility in accordance with the requirements specified in § 68.00;
 - (2) Verify any information provided by the individual in accordance with §§ 53.00 through 56.00;
 - (3) Reconsider in a timely manner the eligibility of an individual who is terminated for failure to submit the renewal form or necessary information, if the individual subsequently submits the renewal form within 90 days after the date of termination without requiring a new application;
 - (4) Not require an individual to complete an in-person interview as part of the renewal process; and
 - (5) Include in its renewal forms its toll-free customer service number and a request that individuals call if they need assistance.
- (c) Medicaid continues for all individuals until they are found to be ineligible. When a Medicaid enrollee has done everything they were asked to do, Medicaid will not be closed even though a decision cannot be made within the required review frequency.
- 76.00 Termination of QHP enrollment or coverage¹⁶⁷ (01/01/202601/01/2024, GCR 25-05523-

¹⁶⁷ 45 CFR § 155.430.

087)

- (a) <u>General requirements</u>. AHS will determine the form and manner in which enrollment in a QHP may be terminated.
- (b) Termination events¹⁶⁸
 - (1) Enrollee-initiated terminations
 - (i) An individual will be permitted to terminate their coverage or enrollment in a QHP, including as a result of the individual obtaining other MEC, with appropriate notice to AHS.
 - (ii) An individual will be provided an opportunity at the time of plan selection to choose to remain enrolled in a QHP if they become eligible for other MEC and the individual does not request termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(1)(i) of this section. If an individual does not choose to remain enrolled in a QHP in such a situation, AHS will initiate termination of their enrollment upon completion of the process specified in § 73.00.
 - (iii) AHS will establish a process to permit individuals, including enrollees' authorized representatives, to report the death of an enrollee for purposes of initiating termination of the enrollee's enrollment. AHS may require the reporting party to submit documentation of the death.
 - (iv) AHS will permit an enrollee to retroactively terminate or cancel their coverage or enrollment in a QHP in the following circumstances:
 - (A) The enrollee demonstrates to AHS that they attempted to terminate their coverage or enrollment in a QHP and experienced a technical error that did not allow the enrollee to terminate their coverage or enrollment through VHC, and requests retroactive termination within 60 days after they discovered the technical error.
 - (B) The enrollee demonstrates to AHS that their enrollment in a QHP through VHC was unintentional, inadvertent, or erroneous and was the result of the error or misconduct of an officer, employee, or agent of AHS or HHS, its instrumentalities, or a non-Exchange entity providing enrollment assistance or conducting enrollment activities. Such enrollee must request cancellation within 60 days of discovering the unintentional, inadvertent or erroneous enrollment. For purposes of this paragraph, misconduct includes the failure to comply with applicable standards under this rule or other applicable federal or state laws, as determined by AHS.
 - (C) The enrollee demonstrates to AHS that they were enrolled in a QHP without their knowledge or consent by any third party, including third parties who have no connection with AHS, and requests cancellation within 60 days of discovering of the enrollment.
 - (2) <u>AHS or issuer-initiated termination</u>. AHS may initiate termination of an individual's enrollment in a QHP, and must permit a QHP issuer to terminate such coverage or enrollment, in the following circumstances:
 - (i) The individual is no longer eligible for coverage in a QHP;

^{168 45} CFR § 155.430(b).

- (ii) Non-payment of premiums for coverage of the individual, and
 - (A) The 3-month grace period required for individuals who when first failing to timely pay premiums are receiving APTC¹⁶⁹ has been exhausted; or
- (B) Any other grace period not described in paragraph (b)(2)(ii)(A) of this section has been exhausted:
- (iii) The individual's coverage is rescinded;
- (iv) The QHP terminates or is decertified;
- (v) The individual changes from one QHP to another during an AOEP or SEP in accordance with § 71.02 or § 71.03; or
- (vi) The enrollee was enrolled in a QHP without their knowledge or consent by a third party, including a third party with no connection with AHS.
- (c) Termination of coverage or enrollment tracking and approval. 170 AHS will:
 - (1) Establish mandatory procedures for QHP issuers to maintain records of termination of enrollment;
 - (2) Send termination information to the QHP issuer and HHS, promptly and without undue delay, at such time and in such manner as HHS may specify;
 - (3) Require QHP issuers to make reasonable accommodations for all individuals with disabilities (as defined by the ADA) before terminating enrollment of such individuals; and
 - (4) Retain records in order to facilitate audit functions.
- (d) Effective dates for termination of coverage or enrollment¹⁷¹
 - (1) For purposes of this section:
 - (i) Reasonable notice is defined as at least fourteen days from the requested effective date of termination; and
 - (ii) Changes in eligibility for APTC and CSR, including terminations, must adhere to the effective dates specified in § 73.06.
 - (2) In the case of a termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(1) of this section, the last day of enrollment is the last day of the month during which the termination is requested by the individual, unless the

^{169 45} CFR §§ 156.270(d) and (g).

^{170 45} CFR § 155.430(c).

^{171 45} CFR § 155.430(d).

individual requests a different termination date. If an individual requests a different termination date, the last day of enrollment is:

- (i) The termination date specified by the individual, if the individual provides reasonable notice.
- (ii) If the individual does not provide reasonable notice, fourteen days after the termination is requested by the individual.
- (iii) If the individual is newly eligible for Medicaid or other MEC, and the individual so requests, the last day of the month two months prior to the month during which the termination is requested by the individual, subject to the determination of the individual's QHP issuer.
- (iii)(iv) If the individual is in a grace period, and the individual so requests, the last day of the first month of the grace period.
- (3) In the case of a termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(i) of this section, the last day of enrollment is the last day of eligibility, as described in § 73.06, unless the individual requests an earlier termination effective date per paragraph (b)(1)(i) of this section.
- (4) In the case of a termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(ii)(A) of this section, the last day of enrollment will be the last day of the first month of the 3-month grace period.
- (5) In the case of a termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(ii)(B) of this section, the last day of enrollment should be consistent with existing State laws regarding grace periods.
- (6) In the case of a termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(v) of this section, the last day of coverage in an individual's prior QHP is the day before the effective date of coverage in their new QHP, including any retroactive enrollments.
- (7) In the case of termination due to death, the last day of enrollment is the date of death.
- (8) In cases of retroactive termination dates, AHS will ensure that appropriate actions are taken to make necessary adjustments to APTC, CSR, premiums and claims.
- (9) In case of a retroactive termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(1)(iv)(A) of this section, the termination date will be no sooner than the date that would have applied under paragraph (d)(2) of this section, based on the date that the enrollee can demonstrate they contacted AHS to terminate their coverage or enrollment through VHC, had the technical error not occurred.
- (10) In case of a retroactive cancellation or termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(1)(iv)(B) or (C) of this section, the cancellation date or termination date will be the original coverage effective date or a later date, as determined appropriate by AHS, based on the circumstances of the cancellation or termination.
- (11) In the case of cancellation in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(vi) of this section, AHS may cancel the enrollee's enrollment upon its determination that the enrollment was performed without the enrollee's knowledge or consent and following reasonable notice to the enrollee (where possible). The termination date will be the original coverage effective date.

(12) In the case of retroactive cancellations or terminations in accordance with paragraphs (b)(1)(iv)(A), (B) and (C) of this section, such terminations or cancellations for the preceding coverage year must be initiated within a <u>reasonable</u> timeframe <u>and are subject to QHP issuer reviewestablished by AHS based on a balance of operational needs and consumer protection</u>. This timeframe will not apply to cases <u>timely</u> adjudicated through the appeals process <u>except that AHS cannot guarantee an effective date retroactive to the preceding coverage year</u>.

(e) Termination, cancellation, reinstatement defined

- (1) Termination. A termination is an action taken after a coverage effective date that ends an enrollee's enrollment through VHC for a date after the original coverage effective date, resulting in a period during which the individual was enrolled in coverage through VHC.
- (2) Cancellation. A cancellation is specific type of termination action that ends a qualified individual's enrollment on the date such enrollment became effective resulting in enrollment never having been effective.
- (3) Reinstatement. A reinstatement is a correction of an erroneous termination or cancellation action and results in restoration of an enrollment with no break in coverage.

77.00 Administration of APTC and CSR¹⁷² (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) Requirement to provide information to enable APTC and CSR. 173 In the event that a tax filer is determined eligible for APTC and the Vermont Premium Reduction, if applicable, or an individual is eligible for federal or state CSR, or that such eligibility for such programs has changed, AHS will, simultaneously:
 - (1) Transmit eligibility and enrollment information to HHS necessary to enable HHS to begin, end, or change APTC or federal CSR; and
 - (2) Notify and transmit information necessary to enable the issuer of the QHP to implement, discontinue the implementation, or modify the level of APTC, the Vermont Premium Reduction or federal or state CSR, as applicable, including:
 - (i) The dollar amount of the advance payment including the Vermont Premium Reduction; and
 - (ii) The CSR eligibility category.
- (b) Requirement to provide information related to employer responsibility 174
 - (1) AHS will transmit the individual's name and tax filer identification number to HHS in the event that it

^{172 45} CFR § 155.340.

¹⁷³ 45 CFR § 155.340(a).

^{174 45} CFR § 155.340(b).

determines that an individual is eligible for APTC or CSR based in part on a finding that an individual's employer:

- (i) Does not provide MEC;
- (ii) Provides MEC that is unaffordable, within the standard of § 23.02; or
- (iii) Provides MEC that does not meet the minimum value requirement specified in \$23.03
- (2) If an individual for whom APTC are made or who is receiving CSR notifies ALS that they have changed employers, AHS must transmit the individual's name and tax filer identification number to HHS.
- (3) In the event that an individual for whom APTC are made or who is receiving CSR terminates coverage from a QHP during a benefit year:
 - (i) AHS will transmit the individual's name and tax filer identification number, and the effective date of coverage termination, to HHS, which will transmit to the secretary of the Treasury; and
 - (ii) AHS may transmit the individual's name and the effective date of the termination of coverage to their employer.
- (c) Requirement to provide information related to reconciliation of APTC. AHS will comply with the requirements of § 78.00 regarding reporting to the IRS and to tax filers.
- (d) <u>Timeliness standard</u>. ¹⁷⁶ All information required in accordance with paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section will be transmitted promptly and without undue delay.
- (e) Allocation of APTC and the Vermont Premium Reduction among policies. 177 If one or more advance payments of the premium tax credit, including the Vermont Premium Reduction, if applicable, are to be made on behalf of a tax filer (or two tax filers covered by the same plan(s)), and individuals in the tax filers' households are enrolled in more than one QHP or stand-alone dental plan, then that portion of the APTC, including the Vermont Premium Reduction, that is less than or equal to the aggregate monthly premiums, as defined in § 60.05, for the QHP policies properly allocated to essential health benefits must be allocated among the QHP policies based on the number of enrollees covered under the QHP.
- (f) Feither or both APTC and the Vermont Premium Reduction are received for a partial coverage month consistent with \$73.06, APTC and the Vermont Premium Reduction amounts are prorated by the number of days of coverage in the month.¹⁷⁸

¹⁷⁵ 45 CFR § 155.340(c).

^{176 45} CFR § 155.340(d).

^{177 45} CFR § 155.340(e).

¹⁷⁸ See, also, 45 CFR § 155.240(e).

78.00 Information reporting by AHS¹⁷⁹ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) Information required to be reported 180
 - (1) Information reported annually.

AHS will report to the IRS the following information for each QHP:

- (i) The name, address and taxpayer identification number (TIN), or date or birth if a TIN is not available, of the tax filer or responsible adult (an individual on behalf of whom APTC is not paid);
- (ii) The name and TIN, or date of birth if a TIN is not available, of a tax filter's spouse;
- (iii) The amount of advance credit payments paid for coverage under the plan each month;
- (iv) For plans for which advance credit payments are made, the premium (excluding the premium allocated to benefits in excess of essential health benefits) for the ABP for purposes of computing advance credit payments;
- (v) For plans for which advance credit payments are not made, the premium (excluding the premium allocated to benefits in excess of essential health benefits) for the ABP that would apply to all individuals enrolled in the QHP if advance credit payments were made for the coverage;
- (vi) The name and TIN, or cate of birth if a TIN is not available, and dates of coverage for each individual covered under the plan;
- (vii) The coverage start and enddates of the QHP;
- (viii) The monthly premium for the plan in which the individuals enroll, excluding the premium allocated to benefits in excess of essential health benefits:
- (ix) The name of the OHP issuer;
- (x) The AHS assigned policy identification number;
- (xi) AHS unique identifier; and
- (xii) Any other information required in published guidance.
- (2) Information reported monthly.

For each calendar month, AHS will report to the IRS for each QHP, the information described in (1) above and the following information:

^{179 26} CFR § 1.36B-5.

¹⁸⁰ 26 CFR § 1.36B-5(c).

- (i) For plans for which advance credits are made:
- (A) The names, TINs, or dates of birth if no TIN is available, of the individuals enrolled in the QHP who are expected to be the tax filer's dependent; and
- (B) Information on employment (to the extent this information is provided to AHS) consisting of:
 - (I) The name, address and employer identification number (EIN) of each employer of the tax filer, the tax filer's spouse, and each individual covered by the plan; and
 - (II) An indication of whether an employer offered affordable minimum essential coverage that provided minimum value, and, if so, the amount of the employee's required contribution for self-only coverage;
- (ii) The unique identifying number AHS uses to report data that enables the IRS to associate the data with the proper account from month to month;
- (iii) The issuer's EIN; and
- (iv) Any other information specified in published guidance.
- (b) Time for reporting. AHS will submit the annual report required under § 78.00(a)(1) on or before January 31 of the year following the calendar year of coverage. AHS will submit the monthly reports required under § 78.00(a)(2) as required by federal law.
- (c) Annual statement to be furnished to individuals. On or before January 31 of the year following the calendar year of coverage, AHS will furnish to each tax filer or responsible adult a written statement showing the name and address of the recipient and the information described in (a)(1) of this section.
- (d) <u>Manner of reporting</u>. AHS will comply with all guidance published by the Commissioner of the IRS¹⁸¹ for the manner of reporting under this section.

79.00 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

¹⁸¹ See § 601.601(d)(2) of chapter one of the Code.



Table of Contents

Part Seven Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures1				
51.00	Automatic entitlement to Medicaid following a determination of eligibility under other programs	1		
52.00	Application	1		
52.01	In general	1		
52.02	Application filing	1		
53.00	Attestation and verification – in general			
54.00	Attestation and verification of citizenship and immigration status.	5		
54.01	Definitions			
54.02	Declaration of citizenship or immigration status.	5		
54.03	Verification frequency	5		
54.04	Electronic verification	6		
54.05	Inconsistencies and inability to verify information	6		
54.06	Individuals not required to document citizenship or national status for Medicaid	7		
54.07	Documentary evidence of citizenship and identity	8		
54.08	Documentation of immigration status for qualified non-citizens	12		
54.09	Documentation of entry date for determining the Medicaid five-year bar for qualified non-citizens	13		
54.10	[Reserved]	14		
54.11	Visitors, tourists, and some workers and diplomats ineligible for Medicaid	14		
55.00	Attestation and verification of other nonfinancial information	15		
55.01	Attestation only	15		
55.02	Verification of attestation	15		
56.00	Attestation and verification of financial information	18		
56.01	Data	18		
56.02	Verification process for Medicaid	19		
56.03	Verification process for APTC and CSR – general procedures	20		
56.04	Eligibility for alternate APTC and CSR verification procedures	21		
56.05	Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: small decrease in projected household income	22		

	56.06	Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: large decrease in projected household income and	
5	situatio	ns where tax data are unavailable	22
ţ	56.07	Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: Increases in household income when tax data are	
ι	unavail	able	23
ŧ	56.08	Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: following 90-day period	23
ŧ	56.09	[Reserved]	24
į	56.10	Education and assistance	24
ŧ	56.11	Acceptance of attestation	24
57.	.00	Inconsistencies	24
58	.00	Determination of eligibility for health-benefits programs	28
ı	58.01	In general	28
	58.02	Special rules relating to APTC eligibility	
59	.00	Special QHP eligibility standards and process for Indians	30
ţ	59.01	Eligibility for CSR	30
ţ	59.02	Special cost-sharing rule for Indians regardless of income	31
ę	59.03	Verification related to Indian status	31
60	.00	Computing the premium-assistance credit amount	31
6	30.01	In general	31
6	30.02	Definition	31
6	30.03	Coverage month	32
6	30.04	Federal prendum-assistance amount	33
6	30.05	Monthly premium for ABP	33
6	30.06	Applicable benchmark plan (ABP)	33
6	30.07	Applicable percentage	35
(80.08	Plan covering more than one household	37
(30.09	[Reserved]	38
6	30.10	Additional benefits	38
•	30.11	Pediatric dental coverage	38
(60.12	Households that include individuals who are not lawfully present	38

61.00	Timely determination of eligibility	39
62.00	Interviews	40
63.00	Individual choice	40
64.00	Premiums	40
64.01	In general	41
64.02	Public-notice requirements for Medicaid	43
64.03	[Reserved]	43
64.04	Ongoing Medicaid premium billing and payment	43
64.05	Partial payment	44
64.06	Late payment/grace period	44
64.07	Dr. Dynasaur disenrollment protection	45
64.08	[Reserved]	46
64.09	Medical incapacity for VPharm	46
64.10	Medicaid premium payment balances	46
64.11	Refund of prospective Medicaid premium payments	46
64.12	[Reserved]	47
64.13	Appeal of Medicaid	47
65.00	[Reserved]	47
66.00	Presumptive Medicaid eligibility determined by hospitals	47
66.01	Basis	47
66.02	In general	47
66.03	Procedures	48
66.04	Presumptive coverage	50
66.05	Notice and fair hearing rules	51
67.00	General notice standards	51
67.01	Use of electronic notices	51
68.00	Notice of decision and appeal rights	52
68.01	Notice of decision concerning eligibility	52

68.02	Advance notice of Medicaid adverse action decision	54
69.00	Medicaid corrective payment	55
70.00	Medicaid enrollment	55
70.01	Enrollment when no premium obligation	55
70.02	Premium obligation; initial billing and payment	56
71.00	Enrollment of qualified individuals in QHPs	57
71.01	In general	57
71.02	Annual open enrollment periods	58
71.03	Special enrollment periods (SEP)	59
72.00	Duration of QHP eligibility determinations without enrollment	66
73.00	Eligibility redetermination during a benefit year	66
73.01	General requirement	66
73.02	Verification of reported changes	66
73.03	Reestablishment of annual renewal date for Medicard enrollees	66
73.04	Periodic examination of data sources	67
73.05	Redetermination and notification of eligibility	67
73.06	Effective dates for QHP eligibility redeterminations	69
73.07	Recalculation of APTC/CSR	69
74.00	[Reserved]	70
75.00	Eligibility)renewa	70
75.01	in general	70
75.02	Renewal procedures for QHP enrollment	70
75.03	Renewal procedures for Medicaid	71
76.00	Termination of QHP enrollment or coverage	72
77.00	Administration of APTC and CSR	75
78.00	Information reporting by AHS	77
79.00	[Reserved]	78

Part Seven Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures

Part Seven sets forth the application processing and enrollment requirements for health benefits, including verification of eligibility factors, determination of premium assistance amounts, billing and collection of medicaid premiums, and periodic renewals of eligibility.

- 51.00 Automatic entitlement to Medicaid following a determination of eligibility under other programs¹ (01/01/2025, GCR 24-077)
 - (a) <u>Automatic enrollment of certain individuals in Medicaid</u>. A separate application for Medicaid is not required from an individual who receives SSI or AABD.
 - (b) Automatic enrollment of SSI recipients in the Qualified Medicare Beneficiary coverage group. A separate application for the Qualified Medicare Beneficiary (QMB) coverage group described in § 8.07(b)(1) is not required from an individual who receives SSI.
- 52.00 Application² (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)
 - 52.01 In general (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

An individual will be afforded the opportunity to apply for health benefits at any time, without delay.3

- 52.02 Application filing4 (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)
 - (a) <u>The application</u>. A single, streamlined application will be used to determine eligibility and to collect information necessary for:
 - (1) Enrollment in a OHP;
 - (2) APTC
 - (3) **ACSR**
 - Vermont Plemium Reduction;

² 42 CFR § 435.907; 45 CFR §§ 155.310(a) and 155.405.

^{1 42} CFR § 435.909.

³ 42 CFR § 435.906; 45 CFR § 155.310(c).

^{4 42} CFR § 435.907; 45 CFR § 155.405.

- (5) Vermont Cost Sharing Reduction; and
- (6) MAGI-based Medicaid. For Medicaid categories that are not based on MAGI methodologies, the single, streamlined application may be supplemented with a form (or forms) to collect additional information, or an appropriate, alternative application may be used.
- (b) Filing the application. AHS will:
 - (1) Accept the application from an application filer; and
 - (2) Provide the tools to file an application:
 - (i) Via an internet website;
 - (ii) By telephone through a call center;
 - (iii) By mail;
 - (iv) Through other commonly available electronic means; and
 - (v) In person.
- (c) <u>Assistance</u>.⁵ AHS will provide assistance to any individual seeking help with the application or renewal process, in the manner prescribed in § 5.00.
- (d) Application filers. An application will be accepted from:
 - (1) The applicant;
 - (2) An adult who is in the applicant's household;
 - (3) An authorized representative; or
 - (4) If the applicant is a minor or incapacitated, someone acting responsibly for the applicant.
- (e) Missing information
 - The applicant's eligibility for health benefits will not be determined before the applicant provides answers all required questions on the application.
 - (2) If an incomplete application is received, the applicant will be sent a request for answers to all of the unanswered questions necessary to determine eligibility. The request will include a response due date,

⁵ 42 CFR § 435.908.

^{6 45} CFR § 155.310(k).

which will be no earlier than 15 days after the date the request is sent to the applicant.

- (3) If a full response to the request is received on or before the request due date, the eligibility process will be activated for determining:
 - (i) Coverage, based on the date the application was originally received; or
 - (ii) The need to request any corroborative information necessary to determine eligibility
- (4) If responses to all unanswered questions necessary for determining eligibility are not received by the response due date, the applicant will be notified that AHS is unable to determine their eligibility for health benefits. The date that the incomplete application was received will not be used in any subsequent eligibility determinations.
- (f) <u>Limits on information</u>. An applicant will be required to provide only the information necessary to make an eligibility determination or for a purpose directly connected to the administration of health-benefits programs.
- (g) <u>Information collection from non-applicants</u>.⁸ Information regarding citizenship, status as a national, or immigration status will not be requested for an individual who is not seeking health benefits for themselves.
- (h) <u>Signature required</u>. An initial application must be signed under penalty of perjury. Electronic, including telephonically-recorded, signatures and handwitten signatures transmitted via any other electronic transmission will be accepted.
- (i) <u>Accessibility</u>. Any application or supplemental form must be accessible to individuals who are limited English proficient and individuals who have disabilities, consistent with the provisions of § 5.01.

53.00 Attestation and verification – in general (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

- (a) <u>Basis and scope</u>. The income and eligibility verification requirements set forth in §§ 53.00 through 56.00 are based on §§ 1137, 1902(a)(4) 1902(a)(19), 1902(a)(46)(B), 1902(ee), 1903(r)(3), 1903(x), 1940, and 1943(b)(3) of the Social Security Act, and § 1413 of the ACA.
- (b) In general AHS will verify or obtain information as provided in §§ 53.00 through 56.00 before making a determination about an individual's eligibility for health benefits. Such information will be used in making the eligibility determination. See § 58.00 for details on the eligibility determination process.
- (c) <u>Attestation</u>. Except where the law requires other procedures (such as for citizenship and immigration-status information), attestation of information needed to determine the eligibility of an individual for health benefits will be accepted (either self-attestation by the individual or attestation by an adult who is in the individual's

⁷ 42 CFR § 435.907(e).

^{8 45} CFR § 155.310(a)(2).

^{9 42} CFR § 435.945(a).

household, an authorized representative, or, if the individual is under age 18¹⁰ or incapacitated, someone acting responsibly for the individual) without requiring further information (including documentation) from the individual.

- (d) <u>Use of federal electronic verification service</u>.¹¹ To the extent that information related to determining eligibility for health benefits is available through an electronic service established by HHS, AHS will obtain the information through such service, unless AHS has secured HHS approval of alternative procedures described in (e) below.¹²
- (e) Flexibility in information collection and verification. Subject to approval by HHS, Alis may request and use information from a source or sources alternative to those listed in § 56.01(b) or through a mechanism other than the electronic service described in (d) above, provided that such alternative source or mechanism will reduce the administrative costs and burdens on individuals and the state while maximizing accuracy, minimizing delay, and meeting applicable requirements relating to confidentiality, disclosure, maintenance, or use of information.
- (f) Notice of intent to obtain and use information.¹³ Before it requests information for an individual from another agency or program, AHS will inform the individual that it will obtain and use information available to it to verify income, resources (when applicable), and eligibility or for other purposes directly connected to the administration of a health-benefits program or to enfollment in a QHP.
- (g) Security of electronic information exchanges. Information exchanged electronically between AHS and any other agency or program will be sent and received via secure electronic interfaces, as specified in § 4.09. Any such exchange of data will be made pursuant to written agreements with such other agencies or programs, which will provide for appropriate safeguards limiting the use and disclosure of information as required by federal or state law or regulations.
- (h) Limitation on scope of information requests
 - (1) An individual will not be required to provide information beyond the minimum necessary to support eligibility and enrollment processes.
 - (2) Arrindividual will not be required to provide additional information or documentation unless information

¹⁰ In its response to comments on its proposed rule, CMS indicated that "[s]tate law and regulation establish who may file an application for an insurance affordability program on behalf of a child under age 21, and nothing in the Affordable Care Act or these regulations alters State authority or flexibility on this matter." 77 FR 17,156 (March 23, 2012). In Vermont, the age of majority is 18 1 VSA § 173.

¹¹ 42 CFR § 435.949(b).

¹² 42 CFR § 435.945(k); 45 CFR § 155.315(h).

^{13 42} CFR § 435.945(f).

^{14 42} CFR § 435.945(i).

needed by AHS cannot be obtained electronically or the information obtained electronically is not reasonably compatible, as that term is defined in § 57.00(a), with information provided by or on behalf of the individual.

- (i) <u>Limitation on use of evidence of immigration status</u>. Evidence of immigration status may not be used to determine that an individual is not a Vermont resident.
- (j) <u>Verification plans</u>. For purposes of Medicaid eligibility, AHS has developed, and maintains, verification plans describing the verification policies and procedures it has adopted to implement the provisions set forth herein.

54.00 Attestation and verification of citizenship and immigration status (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

54.01 Definitions (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

For definitions relevant to citizenship and immigration status, see § 1700

54.02 Declaration of citizenship or immigration status (04)15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Except as provided in § 54.06 for certain individuals applying for Medicard, and except for employees enrolling in a qualified employer-sponsored plan, an individual seeking health benefits must sign a declaration that they are:

- (a) A citizen or national of the United States (\$17.00(a) and (c));
- (b) A qualified non-citizen (§ 17.01(d)), or
- (c) Lawfully present in the United States (§ 17.01(g)).

For the effect that citizenship anchimmeration status has on eligibility for health benefits, see § 17.00.

54.03 Verification frequency (01/15/2019, GCR 18-064)

- (a) <u>Citizenship. 15 Verification of documentation of citizenship is a one-time activity; once an individual's citizenship is documented and recorded, subsequent changes in eligibility should not require repeating the documentation unless later evidence raises a question about the individual's citizenship.</u>
- (b) Immigration status. 16 Immigration status, including lawful presence, must be verified or documented at the time of initial application and, for a Medicaid enrollee, at the time of eligibility renewal. In verifying immigration status at the time of renewal, AHS will first rely on information provided at the time of initial application to determine ongoing eligibility. AHS will only require the individual to provide further documentation or to reverify satisfactory status if it cannot verify continued eligibility based on the information already available to it.

^{15 42} CFR § 435.956(a)(4)(ii).

¹⁶ CMS SHO Letter No. 10-006 (July 1, 2010), p. 5.

54.04 Electronic verification¹⁷ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

- (a) <u>Verification with records from the SSA</u>. For an individual who attests to citizenship and has a Social Security number, AHS will transmit their Social Security number and other identifying information to HHS, which will submit it to the SSA for verification.
- (b) <u>Verification with the records of DHS</u>. For an individual who has documentation that can be verified through DHS and who either attests to lawful immigration status or lawful presence, or who attests to citizenship and for whom AHS cannot substantiate a claim of citizenship through SSA, AHS will transmit information from the individual's documentation and other identifying information to HHS, which will submit necessary information to DHS for verification.

54.05 Inconsistencies and inability to verify information18 (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

- (a) <u>In general</u>. Except as provided in § 54.06, with respect to citizenship, lawful presence or satisfactory immigration status which cannot be verified through SSA or DHS ARS will.
 - (1) Follow the procedures specified in § 57.00 (inconsistencies), except that:
 - (i) The opportunity period described in § 5,00(c) (2) (ii) during which the individual must submit documentation or resolve the inconsistency begins with the date the notice described in § 57.00(c)(2)(i) is received by rather than sent to, the individual and, for both QHP and Medicaid purposes, extends 90 days from that date. The date on which the notice is received is considered to be five days after the date on the notice, unless the individual demonstrates that they did not receive the notice within the live-day period.
 - (ii) The opportunity period may be extended beyond 90 days for QHP purposes, and for Medicaid purposes for individuals declaring to be in satisfactory immigration status, if the individual is making a good faith effort to resolve any inconsistencies or AHS needs more time to complete the verification process.
 - (2) If the individual does not have a Social Security number, assist the individual in obtaining a Social Security number,
 - (3) Attempt to resolve any inconsistencies, including typographical or other clerical errors, between information provided by the individual and data from an electronic data source, and resubmit corrected information to the electronic data source;
 - (4) Provide the individual with information on how to contact the source of the electronic data so they can

¹⁷ 42 CFR § 435.956; 45 CFR § 155.315(c).

¹⁸ 42 CFR § 435.956; 45 CFR 155.315(c)(3).

^{19 42} CFR § 435.910.

attempt to resolve inconsistencies directly with such data source; and

- (5) Permit the individual to provide other documentation of citizenship or immigration status.²⁰
- (b) <u>Eligibility activities during opportunity period</u>.²¹ During the opportunity period described in paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (ii) of this subsection, AHS will:
 - (1) Not delay, deny, reduce, or terminate benefits for an individual who is otherwise eligible for health benefits.
 - (2) Begin to furnish Medicaid benefits to otherwise eligible individuals effective on the date of the application containing the declaration of citizenship or immigration status by or on behalf of the individual.
 - (3) If relevant, proceed with respect to QHP enrollment, APTC, and CSR as provided for in § 57.00(c)(4).22
- (c) <u>Failure to complete verification during opportunity period</u>. If, by the end of the opportunity period described in paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (ii) of this subsection, the individual's citizenship or immigration status has not been verified in accordance with paragraph (a) of this subsection, AHS will:
 - (1) With regard to the individual's eligibility for Medicaid, take action within 30 days to terminate eligibility.²³
 - (2) With regard to the individual's eligibility for enrollment in a QHP, APTC and CSR, proceed in accordance with the provisions of § 57.00(a)(4)(ii)
- (d) Records of verification. AHS will maintain a record of having verified citizenship or immigration status for each individual in a case record or electronic database.

54.06 Individuals not required to document citizenship or national status for Medicaid²⁵ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

The following individuals are not required to document citizenship or national status as a condition of receipt of Medicaid benefits:

(a) An individual receiving SSI benefits under Title XVI of the Act;

²⁰ 42 CFR §§ 435.956(b)(1)(iii), 435.406 and 435.407.

²¹ 42 CFR § 435.956(a)(5); 45 CFR § 155.315(f)(4).

²² 45 CFR § 155.315(c)(3).

^{23 42} CFR § 435.956(b)(3).

²⁴ 45 CFR § 155.315(f)(5).

^{25 42} CFR § 435.406(a)(1)(iii).

- (b) An individual entitled to or enrolled in any part of Medicare;
- (c) An individual receiving Social Security disability insurance benefits under § 223 of the Act or monthly benefits under § 202 of the Act, based on the individual's disability (as defined in § 223(d) of the Act):
- (d) An individual who is in foster care and who is assisted under Title IV-B of the Act, and an individual who is a recipient of foster-care maintenance or adoption assistance payments under Title IV-E of the Act; and
- (e) A child born in the United States on or after April 1, 2009, who was deemed eligible for Medicard as a newborn (§ 9.03(b)).²⁶

54.07 Documentary evidence of citizenship and identity (01/01/2025, GCR 2077)

- (a) <u>Definition: available.</u> Document exists and can be obtained within the period of time specified in § 54.05.
- (b) <u>Standalone evidence of citizenship</u>.²⁷ The following will be accepted as sufficient documentary evidence of citizenship:
 - (1) A U.S. passport, including a U.S. Passport Card issued by the Department of State, without regard to any expiration date as long as such passport or Card was issued without limitation.
 - (2) A Certificate of Naturalization.
 - (3) A Certificate of U.S. Citizenship
 - (4) A valid state-issued driver's license if the state issuing the license requires proof of U.S. citizenship, or obtains and verifies a Social Security number from the applicant who is a citizen before issuing such license.
 - (5) Tribal documents
 - (i) Documentary evidence issued by a federally-recognized Indian tribe, as published in the Federal Register by the Bureau of Indian Affairs within the U.S. Department of the Interior, and including tribes located in a State that has an international border, which:
 - (A) Identifies the federally-recognized Indian tribe that issued the document;
 - (B) Identifies the individual by name; and
 - (C) Confirms the individual's membership, enrollment, or affiliation with the tribe.
 - (ii) Documents described in paragraph (b)(5)(i) of this subsection include, but are not limited to:

²⁶ Section 1903(x) of the Act.

²⁷ 42 CFR § 435.407(a).

- (iii) A tribal enrollment card;
- (iv) A Certificate of Degree of Indian Blood;
- (v) A tribal census document;
- (vi) Documents on tribal letterhead, issued under the signature of the appropriate tribal official, that meet the requirements of paragraph (b)(5)(i) of this subsection.
- (6) A data match with the Social Security Administration.
- (7) At state option, a cross-match with a state vital statistics agency documenting a legord of birth
- (8) A data match with the Systematic Alien Verification for Entitlements (SAVE) Program or any other process established by DHS to verify that an individual is a citizen.
- (c) Other evidence of citizenship.²⁸ If an applicant does not provide documentary evidence from the list in paragraph (b) of this subsection, the following must be accepted as satisfactory evidence to establish citizenship if also accompanied by an identity document listed in paragraph (d) of this subsection:
 - (1) A U.S. public birth certificate showing birth in one of the 50 States, the District of Columbia, Puerto Rico (if born on or after January 13, 1941), Guam, the Virgin Islands of the U.S., American Samoa, Swain's Island, or the Commonwealth of the Northein Mariana Islands (CNMI) (if born after November 4, 1986, (CNMI local time)). The birth record document may be issued by a State, Commonwealth, Territory, or local jurisdiction. If the document shows the individual was born in Puerto Rico or the CNMI before the applicable date referenced in this paragraph, the individual may be a collectively naturalized citizen. The following will establish U.S. citizenship for collectively naturalized individuals:
 - (i) Puerto Rico: Evidence of birth in Puerto Rico and the applicant's statement that they were residing in the U.S. a U.S. possession, or Puerto Rico on January 13, 1941.
 - (ii) CNMIn(formedly part of the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands (TTPI)):
 - (A) Evidence of birth in the CNMI, TTPI citizenship and residence in the CNMI, the U.S., or a U.S. Territory or possession on November 3, 1986, (CNMI local time) and the applicant's statement that they did not owe allegiance to a foreign state on November 4, 1986 (CNMI local time);
 - (B) Evidence of TTPI citizenship, continuous residence in the CNMI since before November 3, 1981 (CNMI local time), voter registration before January 1, 1975, and the applicant's statement that they did not owe allegiance to a foreign state on November 4, 1986 (CNMI local time).
 - (C) Evidence of continuous domicile in the CNMI since before January 1, 1974, and the applicant's statement that they did not owe allegiance to a foreign state on November 4, 1986 (CNMI local time). Note: If a person entered the CNMI as a nonimmigrant and lived in the CNMI since January 1, 1974, this does not constitute continuous domicile and the individual is not a U.S. citizen.

^{28 42} CFR § 435.407(b).

- (2) A Certification of Report of Birth, issued to U.S. citizens who were born outside the U.S.
- (3) A Report of Birth Abroad of a U.S. Citizen.
- (4) A Certification of birth in the United States.
- (5) A U.S. Citizen I.D. card.
- (6) A Northern Marianas Identification Card, issued by DHS (or predecessor agency)
- (7) A final adoption decree showing the child's name and U.S. place of birth or if an adoption is not final, a statement from a state-approved adoption agency that shows the child's name and U.S. place of birth.
- (8) Evidence of U.S. Civil Service employment before June 1, 197
- (9) U.S. Military Record showing a U.S. place of birth.
- (10) Documentation that a child meets the requirements of \$101 of the Child Citizenship Act of 2000 (8 USC § 1431).
- (11) Medical records, including, but not limited to hospital, clinic, or doctor records or admission papers from a nursing facility, skilled care facility, or other institution that indicate a U.S. place of birth.
- (12) Life, health, or other insurance record that indicates a U.S. place of birth.
- (13) Official religious record recorded in the U.S. showing that the birth occurred in the U.S.
- (14) School records, including pre-school, Head Start and daycare, showing the child's name and U.S. place of birth.
- (15) Federal or State census record showing U.S. citizenship or a U.S. place of birth.
- (16) If the individual does not have one of the documents listed in paragraphs (b) or (c)(1) through (17) of this subsection they may submit an affidavit signed by another individual under penalty of perjury who can reasonably attest to the individual's citizenship, and that contains the individual's name, date of birth, and place of U.S. birth. The affidavit does not have to be notarized.

(d) Evidence of identity²⁹

- (1) The following will be accepted as proof of identity, provided such document has a photograph or other identifying information sufficient to establish identity, including, but not limited to, name, age, sex, race, height, weight, eye color, or address:
 - (i) Identity documents listed at 8 CFR § 274a.2(b)(1)(v)(B)(1), except a driver's license issued by a

^{29 42} CFR § 435.407(c).

Canadian government authority.

- (ii) Driver's license issued by a State or Territory.
- (iii) School identification card.
- (iv) U.S. military card or draft record.
- (v) Identification card issued by the federal, state, or local government.
- (vi) Military dependent's identification card.
- (vii) U.S. Coast Guard Merchant Mariner card.
- (viii) A finding of identity from an Express Lane agency, as defined by §41902(e)(13)(F) of the Act.
- (2) For children under age 19, a clinic, doctor, hospital, or school record, including preschool or day care records.
- (3) Two documents containing consistent information that corroborates an individual's identity. Such documents include, but are not limited to, employer identification cards, high school and college diplomas (including high school equivalency diplomas), marriage certificates, divorce decrees, and property deeds or titles.
- (4) AHS will accept as proof of identity:
 - (i) A finding of identity from a rederal agency or another state agency, including but not limited to a public assistance, law enforcement, internal revenue or tax bureau, or corrections agency, if the agency has verified and certified the identity of the individual.
 - (ii) [Reserved]
- (5) If the individual does not have any document specified in paragraphs (d)(1) through (d)(3) of this subsection and identity is not verified under paragraph (d)(4) of this subsection, the individual may submit an affidavit signed, under penalty of perjury, by another person who can reasonably attest to the individual's identity. Such affidavit must contain the individual's name and other identifying information establishing identity, as describe in paragraph (d)(1) of this subsection. The affidavit does not have to be notarized.
- (e) <u>Verification of citizenship by a federal agency or another state</u>.³⁰ AHS may rely, without further documentation of citizenship or identity, on a verification of citizenship made by a federal or state agency, if such verification was done on or after July 1, 2006.
- (f) Assistance.31 AHS will assist individuals who need assistance to secure satisfactory documentary evidence of

^{30 42} CFR § 435.407(d).

^{31 42} CFR § 435.407(e).

citizenship in a timely manner.

(g) <u>Documentary evidence</u>. ³² A photocopy, facsimile, scanned, or other copy of a document will be accepted to the same extent as an original document under this subsection, unless information on the submitted document is inconsistent with other information available to AHS, or AHS otherwise has reason to question the validity of the document or the information on the document.

54.08 Documentation of immigration status for qualified non-citizens (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

If verification of immigration status cannot be obtained through the process described in \$5,504, a non-citizen individual seeking health benefits as a qualified non-citizen must provide United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) documents to establish immigration status, as specified below

(a) Lawful Permanent Resident

- (1) USCIS Form I-551; or
- (2) For recent arrivals, a temporary I-551 stamp on a foreign passport or on Form I-94.
- (3) Note: Forms I-151, AR-3 and AR-3A have been replaced by USCIS. If presented as evidence of status, contact USCIS to verify status by filing a Ga845 with a copy of the old form. Refer the individual to USCIS to apply for a replacement card.

(b) Refugee

- (1) The following documents may be used to document refugee status:
 - (i) USCIS Form I-94 endorsed to show entry as refugee under § 207 of INA and date of entry to the United States
 - (ii) USCIS Form #688B annotated "274a.12(a)(3)";
 - (iii) Form I-766 annotated "A3"; or
 - (iv) Form 1,571.

Refugees usually change to Lawful Permanent Resident status after 12 months in the United States, but for the purposes of health-benefits eligibility are still considered refugees. They are identified by Form I-51 with codes RE-6, RE-7, RE-8, or RE-9.

(c) Asylee

(1) USCIS Form I-94 annotated with stamp showing grant of asylum under § 208 of the INA;

Part 7 - Page 12 (Sec.54.00, Sub.54.08)

^{32 42} CFR § 435.407(f).

- (2) A grant letter from the Asylum Office of the USCIS;
- (3) Form I-688B annotated "274a.12(a)(5)";
- (4) Form I-766 annotated "A5"; or
- (5) An order of the Immigration Judge granting asylum. If a court order is presented, file a G-845 with the local USS district office attaching a copy of the document to verify that the order was not overfurned on appeal.

(d) Cuban or Haitian entrant

- (1) An I-94 Arrival/departure card with a stamp showing parole into the United States on or after April 21, 1980. I-94 may refer to § 212(d)(5). I-94 may refer to humanitarian or public interest parole. I-94 may be expired;
- (2) An I-94 Arrival/departure card with a stamp showing parole at any time as a "Cuban/Haitian Entrant (Status Pending)." I-94 may refer to § 212(d)(5). I-94 may be expired;
- (3) CH6 adjustment code on the I-551. Even after a Cuban/Haitian Entrant (Status Pending) becomes a permanent resident, they technically retain the status Cuban/Haitian Entrant (Status Pending). I-551 may be expired; or
- (4) A Cuban or Haitian passport with a § 2/2(d)(5) stamp dated after October 10, 1980. Passport may be expired.
- (e) Non-citizen granted parole for at least one-year by the USCIS. USCIS Form I-94 endorsed to show grant of parole under § 212(d)(5) of the INA and a date showing granting of parole for at least one year.
- (f) Non-citizen granted conditional entry under the immigration law in effect before April 1, 1980
 - (1) USCIS Form 194 with samp showing admission under § 203(a)(7) of the INA, refugee-conditional entry;
 - (2) Form 1-6888 annotated "274a.12 (a)(3)"; or
 - Form I-766 annotated "A-3."
- (g) Noneitizen who has had deportation withheld under § 243(h) of the INA
 - (1) Order of an Immigration Judge showing deportation withheld under § 243(h) of the INA and date of the grant;
 - (2) USCIS Form I-688B annotated "247a.12(a)(10)"; or
 - (3) Form I-766 annotated "A10."

54.09 Documentation of entry date for determining the Medicaid five-year bar for qualified non-

citizens (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) The following are the documents that may be used to determine the Medicaid five-year bar for qualified non-citizens (§ 17.03):
 - (1) Form I-94. The date of admission should be found on the refugee stamp. If missing, AdS will contact USCIS to verify the date of admission by filing a G-845 with a copy of the document;
 - (2) If an individual presents Forms I-688B or I-766 (Employment Authorization Documents), and I-57 (refugee travel document), AHS will ask the individual to present Form I-94. If not available, AHS will contact USCIS by filing a G-845 with a copy of the document presented; or
 - (3) Grant letters or court orders. AHS will derive the date status is granted from the date of the letter or court order. If missing, AHS will contact USCIS to verify date of grant by filing a \$845 with a copy of the document.
- (b) If an individual presents a receipt indicating that they have applied a USCIS for a replacement document for one of the documents identified above, AHS will contact the USCIS to verify status by filing a G-845 with the local USCIS district office with a copy of the receipt. AHS will contact the USCIS any time there is a reason to question the authenticity of a document presented of the information on the document is insufficient to determine whether non-citizen status requirements are met.

54.10 [Reserved] (01/01/2026, GCR_25-055]

54.11 Visitors, tourists, and some workers and diplomats ineligible for Medicaid (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

For purposes of Medicaid eligibility, some non-citizens may be lawfully admitted to the United States but only for a temporary or specified period of time as non-immigrants³³ (e.g., visitors, tourists, and some workers and diplomats) and are generally ineligible for Medicaid unless they are eligible pursuant to § 17.03(c)(6). These non-immigrants would have the following types of documentation:

- (a) Form I-94 Armal-Departure Record;
- (b) Form I-185 Canadian Border Crossing Card;
- (c) Form 1-186 Mexican Border Crossing Card;
- (d) Form SW-434 Mexican Border Visitor's Permit; or
- (e) Form I-95A Crewman's Landing Permit.

^{33 8} USC § 1101(a)(15).

55.00 Attestation and verification of other nonfinancial information³⁴ (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

55.01 Attestation only (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Unless information from an individual is not reasonably compatible with other information provided or otherwise available to AHS, as described in § 57.00(b)(3), attestation of information needed to determine the following eligibility requirements will be accepted without requiring further information from the individual:

- (a) Residency;
- (b) Age;
- (c) Date of birth; and
- (d) Pregnancy.

55.02 Verification of attestation (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

An individual's attestations of information needed to determine the following eligibility requirements will be verified by AHS:

- (a) Social Security number 35
 - (1) The Social Security number funished by an individual will be verified with SSA to insure the Social Security number was issued to that individual, and to determine whether any other Social Security numbers were issued to that individual.
 - (2) For any individual who provides a Social Security number, AHS will transmit the number and other identifying information to HHS, which will submit it to SSA.
 - (3) To the extendinat an individual's Social Security number is not able to be verified through the SSA, or the SSA indicates that the individual is deceased, the procedures specified in § 57.00 will be followed, except that:
 - (ii) The individual will be provided with a period of 90 days from the date on which the notice described in § 57.00(c)(2)(i) is received for the individual to provide satisfactory documentary evidence or resolve the inconsistency with the SSA.
 - (ii) The date on which the notice is received means five days after the date on the notice, unless the individual demonstrates that they did not receive the notice within the five-day period.

^{34 42} CFR § 435.956; 45 CFR §§ 155.315 and 155.320.

^{35 42} CFR §§ 435.910 and 435.956(d); 45 CFR § 155.315(b).

For more information about Social Security numbers and eligibility for health benefits, see § 16.00.

- (b) <u>Incarceration status</u>.³⁶ When determining an individual's eligibility for enrollment in a QHP, the individual's attestation regarding incarceration status will be verified by:
 - (1) Accepting the individual's attestation; or
 - (2) Relying on any electronic data sources that are available to AHS.
 - (3) If relying on available data sources, as described in (2) above, to the extent that ar individual's attestation is not reasonably compatible with information from the data source or other information provided by the individual or in AHS's records, AHS will follow the procedures specified in \$57,00.
- (c) <u>Eligibility for MEC other than through an eligible employer-sponsored plan</u> When determining eligibility for APTC and CSR:
 - (1) AHS will verify whether an individual is eligible for MEC other than through an eligible employersponsored plan or Medicaid, using information obtained by transmitting identifying information specified by HHS to HHS.
 - (2) AHS will also verify whether an individual affectory has been determined eligible for coverage through Medicaid within the state.
- (d) <u>Enrollment in an eligible employer sponsored plan and eligibility for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan³⁸</u>
 - (1) <u>General requirement.</u> When determining eligibility for APTC and CSR, AHS will verify whether an individual reasonably expects to be enrolled in an eligible employer-sponsored plan or is eligible for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan for the benefit year for which coverage is requested.
 - (2) Verification procedures³⁵
 - (ii) Except as specified in paragraph (d)(2)(ii) of this subsection, an individual's attestation regarding the vertication specified in paragraph (d)(1) of this subsection will be accepted without further vertication.
 - (ii) AHS may select a statistically significant random sample of individuals found eligible for APTC

³⁶ 45 CFR § 155.315(e).

³⁷ 45 CFR § 155.320(b).

^{38 45} CFR § 155.320(d).

^{39 45} CFR § 155.320(d)(4).

based on their attestation as described in (d)(2)(i) of this subsection and:

- (A) Provide notice to the selected individuals indicating that AHS will be contacting any employer identified on the application for the individual and the members of their family to verify whether the individual is enrolled in an eligible employer-sponsored plan or is eligible for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan for the benefit year for which coverage is requested;
- (B) Proceed with all elements of eligibility determination using the individuals attestation, and provide eligibility for enrollment in a QHP to the extent that an individual is otherwise qualified;
- (C) Ensure that APTC and CSR are provided on behalf of an individual who is otherwise qualified for such payments and reductions, if the tax filer for the individual attests that they understand that any APTC paid on their behalf is subject to reconciliation;
- (D) Make reasonable attempts to contact any employer identified on the application for the individual and the members of their family, to verify whether the individual is enrolled in an eligible employer-sponsored plan or is eligible for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan for the benefit year for which coverage is requested;
- (E) If AHS receives any information from an employer relevant to the individual's enrollment in an eligible employer-sponsored plan or eligibility for qualifying coverage in an eligible employer-sponsored plan, AHS will determine the individual's eligibility based on such information and in accordance with the effective dates specified in § 73.06, and if such information changes their eligibility determination, notify the individual of such determination;
- (F) If, after a period of 20 days from the date on which the notice described in paragraph (d)(2)(ii)(A) above is sent to the individual, AHS is unable to obtain the necessary information from an employer, the individual seligibility will be determined based on their attestation regarding coverage provided by that employer.
- (G) In order to carry out the process described in this paragraph (d)(2)(ii), AHS will only disclose an individual sinformation to an employer to the extent necessary for the employer to identify the employee.
- (e) Verification related to eligibility for enrollment in a catastrophic plan. 40
 - (1) AHS will verify an individual's attestation that they meet the requirements of § 14.00 (eligibility for enrollment in a catastrophic plan) by:
 - Verifying the individual's attestation of age as follows:
 - (A) Except as provided in paragraph (e)(1)(i)(C) of this subsection, accepting their attestation without further verification; or
 - (B) Examining electronic data sources that are available and which have been approved by HHS for this purpose, based on evidence showing that such data sources are sufficiently current and accurate, and minimize administrative costs and burdens.
 - (C) If information regarding age is not reasonably compatible with other information provided by the

^{40 45} CFR § 155.315(j).

individual or in AHS's records, examining information in data sources that are available and which have been approved by HHS for this purpose based on evidence showing that such data sources are sufficiently current and accurate.

- (ii) Verifying that an individual has a certificate of exemption in effect as described § 14.00(b).
- (2) To the extent that AHS is unable to verify the information required to determine eligibility for enrollment in a catastrophic plan as described in paragraphs (e)(1)(i) and (ii) of this subsection, the procedures specified in § 57.00, except for § 57.00(c)(4) (eligibility for APTC and CSR), will be followed

56.00 Attestation and verification of financial information⁴¹ (01/01/2026) GCR 25-055)

56.01 Data (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) Tax data⁴²
 - (1) For all individuals whose income is counted in making a health-benefits eligibility determination, and for whom Social Security numbers are available, AHS will request tax return data regarding income and family size from the Secretary of the Treasury and data legarding Social Security benefits from the Commissioner of Social Security by transmitting identifying information specified by HHS to HHS.
 - (2) If the identifying information for one or more individuals does not match a tax record on file with the Secretary of the Treasury that may be disclosed, AHS will proceed in accordance with the provisions in § 57.00(c)(1).
- (b) Non-tax data. For all individuals whose income is counted in making a health-benefits eligibility determination, AHS will request non-tax data from other agencies in the state and other state and federal programs, as follows:
 - (1) To the extent that AHS determines such information is useful to verifying the financial eligibility of an individual, the following will be requested:
 - (i) Information related to wages, net earnings from self-employment, and unearned income and resources from:
 - (A) The State Wage Information Collection Agency (SWICA);

⁴¹ Generally, the ACA's provisions regarding modernization of Medicaid eligibility procedures (*e.g.*, application, renewal, attestation, electronic verification, submission modes, etc.) apply to determination of MAGI- and non-MAGI based eligibility decisions. See, CMS response to comments on proposed rule, 77 FR 17,143 (March 23, 2012). Accordingly, the provisions in this section apply in determining MABD income. However, as the concept of "family size" does not apply in the context of MABD (that program utilizes the concepts of "financial responsibility group" and "Medicaid group" in determining the countable non-MAGI-based income), provisions in this section that refer to "family size" apply only to MAGI-related Medicaid eligibility.

⁴² 42 CFR § 435.948; 45 CFR § 155.320(c).

- (B) The IRS;
- (C) The SSA;
- (D) The State of Vermont's new-hire database;
- (E) The agency or agencies administering the state unemployment compensation laws
- (F) The state-administered supplementary payment program under § 1616(a) of the Act (AABD, See AABD Rule 2700); and
- (G) Any state program administered under a plan approved under Titles (X, XIV) or XVI of the Act;
- (ii) Information related to eligibility or enrollment from the 3SquareSVt Program, the Reach Up Program, other health-benefits programs, and other public-assistance programs that are administered by the State of Vermont; and
- (iii) Any other information source bearing upon the individuals financial eligibility.
- (2) To the extent that the information identified in this subsection is available through the federal electronic verification service (§ 53.00(d)), the information will be obtained through such service.
- (3) The information will be requested by Social Security number, or if a Social Security number is not available, using other personally-identifying information in the individual's account, if possible.

56.02 Verification process for Medicaid (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

In determining an individual's eligibility for Medicaid:

- (a) <u>Family size</u>. ⁴³ For purposes of MAGI-based Medicaid eligibility, attestation of information needed to determine family size in accordance with the procedure set forth in § 55.01 will be accepted (attestation only).
- (b) Income⁴⁴
 - (1) Except as stated in paragraph (b)(2) of this subsection, income will be verified by comparing the individuals attestations with tax- and non-tax data obtained pursuant to § 56.01. If the attestations are not reasonably compatible, as that term is defined in § 57.00(a)(2) and described in AHS's verification plans, with such data or if such data is not available, AHS will proceed in accordance with the provisions in § 57.00(c).
 - (2) For purposes of MAGI-based Medicaid eligibility, an individual's attestation that their income is above the highest income standard under which they may be determined eligible will be accepted without further verification.
- (c) Resources. For purposes of MABD (non-MAGI-based Medicaid) eligibility, resources will be verified by

^{43 42} CFR § 435.956(f); 45 CFR § 155.320(c)(2)(i).

^{44 42} CFR §§ 435.945, 435.948, and 435.952; 45 CFR § 155.320(c)(2)(ii).

comparing the individual's attestations with available data sources. If the attestations are not reasonably compatible, as that term is defined in § 57.00(a)(2) and described in AHS's verification plan for MABD, with such sources, or if no such sources exist, or if sources exist but are not available, AHS will proceed in accordance with the provisions in § 57.00(c).

56.03 Verification process for APTC and CSR – general procedures (01/15/2017, GeR 16.100)

An individual must be eligible for APTC and have household income at or below 300% of the EPL in order for the individual to be eligible for the Vermont Premium Reduction and Vermont CSR. To receive the iederal and Vermont CSR, an individual who is not an Indian must be enrolled in a silver-level QHP.

In determining eligibility for APTC and CSR:

(a) Family size⁴⁵

- (1) The individual must attest to the persons that comprise a tax filer's family size.
- (2) To the extent that the individual attests that the tax data described in § 56.01(a) represent an accurate projection of a tax filer's family size for the benefit year to which coverage is requested, the individual's attestation will be accepted without further verification.
- (3) To the extent that tax data are unavailable or the individual attests that a change in circumstances has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur and so they do not represent an accurate projection of a tax filer's family size for the benefit year for which coverage is requested, the tax filer's family size will be verified by accepting the individual's attestation without further verification, except as specified in paragraph (a)(4) of this subsection.
- (4) If the individual's attestation to a tax filer's family size is not reasonably compatible, as that term is defined in § 57.00(a)(1), with other information provided by the individual or in AHS's records, data obtained through other electronic data sources will be used to verify the attestation. If such data sources are unavailable or information in such data sources is not reasonably compatible with the individual's attestation additional documentation will be requested to support the attestation within the procedures specificatin § 57.00.
- (5) Verification regarding APTC and CSR. AHS will verify that neither APTC nor CSR is being provided on behalf of an individual by using information obtained by transmitting identifying information specified by HHS to HHS.⁴⁶
- (b) Basic Verification process for annual household income⁴⁷

^{45 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(i).

⁴⁶ 45 CFR § 155.320.

^{47 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(ii).

- (1) The individual must attest to the tax filer's projected annual household income.
- (2) AHS will compute annual household income based on the tax data described in § 56.01(a) (tax-based income calculation), if available.
- (3) To the extent that the individual's attestation indicates that the tax-based income calculation under paragraph (b)(2) of this subsection represents an accurate projection of the tax filer's household income for the benefit year for which coverage is requested, the tax filer's eligibility for APTC and CSR will be determined based on that calculation.
- (4) To the extent the tax data described in § 56.01(a) are unavailable or the individual affects that a change in circumstances has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur, and so they do not represent an accurate projection of the tax filer's household income for the benefit year for which coverage is requested, AHS will require the individual to attest to the tax filer's projected household income for the benefit year for which coverage is requested.
- (c) Verification process for increases in household income
 - (1) Except as specified in paragraphs (c)(2) or (3) of this subsection, the individual's attestation for the tax filer's household will be accepted without further verification it.
 - (i) The individual attests that the tax iller's annual household income has increased or is reasonably expected to increase from the ax-based income calculation under paragraph (b)(2) of this subsection; and
 - (ii) AHS has not verified the individual's income through the process specified in § 56.02(b) to be within the applicable Medicaid income standard.
 - (2) If the non-tax data available to AHS, as described in § 56.01(b), indicate that a tax filer's projected annual income is in excess of their attestation by more than twenty-five percent, AHS will proceed in accordance with § 57.00(c)(1)-(4)(i).
 - (3) If other information provided by the individual indicates that a tax filer's projected annual household income is injexcess of the individual's attestation by more than twenty-five percent, the non-tax data will be used to verify the attestation. If such data are unavailable or information in such data is not reasonably compatible with the individual's attestation, AHS will proceed in accordance with § 57.00(c)(1)-(4)(i).

56.04 Eligibility for alternate APTC and CSR verification procedures (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

Eligibility for alternate verification procedures for decreases in annual household income and situations in which tax data are unavailable. 48 AHS will determine a tax filer's annual household income for purposes of APTC and CSR based on the alternate APTC and CSR verification procedures described in §§ 56.05 through 56.07 if:

(a) An individual attests to the tax filer's projected annual household income;

^{48 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(iv).

- (b) The tax filer does not meet the criteria specified in § 56.03(c) (attestation of increase in household income);
- (c) The individuals in the tax filer's household have not established income through the process specified in § 56.02(b) (verification of income for Medicaid) that is within the applicable Medicaid income standard; and
- (d) One of the following conditions is met:
 - (1) The Secretary of the Treasury does not have tax data that may be disclosed under § \$103(I)(21) of the Code for the tax filer that are at least as recent as the calendar year two years prior to the calendar year for which APTC or CSR would be effective;
 - (2) The individual attests that:
 - (i) The tax filer's applicable family size has changed or is reasonably expected to change for the benefit year for which the individuals in the tax filer's household are requesting coverage; or
 - (ii) The members of the tax filer's household have changed or are reasonably expected to change for the benefit year for which the individuals in their household are requesting coverage;
 - (3) The individual attests that a change in circumstances has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur, and so the tax filer's annual household income has degreased or is reasonably expected to decrease from the tax data described in § 56.01(a) for the benefit year for which the individuals in the tax filer's household are requesting coverage;
 - (4) The individual attests that the ax file's filing status has changed or is reasonably expected to change for the benefit year for which the individual(s) in tax filer's household are requesting coverage; or
 - (5) An individual in the tax filer's household has filed an application for unemployment benefits.

56.05 Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: small decrease in projected household income⁴⁹ (01/01/2026 GCR 25-055)

If a tax filer qualifies for an alternate APTC and CSR verification process and the individual's attestation to the tax filer's projected annual household income is no more than twenty-five percent below the tax-based income calculation (§ 56.03(b)(2)) the individual's attestation will be accepted without further verification.

56.06 Atternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: large decrease in projected household income and situations where tax data are unavailable (01/15/2019, GCR 18-064)

(a) In general. AHS will attempt to verify the individual's attestation of the tax filer's projected annual household income with the process specified in paragraph (b) of this subsection and in §§ 56.07 and 56.08 if the tax filer

⁴⁹ CMS, Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight Guidance, "Annual Income Threshold Adjustment FAQ" (7/21/2016).

^{50 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(vi).

qualifies for an alternate APTC and CSR verification process under § 56.04 and:

- (1) The individual's attestation to the tax filer's projected annual household income is greater than twenty-five percent below the tax-based income calculation (§ 56.03(b)(2)); or
- (2) The tax data described in § 56.01(a) are unavailable.
- (b) Applicable process. The alternate APTC and CSR verification process is as follows:
 - (1) Data. Data from non-tax income sources, as described in § 56.01(b), will be annualized (non-tax-based income calculation).
 - (2) Eligibility. To the extent that the individual's attestation indicates that the non-tax-based income calculation under paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection represents an accurate projection of the tax filer's household income for the benefit year for which coverage is requested the tax filer's eligibility for APTC and CSR will be determined based on such data.
 - (3) If the individual's attestation indicates that the tax file's projected annual household income is more than twenty-five percent below the non-tax-based income calculation under paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection, AHS will request additional documentation using the procedures specified in § 57.00(c)(1) through (4)(i). If, following the 90-day period described in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii), the individual has not responded to the request for documentation or AHS remains unable to verify the individual's attestation, AHS will follow the applicable procedures described in § 56.08.

56.07 Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: Increases in household income when tax data are unavailable 51 (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) Attestation sufficient. Except as provided in paragraph (b) of this subsection, the individual's attestation for the tax filer's household will be accepted without further verification if:
 - (1) The individual's attestation indicates that a tax filer's annual household income has increased or is reasonably expected to increase from the non-tax-based income calculation (§ 56.06(b)(1)); and
 - (2) AHS has not verified the individual's income through the process specified in § 56.02(b) to be within the applicable Medicaid income standard.
- (b) Additional verification required. Additional documentation will be requested using the procedures specified in § 57.00 ff, AHS finds that an individual's attestation of a tax filer's annual household income is not reasonably compatible with other information provided by the individual or the non-tax data available to AHS under § 56.01(b).

56.08 Alternate APTC and CSR verification procedure: following 90-day period (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

^{51 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(vi)(C).

- (a) Individual does not respond to request/data indicate individual's income within Medicaid standard. If, following the 90-day period described in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii) as required by § 56.06(b)(3), an individual has not responded to a request for additional information and the tax data or non-tax data indicate that an individual in the tax filer's household is eligible for Medicaid, the application for a health-benefits program (for example, Medicaid, APTC or CSR) will be denied.
- (b) Attestation cannot be verified/tax data available. If, following the 90-day period described in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii) as required by § 56.06(b)(3), AHS remains unable to verify the individual's attestation, AHS will determine the individual's eligibility based on AHS's tax-based income calculation (§ 56.03(b)(2)) notify the individual of such determination, and implement such determination in accordance with the effective dates specified in § 73.06.
- (c) Attestation cannot be verified/tax data unavailable. If, following the 90-day period described in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii) as required by § 56.06(b)(3), AHS remains unable to verify the individuals attestation for the tax filer and tax data necessary for a tax-based income calculation (§ 56.03(b)(2)) are unavailable, AHS will determine the tax filer ineligible for APTC and CSR, notify the individual of such determination, and discontinue any APTC or CSR in accordance with the effective dates specified in § 73.06.

56.09 [Reserved] (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

56.10 Education and assistance (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Education and assistance will be provided to an individual regarding the processes specified in this section.

56.11 Acceptance of attestation⁵² (01/01/2024, GGR 23-087)

Notwithstanding any other requirement described in this section to the contrary, when AHS requests tax return data regarding income and family size from the Secretary of the Treasury as described in paragraph 56.01(a) of this section but no such data is returned for an individual, AHS will accept that individual's attestation of income and family size without further verification for gurposes of APTC and CSR eligibility,

57.00 Inconsistencies (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

- (a) Reasonable compatibility⁵³
 - (1) For purposes of QHP, information obtained through electronic data sources, other information provided by the individual, or other information in AHS's records will be considered reasonably compatible with an individual's attestation when the difference or discrepancy does not impact the eligibility of the individual or the benefits to which the individual may be entitled, including the APTC amount and CSR category.
 - (2) For purposes of Medicaid, income and resource information obtained through an electronic data match shall be considered reasonably compatible with income and resource information provided by or on behalf of an individual if both are either above or at or below the applicable standard or other relevant

^{52 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(5).

⁵³ 42 CFR § 435.952(c); 45 CFR § 155.300(d).

threshold. For eligibility criteria other than income and resources, an individual's attestation will be considered reasonably compatible with information obtained through electronic data sources, other information provided by the individual, or other information in AHS's records if the discrepancy does not affect eligibility for a specific Medicaid category.

- (b) <u>Applicability of reasonable-compatibility procedures</u>. Except as otherwise specified in this rule, the procedures outlined in this section will be used when:
 - (1) Information needed in accordance with §§ 53.00 through 56.00 is not available electronically and establishing a data match would not be effective, considering such factors as the administrative costs associated with establishing and using the data match, compared with the administrative costs associated with relying on paper documentation, and the impact on program integrity in terms of the potential for ineligible individuals to be approved as well as for eligible individuals to be denied coverage;
 - (2) AHS cannot verify information required to determine eligibility for health benefits, including when:
 - (i) Electronic data sources are required but data for individuals relevant to the eligibility determination are not included in such data sources; or
 - (ii) Electronic data from IRS, DHS and SSA are required but it is not reasonably expected that data sources will be available within one day of the initial request to the data source, except that an individual's attestation of residency or, for purposes of QHP, eligibility for MEC, may be accepted, and the procedures outlined in this section will not be used, when verification of those criteria would otherwise be required and the electronic data to support the attestation are not reasonably expected to be available within one day of the initial request to the data source; or
 - (3) Attested information that would not otherwise be verified is not reasonably compatible with other information that is provided by the application filer or that is otherwise available to AHS.
- (c) <u>Procedures for determining reasonable compatibility</u>. In circumstances described in paragraph (b) of this section, AHS will:
 - (1) Make a feasonable effort to identify and address the causes of such inconsistency, including through typographical or other clerical errors, such as by contacting the application filer to confirm the accuracy of the information submitted by the application filer, and by allowing the individual, or the application filer on the individual's behalf, the opportunity to provide AHS with a statement that reasonably explains the discrepancy.
 - (2) If wable to resolve the inconsistency as provided in paragraph (c)(1) of this section:
 - (i) Provide notice to the individual regarding the inconsistency; and
 - (ii) Provide the individual with an opportunity period, as described in this paragraph (c)(2)(ii), from the date on which such notice is sent to the individual to either present satisfactory documentary evidence via the channels available for the submission of an application, (except for by telephone

through a call center), or otherwise resolve the inconsistency.⁵⁴ If, because of evidence submitted by the individual, one or more requests for additional evidence is necessary, such additional evidence must be submitted by the individual within the same opportunity period that begins with the first verification request.

- (A) For purposes of QHP, the individual's opportunity period is 90 days.
- (B) For purposes of Medicaid, the individual's opportunity period is as follows:
 - (I) If the individual is a new Medicaid applicant, the opportunity period is 20 days.
 - (II) If the individual is a Medicaid enrollee, the opportunity period \$10 days.
- (3) Extend the opportunity period described in paragraph (c)(2)(ii) of this section if the individual demonstrates that a good-faith effort has been made to obtain the required documentation during the period.
- (4) In connection with the verification of an attestation for QHP eligibility:
 - (i) During the opportunity period described in paragraph (2)(ii) of this section:
 - (A) Proceed with all other elements of eligibility determination using the individual's attestation, and provide eligibility for enrollment in a QHP to the extent that an individual is otherwise qualified; and
 - (B) Ensure that APTC, the Vermont Premium Reduction, and federal and state CSR are provided on behalf of an individual within this period who is otherwise qualified for such payments and reductions, if the tax file attests that they understand that any APTC paid on their behalf is subject to reconciliation.
 - (ii) After the period described in paragraph (c)(2)(ii) of this section, determine whether the individual is eligible to enrolling QHP using the information available from the data sources specified above, if any, if AHS remains unable to verify the attestation. AHS will notify the individual of such determination including notice that AHS is unable to verify the attestation. For an individual determined eligible for enrollment in a QHP who is seeking financial assistance (APTC/CSR):
 - (A) If AHS can determine the individual is not eligible for Medicaid based on available information, determine whether the individual is eligible for APTC, the Vermont Premium Reduction, and federal and state CSR based on the information available from the data sources specified above, and notify the individual of such determination, including notice that AHS is unable to verify the attestation.
 - (B) If AHS cannot determine, based on available information, that the individual is ineligible for Medicaid, deny the application for or terminate the individual's APTC, Vermont Premium Reduction and federal and state CSR on the basis that there is insufficient information to

⁵⁴ The opportunity period described in this paragraph (c)(2)(ii) does not apply to an inconsistency related to citizenship or immigration status. For the opportunity period for citizenship and immigration status, see § 54.05(a)(1).

determine the individual's eligibility for Medicaid.55

- (C) If an individual is determined ineligible for financial assistance, the individual would still be eligible for enrollment in a QHP without financial assistance.
- (5) In connection with the verification of an attestation for Medicaid eligibility:
 - (i) If, after the opportunity period described in paragraph (c)(2)(ii) of this section, the individual has not responded to a request for additional information or has not provided information sufficient to resolve the inconsistency, or AHS otherwise remains unable to verify the attestation, deny the application or disenroll the individual on the basis that there is insufficient information to determine the individual's eligibility for Medicaid. Medicaid coverage cannot begin for a new Medicaid applicant until verification of the attestation is received, unless the verification is for purposes of establishing citizenship or immigration status as described in § 54.05(b).
 - (ii) If the individual is a new Medicaid applicant and subsequently submits the additional information within 90 days after the date of denial, treat the additional information as a new application and reconsider eligibility without requiring a new application.
- (d) Exception for special circumstances⁵⁷
 - (1) Except for an inconsistency related to citizenship or immigration status, AHS will provide an exception, on a case-by-case basis, to accept an individual's attestation as to the information which cannot otherwise be verified, because such documentation:
 - (i) Does not exist; or
 - (ii) Is not reasonably available.
 - (2) To receive such an exception:
 - (i) The inconsistency must not be able to be otherwise resolved; and
 - (ii) The individual must provide an adequate explanation of the circumstances as to why they cannot obtain the documentation needed to resolve the inconsistency.
- (e) <u>Pursuit of additional information in cases where verification data are not reasonably compatible with</u>

 <u>information provided for or on behalf of an individual.</u> 58 Eligibility will not be denied or terminated nor benefits

⁵⁵ It is a condition of eligibility for APTC and CSR that the individual is not eligible for government-sponsored MEC; 26 CFR § 1.36B-2(a)(2). In this case, the individual's failure to respond to the verification request precludes the determination of this condition of eligibility.

^{56 42} CFR § 435.907(d)(1)(iii).

⁵⁷ 42 CFR § 435.952(c)(3); 45 CFR § 155.315(g).

^{58 42} CFR § 435.952(d).

reduced for any individual on the basis of verification information received in accordance with this part Seven unless additional information from the individual has been sought in accordance with this section, and proper notice and hearing rights have been provided to the individual.

58.00 Determination of eligibility for health-benefits programs⁵⁹ (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

58.01 In general⁶⁰ (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

- (a) MAGI screen. 61 For each individual who has submitted an application for a health-benefits program (i.e., health benefits other than enrollment in a QHP without APTC or CSR), whose eligibility is being renewed, or whose eligibility is being redetermined, and who meets the nonfinancial requirements for eligibility (or for whom AHS is providing an opportunity to verify citizenship or immigration status). AHS will do the following:
 - (1) Promptly and without undue delay, consistent with timeliness standards established under § 61.00, furnish MAGI-based Medicaid to each such individual whose household income is at or below the applicable MAGI-based standard.
 - (2) For each individual described in paragraph (c) of this subsection (individuals subject to determination of Medicaid eligibility on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard), collect such additional information as may be needed to determine whether such individual is eligible for Medicaid on any basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard, and furnish Medicaid on such basis.
 - (3) For an individual who submits an application or renewal form which includes sufficient information to determine Medicaid eligibility or whose eligibility is being renewed pursuant to a change in circumstance, and whom AHS determines is not eligible for Medicaid, promptly and without undue delay, determine eligibility for other health benefits.
- (b) MAGI-based income standards for certain individuals enrolled for Medicare benefits. 62 In the case of an individual who has attained at least age 65 and an individual who has attained at least age 19 and who is entitled to or enrolled for Medicare benefits under part A or B or Title XVIII of the Act, non-MAGI-based income standards will be used, except that in the case of such an individual:
 - (1) Who is also pregnant, the applicable MAGI-based standard is the standard established under § 7.03(a)(2); and
 - Who is also a parent or caretaker relative (as defined in § 3.00), the applicable MAGI-based standard is the standard established under § 7.03(a)(1).

^{59 42} CFR § 435.911; 45 CFR § 155.310; 45 CFR § 155.345.

^{60 42} CFR §§ 435.911(c) and 435.1200(e).

^{61 42} CFR § 435.911(c).

^{62 42} CFR § 435.911(b)(2).

- (c) <u>Individuals subject to determination of Medicaid eligibility on basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard.</u> For purposes of paragraph (a)(2) of this subsection, an individual includes:
 - (1) An individual who is identified, on the basis of information contained in an application or renewal form, or on the basis of other information available, as potentially eligible on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based standard; and
 - (2) An individual who otherwise requests a determination of eligibility on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based standard.
- (d) Individuals requesting additional screening. 64 AHS will notify an applicant of the opportunity to request a full determination of eligibility for Medicaid on a basis other than the applicable MAGIL ased income standard, and will provide such an opportunity. Such notification will also be made to an enrollee, and such opportunity provided in any redetermination of eligibility.
- (e) <u>Determination of eligibility for Medicaid on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard.</u>⁵⁵ If an individual is identified as potentially eligible for Medicaid on a basis other than the applicable MAGI-based income standard or an individual requests a full determination for Medicaid under paragraph (d) of this subsection, and the individual provides all additional information needed to determine eligibility for such benefits, eligibility will be determined promptly and without undue celay, as provided in this section.
- (f) Eligibility for APTC and CSR, pending determination of eligibility for Medicaid. 66 An individual who is described in paragraph (e) of this subsection and has not been determined eligible for Medicaid based on MAGI-based income standards will be considered as ineligible for Medicaid for purposes of eligibility for APTC or CSR until the individual is determined eligible for Medicaid.
- (g) Determination of eligibility for Medicare savings programs from LIS leads data.
 - (1) <u>Definition of Low-income Subsidy application data (LIS leads data)</u>. For purposes of this paragraph (g), Low-income Subsidy application data (LIS leads data) means data from a Medicare part D eligible individual's application for federal low-income subsidies that the Social Security Administration (SSA) electronically transmits to AHS as described in section 1144(c)(1) of the Social Security Act.
 - (2) For each includual who has applied for the Medicare part D Low-income Subsidy through SSA and granted permission for SSA to share LIS leads data with the Medicaid agency for the purpose of submitting an application for the Medicare savings programs described at § 8.07(b), AHS will:

^{63 42} CFR § 435.911(d).

^{64 45} CFR § 155.345(c).

^{65 42} CFR § 435.911(c); 45 CFR § 155.345(d).

^{66 45} CFR § 155.345(e).

- (i) Accept, via secure electronic interface, LIS leads data transmitted to AHS from SSA; and
- (ii) Treat received LIS leads data relating to an individual as an application for eligibility under the Medicare savings programs, without requiring submission of another application.

58.02 Special rules relating to APTC eligibility⁶⁷ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) An individual may accept less than the full amount of APTC for which the individual is determined engible.
- (b) Before APTC on behalf of a tax filer may be authorized, the tax filer must provide necessary attestations, including, but not limited to, attestations that:
 - (1) They will file an income tax return for the benefit year, in accordance with 26 USC §§ 6011 and 6012, and implementing regulations;
 - (2) If married (within the meaning of 26 CFR § 1.7703-1), they will tile a joint tax return for the benefit year unless they meet the exception criteria defined in § 12.03(b) wictimed domestic abuse or spousal abandonment);⁶⁸
 - (3) No other tax filer will be able to claim them as a tax dependent for the benefit year; and
 - (4) They will claim a personal exemption deduction in their tax return for the individuals identified as members of their household, including the tax filer and their spouse, in accordance with § 56.03(a).⁶⁹

59.00 Special QHP eligibility standards and process for Indians⁷⁰ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

59.01 Eligibility for CSR (01/05/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) An individual who is an Indian, as defined in § 3.00, will be determined eligible for CSR if they:
 - (1) Meet the requirements specified in §§ 11.00 and 12.00; and
 - (2) Are expected to have household income, using MAGI methodologies for purposes of determining eligibility of APTC and CSR, that does not exceed 300 percent of the FPL for the benefit year for which coverage is requested.
- (b) SR may be provided to an individual who is an Indian only if they are enrolled in a QHP through VHC.

^{67 45} CFR § 155.310(d)(2)(i) and (ii).

⁶⁸ Federal tax law does not recognize civil unions. Therefore, a Vermont couple in a civil union may not file a joint tax return; they may qualify for APTC by filing separate returns.

^{69 45} CFR § 155.320(c)(3)(i).

^{70 45} CFR § 155.350.

59.02 Special cost-sharing rule for Indians regardless of income (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

AHS must determine an individual eligible for the special cost-sharing rule described in § 1402(d)(2) of the ACA (items or services furnished through Indian health providers) if the individual is an Indian, without requiring the individual to request an eligibility determination for health-benefits programs in order to qualify for this rule.

59.03 Verification related to Indian status⁷¹ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

To the extent that an individual attests that they are an Indian, such attestation will be verified by:

- (a) Utilizing any relevant documentation verified in accordance with § 53.00;
- (b) Relying on any electronic data sources that are available and which have been approved by HHS for this purpose, based on evidence showing that such data sources are sufficiently accurate and offer less administrative complexity than paper verification; or
- (c) To the extent that approved data sources are unavailable, a rindividual snot represented in available data sources, or data sources are not reasonably compatible with an individual's attestation, following the procedures specified in § 57.00 and verifying documentation provided by the individual in accordance with the standards for acceptable documentation provided in § 54.07(b)(5)

60.00 Computing the premium-assistance credit amount⁷² (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

60.01 In general⁷³ (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

This section explains the calculation of the rederal and state premium assistance of QHPs. A tax filer's federal premium assistance credit amount for a benefit year is the sum of the premium-assistance amounts determined under § 60.04 for all coverage months for individuals in the tax filer's household.

State premium assistance, referred to thioughout this rule as Vermont Premium Reduction, is defined in § 3.00 as a state subsidy paid directly to the QHP issuer to reduce monthly premiums for an eligible individual enrolled in a QHP through VHC. Vermont Premium Reduction is calculated using the same methodology as advance payment of the federal premium assistance credit and, as described in § 60.07, results in the premium contribution from an eligible individual being reduced by 1.5 percent.

60.02 Definition (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

For purposes of this section:

^{71 45} CFR § 155.350.

^{72 26} CFR § 1.36B-3.

⁷³ 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(a); 33 VSA § 1812(a).

^{74 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(b).

<u>Coverage family</u>. The term "coverage family" means, in each month, the members of the tax filer's household for whom the month is a coverage month.

60.03 Coverage month⁷⁵ (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

- (a) In general. A month is a coverage month for an individual if:
 - (1) As of the first day of the month, the individual is enrolled in a QHP;
 - (2) The tax filer pays the tax filer's share of the premium for the individual's coverage under the plan for the month by the unextended due date for filing the tax filer's income tax return for that benefit year, the full premium for the month is paid by APTC and the Vermont Premium Reduction, or the amount of the premium paid (including by advance credit payments) for the month is sufficient to avoid termination of the individual's coverage for that month under one of the scenarios described in paragraph (d) of this subsection; and
 - (3) The individual is not eligible for the full calendar month for MEC other than coverage in the individual market.
- (b) <u>Certain individuals enrolled during a month.</u> If an individual enrolls in a QHP and the enrollment is effective on the date of the individual's birth, adoption or placement for adoption or in foster care, or on the effective date of a court order, the individual is treated as enrolled as of the first day of that month for purposes of this subsection.
- (c) <u>Premiums paid for a tax filer</u>. Premiums another person pays for coverage of the tax filer, tax filer's spouse, or tax dependent are treated as paid by the tax filer.
- (d) <u>Scenarios for payment sufficient to avoid coverage termination</u>. The scenarios under which the amount of the premium paid (including by advance credit payments) for the month is sufficient to avoid termination of an individual's coverage for that month under paragraph (a)(2) of this subsection are the following:
 - (1) The first month of a sementh grace period required for individuals who, when first failing to timely pay premiums are receiving APTC.⁷⁶
 - A month for which a premium payment threshold has been met and for which month the issuer of the individual SQHP provides coverage.
 - (3) Amonth for which the State of Vermont has, during a declared emergency, issued an order prohibiting the issuer of the individual's QHP from terminating the individual's coverage for the month irrespective of the whether the full premium for the month is paid.
- (e) Appeals of coverage eligibility. A tax filer who is eligible for APTC pursuant to an eligibility appeal decision for

^{75 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(c).

⁷⁶ 45 CFR § 156.270(d).

coverage of a member of the tax filer's coverage family who, based on the appeal decision, retroactively enrolls in a QHP is considered to have met the requirement in (a)(2) of this subsection for a month if the tax filer pays the tax filer's share of the premiums for coverage under the plan for the month on or before the 120th day following the date of the appeal decision.

(f) Examples.77

60.04 Federal premium-assistance amount⁷⁸ (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

- (a) Premium assistance amount. The premium assistance amount for a coverage month is the lesser of:
 - (1) The enrollment premiums, which are premiums for the month, for one or more QHPs in which a tax filer or a member of the tax filer's household enrolls, reduced by any amounts.
 - (i) Refunded in the same taxable year as the premium liability is incurred; or
 - (ii) Unpaid as of the unextended due date for filing the tax filer's income tax return for the taxable year that includes the month; or
 - (2) The excess of the monthly premium for the applicable benchmark plan (ABP) (benchmark plan premium) (§ 60.06) over 1/12 of the product of a tax filer's household income and the applicable percentage for the benefit year (the tax filer's contribution amount).
- (b) Examples.79

60.05 Monthly premium for ABP⁸⁰ (017/5)2017, GCR 16-100)

The monthly premium for an ABP is the premium an issuer would charge for the ABP to cover all members of the tax filer's coverage family. The monthly premium is determined without regard to any premium discount or rebate under the wellness discount demonstration project under § 2705(d) of the PHS Act (42 USC §§ 300gg-4(d)) and may not include any adjustments for tobacco use. The monthly premium for an ABP for a coverage month is determined as of the first day of the month.

60.06 Applicable benchmark plan (ABP)81 (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

(a) <u>In general</u>. The ABP helps determine the total amount of premium assistance. The ABP is the QHP from which the product of the applicable percentage and household income is subtracted to obtain the subsidy amount

⁷⁷ Examples to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(c)(6).

^{78 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(d).

⁷⁹ Examples to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(d)(2).

^{80 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(e).

^{81 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(f).

that will be provided on behalf of the qualified individual. Except as otherwise provided in this subsection, the ABP for each coverage month is the second-lowest-cost silver plan offered to the tax filer's coverage family through VHC for:

- (1) Self-only coverage for a tax filer:
 - (i) Who computes tax under § 1(c) of the Code (unmarried individuals other than surviving spouses and heads of household) and is not allowed a deduction under § 151 of the Code for altax dependent for the benefit year;
 - (ii) Who purchases only self-only coverage for one individual; or
 - (iii) Whose coverage family includes only one individual; and
- (2) Family coverage for all other tax filers.
- (b) <u>Family coverage</u>. The ABP for family coverage is the second-lowest-cost silver plan that would cover the members of the tax filer's coverage family (such as a plane overing two adults if the members of a tax filer's coverage family are two adults).
- (c) Silver-level plan not covering pediatric dental benefits. [Reserved]
- (d) Family members residing in different locations. If members of a tax filer's coverage family reside in different locations, the tax filer's benchmark plan premium is the sum of the premiums for the ABPs for each group of coverage family members residing in different locations, based on the plans offered to the group through the Exchange where the group resides. It all members of a tax filer's coverage family reside in a single location that is different from where the tax filer resides, the tax filer's benchmark plan premium is the premium for the ABP for the coverage family, based on the plans offered through the Exchange to the tax filer's coverage family for the rating area where the coverage family resides.
- (e) Single or multiple policies needed to cover the family
 - (1) Policy covering a tax filer's family. If a silver-level plan or a stand-alone dental plan offers coverage to all members of a tax filer's coverage family who reside in the same location under a single policy, the premium (or allocable portion thereof, in the case of a stand-alone dental plan) taken into account for the plan for purposes of determining the ABP under paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) of this subsection is the premium for this single policy.
 - (2) Policy not covering a tax filer's family. If a silver-level QHP or a stand-alone dental plan would require multiple policies to cover all members of a tax filer's coverage family who reside in the same location (for example, because of the relationships within the family), the premium (or allocable portion thereof, in the case of a stand-alone dental plan) taken into account for the plan for purposes of determining the ABP under paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) of this subsection is the sum of the premiums (or allocable portion thereof, in the case of a stand-alone dental plan) for self-only policies under the plan for each member of the coverage family who resides in the same location.
- (f) Plan not available for enrollment. A silver-level QHP or a stand-alone dental plan that is not open to enrollment

- by a tax filer or family member at the time the tax filer or family member enrolls in a QHP is disregarded in determining the ABP.
- (g) Benchmark plan terminates or closes to enrollment during the year. A silver-level QHP or a stand-alone dental plan that is used for purposes of determining the ABP under this subsection for a tax filer does not cease to be the ABP for a benefit year solely because the plan or a lower cost plan terminates or closes to enrollment during the benefit year.
- (h) Only one silver-level plan offered to the coverage family. [Reserved]
- (i) Examples⁸²

60.07 Applicable percentage83 (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

- (a) In general. The applicable percentage multiplied by a tax filer's household income determines the tax filer's required share of premiums for the ABP. This required share is subtracted from the monthly premium for the ABP when computing the premium-assistance amount. The applicable percentage is computed by first determining the percentage that the tax filer's household income bears to the FPL for the tax filer's family size. The resulting FPL percentage is then compared to the income categories described in the table in paragraph (b) of this subsection (or successor tables). An applicable percentage within an income category increases on a sliding scale in a linear manner and is rounded to the nearest one-hundredth of one percent. For taxable years beginning after December 31, 2014, the applicable percentages in the table will be adjusted by the ratio of premium growth to growth in income for the preceding calendar year and may be further adjusted to reflect changes to the data used to compute the ratio of premium growth to income growth for the 2014 calendar year or the data sources used to compute the ratio of premium growth to income growth. Premium growth and income growth will be determined in accordance with IRS-published guidance. In addition, the applicable percentages in the table may be adjusted to taxable years beginning after December 31, 2018, to reflect rates of premium growth relative to growth in the consumer price index.
- (b) Applicable percentage table for APTC84

Household income percentage of FPL		2014 final percentage
Less than 133%	2.0	2.0

⁸² Examples to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(f)(9).

^{83 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(g).

⁸⁴ For taxable years after 2014, the applicable percentages in the table will be updated in accordance with IRS-published guidance, available at: www.irs.gov/pub/irs-drop/rp-14-37.pdf.

IRS-published percentage table for 2015 is located at: http://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-drop/rp-14-37.pdf.

At least 133% but less than 150%	3.0	4.0
At least 150% but less than 200%	4.0	6.3
At least 200% but less than 250%	6.3	8.05
At least 250% but less than 300%	8.05	9.5
At least 300% but not more than 400%	9.5	9.5

(c) Applicable percentage table with the Vermont Premium Reduction. ⁸⁵ The State reduces the APTC's applicable percentage by 1.5% for an individual expected to have household income, as defined in § 28.05(c), that does not exceed 300 percent of the FPL for the benefit year for which coverage is requested.

Household income percentage of FPL	2014 initial percentage	2014 final percentage
Less than 133%	0.5	0.5
At least 133% but less than 150%	1.5	2.5
At least 150% but less than 200%	2.5	4.8
At least 200% but less than 250%	4.8	6.55
At least 250% but not more than 300%	6.55	8.0
More than 300% but not more than 400%	9.5	9.5

- (d) <u>Examples</u>. The following examples illustrate the rules of this subsection with respect to the applicable percentage for federal premium assistance:
 - (1) Example 1. A's household income is 275 percent of the FPL for A's family size for that benefit year. In the table in paragraph (b) of this subsection, the initial percentage for a tax filer with household income of 250

⁸⁵ For updated applicable percentage tables with the Vermont Premium Reduction, go to: http://info.healthconnect.vermont.gov/financial-help.

to 300 percent of the FPL is 6.55 and the final percentage is 8.0. A's FPL percentage of 275 percent is halfway between 250 percent and 300 percent. Thus, rounded to the nearest one-hundredth of one percent, A's applicable percentage is 7.28, which is halfway between the initial percentage of 6.55 and the final percentage of 8.0.

(2) <u>Example 2</u>

- (i) B's household income is 210 percent of the FPL for B's family size. In the table in paragraph (b) of this subsection, the initial percentage for a tax filer with household income of 200 to 250 percent of the FPL is 4.8 and the final percentage is 6.55. B's applicable percentage is 5.15, computed as follows.
- (ii) Determine the excess of B's FPL percentage (210) over the initial household income percentage in B's range (200), which is 10. Determine the difference between the initial household income percentage in the tax filer's range (200) and the ending household income percentage in the tax filer's range (250), which is 50. Divide the first amount by the second amount:

250-200 50

- (iii) Compute the difference between the initial premium percentage (4.8) and the second premium percentage (6.55) in the tax filer's range, 6.55 -4.8 = 1.75.
- (iv) Multiply the amount in the first calculation (.20) by the amount in the second calculation (1.75) and add the product (.35) to the initial premium percentage in B's range (4.8), resulting in B's applicable percentage of 6.65:

$$.20 \times 1.75 = .35$$

$$4.8 + .35 = 5.15$$
.

60.08 Plan covering more than one household (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

(a) In general. If a QHP covers more than one household under a single policy, each applicable tax filer covered the plan may claim a premium tax credit, if otherwise allowable. Each tax filer computes the credit using that tax filer's applicable percentage, household income, and the ABP that applies to the tax filer under § 60.06. In determining whether the amount computed under § 60.04(a) (the premiums for the QHP in which the tax filer enrolls) is less than the amount computed under § 60.04(b) (the benchmark plan premium minus the product of household income and the applicable percentage), the premiums paid are allocated to each tax filer in proportion to the premiums for each tax filer's ABP.

^{86 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(h).

(b) Example.87

60.09 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

60.10 Additional benefits88 (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

- (a) <u>In general</u>. If a QHP offers benefits in addition to the essential health benefits a QHP must provide the portion of the premium for the plan properly allocable to the additional benefits is excluded from the monthly premiums under § 60.04(a) or (b). Premiums are allocated to additional benefits before determining the ABP.
- (b) Method of allocation. The portion of the premium properly allocable to additional benefits is determined under guidance issued by the Secretary of HHS.⁸⁹
- (c) Examples.90

60.11 Pediatric dental coverage⁹¹ (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)₃₈

- (a) In general. For purposes of determining the amount of the monthly premium a tax filer pays for coverage under § 60.04(a), if an individual enrolls in both a QHP and a stand-alone dental plan, the portion of the premium for the stand-alone dental plan that is properly allocable to pediatric dental benefits that are essential benefits required to be provided by a QHP is treated as a premium payable for the individual's QHP.
- (b) <u>Method of allocation</u>. The portion of the premium for a stand-alone dental plan properly allocable to pediatric dental benefits is determined under quidance issued by the Secretary of HHS.
- (c) Example.92

60.12 Households that include individuals who are not lawfully present (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

(a) In general. If one or more included for whom a tax filer is allowed a deduction under § 151 of the Code are not lawfully present (see § 17.01(g)) for definition of lawfully present), the percentage a tax filer's household income bears to the EPL for the tax filer's family size for purposes of determining the applicable percentage under § 60.07 is determined by excluding individuals who are not lawfully present from family size and by

⁸⁷ An example to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(h)(2).

^{88 26} CFR § 136B-3(i).

⁸⁹ See § 36B(b)(3)(D) of the Code.

⁹⁰ Examples to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(j)(3).

^{91 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(k).

⁹² An example to illustrate the rules of this subsection can be found at 26 CFR § 1.36B-3(k)(3).

^{93 26} CFR § 1.36B-3(I).

determining household income in accordance with paragraph (b) of this subsection.

(b) Revised household income computation

- (1) <u>Statutory method</u>. For purposes of (a) of this subsection, household income is equal to the product of the tax filer's household income (determined without regard to this paragraph (b)) and a fraction.
 - (i) The numerator of which is the FPL for the tax filer's family size determined by excluding individuals who are not lawfully present; and
 - (ii) The denominator of which is the FPL for the tax filer's family size determined by including individuals who are not lawfully present.
- (2) <u>Comparable method</u>. The IRS Commissioner may describe a comparable method in additional published guidance.⁹⁴

61.00 Timely determination of eligibility⁹⁵ (01/15/2019, GCR 18-064)

(a) In general

- (1) AHS strives to complete eligibility determinations for health-benefits programs and QHP enrollment promptly and without undue delay. The amount of time needed to complete such determinations will necessarily vary, depending on such actors as:
 - (i) The capabilities and cost of generally-available systems and technologies;
 - (ii) The general availability of electronic data matching and ease of connections to electronic sources of authoritative information to determine and verify eligibility; and
 - (iii) The needs of an individual, including:
 - (A) Individual preferences for mode of application (such as through an internet Website, telephone, mail, in person, or other commonly available electronic means); and
 - (B) The relative complexity of adjudicating the eligibility determination based on household, income or other relevant information.
- Application of the individual.
 Application is complete once AHS sends written notice of decision to the individual.
- (b) Real-time determination of eligibility. When an individual files a complete, accurate and web-based application and relevant data can be fully verified through the use of available electronic means, an individual can expect a real-time or near-real-time eligibility determination.

⁹⁴ See § 601.601(d)(2) of chapter one of the Code.

^{95 42} CFR § 435.912; 45 CFR § 155.310(e).

- (c) <u>Normal maximum time for determining eligibility</u>. ⁹⁶ In cases involving such factors as described in paragraph (a) of this section, eligibility determinations may require additional time to complete. In any event, a decision on a health-benefits application will be made as soon as possible, but no later than:
 - (1) 90 days after the application date, if the application is based on a person's disability; or
 - (2) 45 days after the application date for any other health-benefits application.
- (d) Extenuating circumstances. A determination may take longer in unusual situations such as
 - (1) An individual delays providing needed verification or other information;
 - (2) An examining physician delays sending a necessary report; or
 - (3) An unexpected emergency or administrative problem outside the control of AHS delays action on applications.
- (e) Notice of timeliness standards. Individuals will be informed the timeliness standards set forth in this section.

62.00 Interviews (01/01/2025, GCR 24-077)

An in-person interview will not be required as part of the application process for a determination of Medicaid eligibility.⁹⁷

63.00 Individual choice (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) <u>Choice of Medicaid category</u> ⁹⁸ If an individual would be eligible under more than one Medicaid category, the individual may choose to have eligibility determined for the category of the individual's choosing.
- (b) Choice to determine eligibility for health-benefits programs. 99 An individual may request only an eligibility determination for enrollment in a QHP without APTC or CSR. However, if the individual is requesting an eligibility determination for a bealth-benefits program, the individual may not request an eligibility determination for less than all of the health-benefits programs. For example, if an individual seeks a subsidy to help pay for the cost of QHR coverage, they may not limit their application to APTC or CSR. Rather, they must likewise submit to a determination of eligibility for Medicaid.

64.00 Premiums (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

^{96 42} CFR § 435.912(c)(3).

^{97 42} CFR § 435.907(d)(2).

^{98 42} CFR § 435.404.

^{99 45} CFR § 155.310(b).

64.01 In general (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) Scope. Some individuals enrolled in Medicaid's Dr. Dynasaur program are required to pay monthly premiums. This section contains AHS's billing and collection processes for those monthly premiums. Monthly premiums for individuals enrolled in QHPs are separately managed by QHP issuers and are subject to separate billing and collection processes administered by those QHP issuers. Nothing in this rule should be construed as applying to the billing and collection processes for QHP premiums.
- (b) <u>Medicaid premium methodologies and amounts</u>. The Vermont legislature sets Medicaid premium methodologies and amounts. Premium schedules are made publicly available via velosite.
- (c) Determination of premium obligation for Medicaid eligibility; premium recalculation
 - (1) As a part of the health-benefits application, redetermination, and renewal processes, AHS will determine whether an individual eligible for Medicaid will be required to pay monthly premiums.
 - (2) AHS will recalculate the premium amount for an individual enrolled in Medicaid when:
 - (i) AHS is informed of a change in income, family size of health-insurance status, or
 - (ii) An adjustment is made in premium amounts or calculation methodologies.
 - (3) An individual enrolled in Medicaid will be notified as provided in § 68.01 any time there is a change in their Medicaid premium amount following a recalculation.
 - (4) A change that increases the Medicaid premium amount will appear on the next regularly-scheduled monthly bill, created after the premium amount is recalculated.

(d) Premium calculation for Medicaid

- (1) The premium calculation for an individual on Medicaid will be based on the MAGI-based income of the individual's Medicaid household following the MAGI methodology described in § 28.03, as established on the most recently approved version of eligibility on the case record at the time that the premium bill is generated lif a premium obligation is calculated for an individual and if that individual is living together with, and under the same premium payer account as, one or more other individuals for whom a premium obligation is also calculated, only one premium bill will be generated for those individuals. The bill will be for the highest premium obligation that is calculated.
 - Example. If A and B live together and are under the same premium payer account, and if A's calculated premium is \$60.00 based on A's Medicaid household income and B's calculated premium is \$15.00 based on B's Medicaid household income, AHS will not generate separate bills for A and B. Rather, AHS will generate one premium bill for a total of \$60.00 and, when paid, the premium payment will cover eligibility for both A and B.
- (2) Prior to the start of the coverage month pertaining to the bill in question, the individual may notify AHS to show that, due to changed household circumstances, the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation or a lower premium amount.

- (i) If the showing indicates that the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation for the coverage month, the individual will be enrolled in Medicaid effective the first day of such coverage month.
- (ii) If the showing indicates that the individual is eligible for a lower premium amount the premium amount billed for that coverage month will be adjusted.
- (3) No premium adjustments will be made for the coverage month if the individual has already paid the premium for the coverage month and the individual notifies AHS after the start of the coverage month that the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation or for a lower premium amount. If the individual is entitled to a premium change, the change will be applied to the following coverage month.

(e) Aggregate limits for Medicaid premiums 100

- (1) Subject to paragraph (e)(2) of this subsection, any Medicaid premiums and cost sharing incurred by all individuals in the Medicaid household may not exceed an aggregate limit of five percent of the family's income applied on a quarterly basis.
- (2) If an individual incurs out-of-pocket expenses in excess of the aggregate limit described in paragraph (e)(1) of this subsection, AHS will refund that excess amount to the individual.
- (3) An individual may request a reassessment of the ramily aggregate limit if they have a change in circumstances or if they are being terminated for failure to pay a premium.

(f) [Reserved]

- (g) Medicaid prospective billing and payment Medicaid premiums are billed, and payments are due, prior to the start of a coverage month. Premium bills will be sent to the person identified on the application as the primary contact or application file. That person will be responsible for payment of the Medicaid premium (referred to in this rule as the premium payer). AHS will establish an account for the premium payer.
- (h) <u>Conditions of Medicaid elicibility and enrollment</u>. Timely payment of a Medicaid premium, if owed, is required as a condition of initial enrollment and ongoing eligibility and enrollment.
- (i) Medicaid premium requirement for partial coverage month. The full amount due must be paid to obtain Medicaid coverage for all or part of a month.
- (j) <u>Medicaid premiums are nonrefundable</u>. Medicaid premium payments are generally nonrefundable except for the exceptions listed in § 64.11.

(k) [Reserved]

(I) <u>Dr. Dynasaur retroactive island</u>. If an individual advises AHS that they have unpaid medical bills incurred during one or more of the three months prior to their application, they may be able to obtain an island of

^{100 42} CFR § 447.56(f).

retroactive Medicaid coverage for any or all of those months (called a "Dr. Dynasaur retroactive island"). If so, AHS will bill the individual for the premium applicable to the Dr. Dynasaur retroactive island. Premium payments for Dr. Dynasaur retroactive islands are subject to allocation as provided under § 64.05(b).

64.02 Public-notice requirements for Medicaid¹⁰¹ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) <u>Schedule of Medicaid premiums and cost-sharing requirements</u>. A public schedule will be available describing current Medicaid premiums and cost-sharing requirements containing the following information:
 - (1) The group or groups of individuals who are subject to premiums and cost-sharing requirements and the current amounts;
 - (2) Mechanisms for making payments for required premiums and cost-sharing charges;
 - (3) The consequences for an individual who does not pay a premum or cost-sharing charge;
 - (4) A list of hospitals charging cost sharing for non-emergency use of the emergency department; and
 - (5) A list of preferred drugs or a mechanism to access such a list including the state's health-benefits website.
- (b) <u>Schedule availability</u>. The public schedule will be available to the following in a manner that ensures that affected individuals and providers are likely to have access to the notice:
 - (1) Enrollees, at the time of their enrollment and reenrollment after a redetermination of eligibility, and, when premiums, cost-sharing charges or aggregate limits are revised, notice to enrollees will be in accordance with § 5.01(d);
 - (2) Applicants, at the time of application;
 - (3) All participating providers and
 - (4) The general public
- (c) [Reserved]

64.03 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

64.04 Ongoing Medicaid premium billing and payment (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) After enrollment, ongoing premiums are billed and premium payments are due for an individual enrolled in Medicaid as follows:
 - (1) A monthly bill for ongoing premiums will be sent by the 5th day of the month or the first non-holiday business day thereafter immediately preceding the month for which the premium covers. Payment is due

^{101 42} CFR § 447.57.

		`

on or before the last day of the month in which the bill is sent.

- (2) For example, a premium bill for coverage in July 2014 will be sent by June 5, 2014. Payment of the premium will be due on or before June 30, 2014.
- (b) If the full premium payment is received by the premium payment due date, coverage will continue without further notice.
- (c) If the premium payment is made by mail, the payment will be considered received as of the date it is postmarked.

64.05 Partial payments (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) Medicaid-only premium billing and payment. When a premium for Medicaids Dipynasaur program is the only premium billed, payment of the full amount due is required to maintain coverage and eligibility. A payment of less than the full amount due will be considered by AHS as nonpayment.
- (b) Allocation of partial payments when multiple premiums billed

(1) Basic rule

- (i) When there is a premium for the Pharm program in addition to Medicaid's Dr. Dynasaur program on the same bill, except as provided in paragraph (b)(2) of this subsection, when a payment covers at least one, but fewer than all, of the premiums due on the bill, the payment will be applied as payment of one or more premiums in full rather than as a partial payment of each of the billed premiums. The payment will be allocated by AHS in the following order:
- (A) Dr. Dynasaur.
- (B) VPharm
- (C) Dr. Dynasaur refroactive island (see § 64.01(l) for definition).
- (ii) Coverage will only continue for those for whom the full premium amount due has been received.
- (2) <u>Exception</u>. An individual who wishes to specify a different payment allocation for the premiums due than as set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection may do so by calling AHS at the number listed on the oil. The individual must make such a request prior to the time the payment is applied to a coverage month.

64.06 Late payment/grace period (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

(a) Grace Period

(1) An individual enrolled in Dr. Dynasaur is entitled to a premium grace period as described in this paragraph (1) if the individual has not paid their monthly premium by its due date. The grace period starts the day after the due date, extends 60 days and ends on the last day of the month in which the 60-day

period ends. 102

(2) During the grace period described in paragraph (1) of this subsection, Medicaid will pay all appropriate claims for services rendered to the individual.

(b) Notice of premium nonpayment and reinstatement

- (1) If a full premium payment is not received by AHS on or before the premium due date, before the fifth business day of the grace period, AHS will send a notice advising that the individuals in a grace period status. The notice will also advise the individual:
 - (i) Of the Dr. Dynasaur disenrollment protection as provided under § 64000
 - (ii) Of the consequences of being in a grace status;
 - (iii) The actions the individual must take to resume good standing; and
 - (iv) The consequences of exhausting the grace period without paying all outstanding premiums.
- (2) At least 11 days before the end of the grace period, AHS will send the individual a closure notice advising that enrollment will terminate at the end of the grace period.
- (3) Subject to the payment allocation described in (4) below, if AHS receives at least a full premium payment for the grace period on or before the end of the grace period:
 - (i) The payment will first be applied to cover the premium due for the grace period;
 - (ii) The individual will be reinstated; and
 - (iii) The individual will be genrolled for coverage in the month following the grace period.
- (4) Payment allocation. If an individual is in grace period status for more than one unpaid premium when AHS receives payment and the payment covers the premium due for at least one, but fewer than all, of the grace periods the payment will be applied as payment of one or more premiums in full and allocated in chronological order beginning with the oldest grace period.
- If AHS receives a full premium payment for the grace period after the end of the grace period, the individual will not be reinstated or reenrolled, and will need to re-apply.

64.07 Dr. Dynasaur disenrollment protection¹⁰³ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

¹⁰² Because of the length of the grace period for an individual enrolled in Dr. Dynasaur, the individual can be in more than one Dr. Dynasaur grace period at the same time. For example, if an individual does not pay their Dr. Dynasaur premium 2 months in a row, they will still be in a grace period for the first unpaid month when the grace period for the second unpaid month starts.

^{103 42} CFR § 457.570(b) provides CHIP enrollees an opportunity to show that their income has declined before coverage

- (a) Prior to closure, an individual enrolled in Dr. Dynasaur who has received a grace period notice as provided under § 64.06(b)(2)(i) may contact AHS to show that, due to changed household circumstances, the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation or with a lower premium amount.
- (b) If the showing indicates that the individual is eligible for Medicaid without a premium obligation AHS will reinstate and reenroll the individual and waive all outstanding premiums.
- (c) If the showing indicates that the individual is obligated to pay a premium, but at a lower amount, any outstanding premium amounts due will be adjusted. If the individual pays the adjusted premium amount prior to closure, AHS will reinstate and reenroll the individual.

64.08 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

64.09 Medical incapacity for VPharm (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) "Medical incapacity" means a serious physical or mental infirmity to the health of an individual enrolled in VPharm (§ 10.01) that prevented the individual from paying the premium timely, as verified in a physician's certificate furnished to AHS. Notice by telephone or otherwise by the physician that such certificate will be forthcoming will have the effect of receipt, provided that the certificate is in fact received within seven days.
- (b) If an individual's VPharm coverage is terminated solely because of nonpayment of the premium, and the reason is medical incapacity as defined in. (a) of this subsection, the individual's representative may request coverage for the period between the day coverage ended and the last day of the month in which they requested coverage. AHS will provide this coverage if it has received verification of medical incapacity and all premiums due for the period of non-coverage. The individual is responsible for all bills incurred during the period of non-coverage until AHS receives the required verification and premium amounts due.
- (c) If the health condition related to this medical incapacity is expected to continue or recur, AHS will encourage the individual to sign up for automatic withdrawal of their premium or designate an authorized representative to receive and pay future premiums for as long as the anticipated duration of the condition.

64.10 Medicaid premium payment balances (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Medicaid premium payment balances that result from partial payments or overpayments will be credited to the premium payer's account and will be applied to subsequent Medicaid premium bills.

64.11 Refund of prospective Medicaid premium payments (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) <u>Basic rule for Medicaid premiums</u>. A paid Medicaid premium will automatically be refunded to the premium payer when, prior to the beginning of the coverage month associated with the premium payment, no one under the premium payer's account is subject to a premium obligation.
- (b) Exception. A paid Medicaid premium will not be refunded if a change occurs after the beginning of the

is terminated for non-payment of premium. Vermont has elected to extend this protection to all of the state's premiumbased Dr. Dynasaur coverage groups.

coverage month associated with the premium payment.

64.12 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

64.13 Appeal of Medicaid (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) If an individual subject to a premium appeals a decision by AHS that ends their Medicaid eigibility neduces their benefits or services, or increases the amount of their Medicaid premium, the individual must continue to pay the premium amount in effect prior to the decision that resulted in their appeal in order to have their Medicaid coverage continue pending the outcome of their appeal.
- (b) AHS may recover from the individual the difference between the premium evel that would have become effective had the individual not appealed AHS's decision and the premium level actually paid during the fair hearing period when the individual withdraws the fair hearing request before the decision is made or following a final disposition of the matter in favor of AHS.

65.00 [Reserved] (01/15/2019, GCR 18-064)

Presumptive Medicaid eligibility determined by hospitals 104 (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048) 66.00

66.01 Basis (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

This section implements § 1902(a)(47)(B) of the Act.

66.02 In general (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100

- (a) Basic rule. Medicaid will be provided during a presumptive eligibility period to an individual who is determined by a qualified hospital, on the basis of preliminary information, to be presumptively eligible in accordance with the policies and procedures established by AHS consistent with this section.
- (b) Qualified hospital. A qualified hospital is a hospital that:
 - Participates as a Medicaid provider; notifies AHS of its election to make presumptive eligibility determinations under this section; and agrees to make presumptive eligibility determinations consistent with state policies and procedures;
 - sists individuals in completing and submitting the full Medicaid application and understanding any documentation requirements; and
 - Has not been disqualified by AHS in accordance with paragraph (d) of this subsection.
- (c) Scope of authority to make determinations of presumptive eligibility. Hospitals may only make determinations of presumptive eligibility under this section based on income for:

^{104 42} CFR § 435.1110.

- (1) Children under § 7.03(a)(3);
- (2) Pregnant women under § 7.03(a)(2);
- (3) Parents and caretaker relatives under § 7.03(a)(1);
- (4) Adults under § 7.03(a)(5);
- (5) Former foster children under § 9.03(e);
- (6) Individuals receiving breast and cervical cancer treatment under § 9.03@and
- (7) Individuals receiving family planning services under § 9.03(g).

(d) Disgualification of hospitals

- (1) AHS may establish standards for qualified hospitals related to the proportion of individuals determined presumptively eligible for Medicaid by the hospital who
 - (i) Submit a regular application before the end of the presumptive eligibility period; or
 - (ii) Are determined eligible for Medicale based on such application.
- (2) AHS will take action, including but not imited to, disqualification of a hospital as a qualified hospital under this section, if it determines that the hospital is not:
 - (i) Making, or is not capable of making, presumptive eligibility determinations in accordance with applicable state policies and procedures; or
 - (ii) Meeting the standard or standards established under paragraph (d)(1) of this section.
- (3) AHS may disqualify a hospital as a qualified hospital under this paragraph only after it has provided the hospital with additional training or taken other reasonable corrective action measures to address the issue.

66.03 Procedures (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) <u>Independ. 105</u> AHS will provide Medicaid services to an individual during the presumptive-eligibility period that follows a determination by a qualified hospital that, on the basis of preliminary information, the individual has gross income at or below the Medicaid income standard established for the individual.
- (b) AHS's responsibilities. 106 AHS will:

^{105 42} CFR § 435.1102(a).

^{106 42} CFR § 435.1102(b).

- (1) Provide qualified hospitals with application forms for Medicaid and information on how to assist individuals in completing and filing such forms;
- (2) Establish oversight mechanisms to ensure that presumptive-eligibility determinations are being made consistent with applicable laws and rules; and
- (3) Allow determinations of presumptive eligibility to be made by qualified hospitals on a tatewide basis.
- (c) Qualified hospital's responsibilities 107
 - (1) On the basis of preliminary information, a qualified hospital must determine whether the individual is presumptively eligible under this rule.
 - (2) For the purpose of the presumptive eligibility determination, a qualified hospital must accept self-declaration of the presumptive-eligibility criteria.
 - (3) If the individual is presumptively eligible, a qualified hospital must
 - (i) Approve presumptive coverage for the individual;
 - (ii) Notify the individual within twenty-four hours of the eligibility determination, in writing or orally, if appropriate:
 - (A) That the individual is eligible for presumptive coverage;
 - (B) The presumptive eligibility determination date;
 - (C) That the individual is required to make application for ongoing Medicaid by not later than the last day of the following month; and
 - (D) That failure to cooperate with the standard eligibility determination process will result in denial of ongoing Medicaid and termination of presumptive coverage on the date described in § 66.04;
 - (iii) Notify AHS of the presumptive eligibility determination within five working days after the date on which determination is made;
 - (iv) Provide the individual with a Medicaid application form;
 - (v) Advise the individual that:
 - (A) If a Medicaid application on behalf of the individual is not filed by the last day of the following month, the individual's presumptive eligibility will end on that last day; and
 - (B) If a Medicaid application on behalf of the individual is filed by the last day of the following month, the individual's presumptive eligibility will end on the day that a decision is made on the Medicaid application; and
 - (vi) Take all reasonable steps to help the individual complete an application for ongoing Medicaid or

¹⁰⁷ 42 CFR § 435.1102(b)(2), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

make contact with AHS.

- (4) If the individual is not presumptively eligible, a qualified hospital must notify the individual at the time the determination is made, in writing and orally if appropriate:
 - (i) Of the reason for the determination;
 - (ii) That their ineligibility for presumptive coverage does not necessarily mean that they are ineligible for other categories of Medicaid; and
 - (iii) That the individual may file an application for Medicaid with AHS, and that, if they do so, that the individual's eligibility for other categories of Medicaid will be reviewed.
- (5) A qualified hospital may not delegate the authority to determine presumptive eligibility to another entity. 108
- (d) Required attestations. 109 For purposes of making a presumptive eligibility determination under this section, an individual (or another person having reasonable knowledge of the individual's status) must attest to the individual being a:
 - (1) Citizen or national of the United States or in satisfactory immigration status; and
 - (2) Resident of the state.
- (e) Limitation on other conditions¹¹⁰
 - (1) The conditions specified in this subsection are the only conditions that apply in the case of a presumptive-eligibility determination.
 - (2) Verification of the conditions that apply for presumptive eligibility is not required.

66.04 Presumptive coverage 01/01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

- (a) Effective dates
 - (1) Presumptive coverage begins on the date the individual is determined to be presumptively eligible.
 - Presumptive coverage ends with the earlier of (and includes):

^{108 42} CFR § 435.1102(b), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

^{109 42} CFR § 435.1102(d)(1), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

^{110 42} CFR § 435.1102(d)(2), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

^{111 42} CFR § 435.1101, as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

- (i) The date that the individual is determined to be eligible or ineligible for ongoing Medicaid.
- (ii) If the individual has not applied for ongoing Medicaid, the last day of the month following the month in which the individual was determined to be presumptively eligible.
- (b) <u>No retroactive coverage</u>. No retroactive coverage may be provided as a result of a presumptive eligibility determination.
- (c) <u>Frequency</u>. An individual may receive only one presumptive Medicaid eligibility period in a calendar year. A pregnant woman may receive only one presumptive Medicaid eligibility period for each pregnancy, even if she has not yet otherwise received a presumptive Medicaid eligibility period during the current calendar year.

66.05 Notice and fair hearing rules¹¹² (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

Notice and fair hearing regulations in Part Eight of this rule do not apply to determinations of presumptive eligibility under this section.

67.00 General notice standards¹¹³ (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

- (a) General requirement. Any notice required to be sent by AHS must be written and include clear statements of the following:
 - (1) An explanation of the action reflected in the notice, including the effective date of the action.
 - (2) Any relevant factual findings.
 - (3) Citations to, or identification of, the lever regulations.
 - (4) Contact information for available customer service resources.
 - (5) An explanation of appeal rights, if applicable.
- (b) Accessibility and plain language. All applications, forms, and notices, including the single, streamlined application and notices of decision, will conform to the accessibility and plain language standards outlined in § 5.01(c).

67.01 Use of electronic notices¹¹⁴ (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

(a) Choice of notice format. An individual will be provided with a choice to receive notices and information required

^{112 42} CFR § 435.1102(e), as applied to hospital determination of presumptive eligibility by 42 CFR § 435.1110(a).

^{113 45} CFR § 155.230.

¹¹⁴ 42 CFR § 435.918; 45 CFR § 155.230. See, also, 45 CFR § 155.230(d)(3) allowing select required notices to be sent through standard mail, even if an election has been made to receive such notices electronically, in the event that an Exchange is unable to send these notices electronically due to technical limitations.

under these rules in electronic format or by regular mail. If the individual elects to receive communications electronically, AHS will:

- (1) Confirm by regular mail the individual's election to receive notices electronically;
- (2) Inform the individual of their right to change such election, at any time, to receive notices through regular mail;
- (3) Post notices to the individual's electronic account within one business day of notice generation;
- (4) Send an email or other electronic communication alerting the individual that a hotice has been posted to his or her account. Confidential information will not be included in the email of electronic alert;
- (5) Send a notice by regular mail within three business days of the date of a failed electronic communication if an electronic communication is undeliverable; and
- (6) At the individual's request, provide through regular mail any notice posted to the individual's electronic account.
- (b) [Reserved]

68.00 Notice of decision and appeal rights (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

68.01 Notice of decision concerning eligibility¹¹⁵ (90/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

(a) <u>In general</u>. AHS will send timely notice of any decision affecting eligibility in accordance with federal and state laws. Any notice issued by a QHP issuer and a notice of decision.

In general, a notice of a decision that adversely affects an enrollee's eligibility will be sent in advance of its effective date. A notice of a decision that adversely affects a Medicaid enrollee's eligibility, including a notice of termination, reduction, suspension of eligibility, or increase in liability, will comply with the advance notice requirements under \$ 68.02

- (b) Content of eligibility notice
 - Ingeneral Any notice of decision will contain clear statements of the following:
 - (i) AHS's decision and its basis;
 - (ii) The effective date of the decision, if applicable;
 - (iii) The specific reasons supporting the decision;
 - (iv) The specific regulations that support, or the change in federal or state law that requires, the

¹¹⁵ 42 CFR § 435.917; 45 CFR §§ 155.310(g) and 155.355.

decision;

- (v) An explanation of the individual's appeal rights, including the right to request a fair hearing and an explanation of the circumstances under which the individual has the right to an expedited administrative appeal pursuant to § 80.07;
- (vi) A description of the methods by which the individual may appeal;
- (vii) The time frame in which AHS must make a final administrative decision in a fair nearing and an expedited administrative appeal;
- (viii) Information on the individual's right to represent themselves at a fair hearing or use legal counsel, a relative, a friend or other spokesperson;
- (ix) In cases of a decision based on a change in law, an explanation of the circumstances under which a fair hearing will be granted;
- (x) An explanation of the circumstances under which the individual's eligibility for QHP, APTC or CSR or their Medicaid will be continued pending a fair hearing decision; and
- (xi) In connection with eligibility for a QHP, an explanation that a fair hearing decision for one household member may result in a change in eligibility for other household members and that change may be handled as a redeermination.
- (2) Notice of approved eligibility. In addition to the information in paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection, a notice of approval of eligibility will contain cear statements of the following:
 - (i) The basis and effective date of the eligibility;
 - (ii) The circumstances under which the individual must report, and the methods for reporting, any changes that may affect their eligibility;
 - (iii) For an individual approved for Medicaid, basic information on the level of Medicaid benefits and services approved, including, if applicable, a description of any premiums and cost-sharing required, an explanation of how to request additional detailed information on benefits and financial responsibility, and the right to appeal the level of benefits and services approved; and
 - (iv) For an individual approved for Medicaid subject to a spenddown, the amount of medical expenses which must be incurred to establish eligibility.
- (3) Medicaid notices of decision based on income at or below MAGI-based standard. 116 Whenever an approval, denial or termination of eligibility is based on an individual having a household income at or below the applicable MAGI-based income standard, the eligibility notice will contain clear statements of the following:
 - (i) Information regarding bases of eligibility other than the MAGI-based income standard and the

^{116 42} CFR § 435.917(c).

benefits and services available to individuals eligible on such other bases, sufficient to enable the individual to make an informed choice as to whether to request a determination on such other bases; and

- (ii) Information on how to request a determination on such other bases.
- (c) <u>Timing of notification of appeal rights</u>. 117 AHS will provide notice of appeal rights as described in paragraph (b)(1) of this subsection:
 - (1) At the time that the individual applies for health benefits; and
 - (2) At the time AHS makes a decision affecting the individual's eligibility.

68.02 Advance notice of Medicaid adverse action decision 118 (01/04/2018) GER 17-048)

- (a) In general. AHS will send a notice of a decision that adversely affects an enfollee's Medicaid eligibility, including a notice of termination, reduction, suspension of eligibility or merease in liability, as described at § 68.01(a), (adverse action) at least 11 days before the date the adverse action is to take effect (date of adverse action), except as permitted under paragraph (b) of this subsection
- (b) Exception. 119 A notice may be sent not later than the date of adverse action if:
 - (1) There is factual information confirming the death of an enrollee;
 - (2) A clear written statement signed by an enrollee is received that:
 - (i) The enrollee follonger wishes eligibility; or
 - (ii) Gives information that requires termination or reduction of eligibility and indicates that the enrollee understands that this must be the result of supplying that information;
 - (3) The enrollee has been admitted to an institution where they are ineligible;
 - (4) The enrollee's whereabouts are unknown and the post office returns mail directed to the enrollee indicating no forwarding address; or
 - ABS establishes the fact that the enrollee has been accepted for Medicaid eligibility by another state, territory, or commonwealth.

¹¹⁷ 42 CFR § 431.206(c).

¹¹⁸ 42 CFR § 431.211.

¹¹⁹ 42 CFR § 431.213.

- (c) <u>Exception: probable fraud. 120</u> The period of advance notice may be shortened to 5 days before the date of adverse action if:
 - (1) There are facts indicating that adverse action should be taken because of probable fraud by the enrollee; and
 - (2) The facts have been verified, if possible, through secondary sources.

69.00 Medicaid corrective payment¹²¹ (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

Corrective payments will be promptly made, retroactive to the date an incorrect Medicaid action was taken if:

- (a) A fair hearing decision is favorable to an individual; or
- (b) An issue is decided in an individual's favor before a fair hearing.

70.00 Medicaid enrollment (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

70.01 Enrollment when no premium obligation (01/01/2023, GGR 22-033)

- (a) <u>Prospective enrollment</u>. Except when a spenddown is necessary, an individual approved for Medicaid without a premium obligation will be enrolled in Medicaid on the first day of the month within which their application is received by AHS provided they are engible for that month.
- (b) Retroactive eligibility 122
 - (1) Retroactive eligibility seffective no earlier than the first day of the third month before the month an individual's application is neceived by AHS, regardless of whether the individual is alive when application is made, if the following conditions are met:
 - (i) Eligibility is determined and a budget computed separately for each of the three months;
 - (ii) A medical need exists, as evidenced by the receipt of Medicaid services, at any time during the retroactive period, of a type covered under the state's Medicaid State plan; and
 - (iii) Elements of eligibility were met at some time during each month.
 - (2) An individual may be eligible for the retroactive period (or any single month(s) of the retroactive period) even though ineligible for the prospective period.
 - (3) If an individual, at the time of application, declares that they incurred medical expenses during the

^{120 42} CFR § 431.214.

^{121 42} CFR § 431.246.

^{122 § 1902(}a)(34) of the Act; 42 CFR § 435.915.

retroactive period and eligibility is not approved, the individual's case record must contain documentation of the reason the individual was not eligible in one or more months of the retroactive period.

70.02 Premium obligation; initial billing and payment (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

(a) <u>Initial billing</u>. An individual who is approved for Medicaid with a premium obligation will be notified of the premium obligation and premium amount in a bill that will be sent at the time of approval. The individual will not be enrolled in Medicaid until AHS receives payment of the initial premium. The bill will-include payment instructions. If the premium payment is made by mail, the payment will be considered received as of the date it is postmarked.

(b) Initial premium bill amount

- (1) The initial bill will include premium charges for the month in which the individual's application was received (the application month) and the month following the application month if eligibility is approved in the same month as the application month. The premium due date is the last day of the month following the application month. If the month eligibility is approved is different than the application month, the initial bill will include the application month, the approval month, any month (or months) between the application month and the approval month, and the month following the approval month. The premium due date is the last day of the month following the approval month.
- (2) If the individual is eligible for, and requests, retroactive coverage at the time of their initial application, the initial bill will include premium charges for each month of retroactive coverage. See § 70.01(b) for details on the requirements that must be met for retroactive eligibility.
- (c) Payment allocation. When a premium payment is made for the initial months of coverage, and the payment covers the premiums due for at least one, but fewer than all, of the months included in the bill, the payment will be allocated in reverse chronological order, beginning with the latest month included in the bill and extending back as follows: (1) each month between the latest month and the application month, (2) the application month, and (3) any retroactive coverage months included in the bill.

Coverage will begin on the first day of the earliest month for which a full premium has been paid in accordance with the allocation method described above.

Once an individual is in an ongoing billing cycle due to the issuance of a bill for a subsequent month not included in the bill for the initial months, payments will be applied to the coverage month for which the latest bill was issued and to future coverage months. See § 64.04 for a description of the ongoing billing and payment process.

(d) Coverage islands; premiums paid after enrollment

- (1) Individuals who initially pay the premiums due for fewer than all of the months included in the initial bill may subsequently obtain coverage islands for any or all of the remaining months (a "coverage island" is a period of eligibility with specific beginning and end dates).
- (2) To obtain one or more coverage islands, the individual must pay the full premium amount that was initially billed for each of the desired months of coverage.

(3) Payments of coverage islands will be allocated in the order specified in paragraph (c) of this § 70.02.

71.00 Enrollment of qualified individuals in QHPs¹²³ (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

71.01 In general (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

- (a) General requirements. 124 AHS will accept a QHP selection from an individual who is determined enable for enrollment in a QHP in accordance with § 11.00, and will:
 - (1) Notify the issuer of the individual's selected QHP; and
 - (2) Transmit information necessary to enable the QHP issuer to enroll the individual
- (b) Timing of data exchange. 125 AHS will:
 - (1) Send eligibility and enrollment information to QHP issuers and HHS promptly and without undue delay;
 - (2) Establish a process by which a QHP issuer acknowledges the receipt of such information; and
 - (3) Send updated eligibility and enrollment information to HHS promptly and without undue delay, in a manner and timeframe specified by HHS.
- (c) Records. 126 Records of all enrollments in OHPs will be maintained.
- (d) Reconcile files. 127 AHS will reconcile enrollment information with QHP issuers and HHS no less than on a monthly basis.
- (e) Notice of employee's receipt of APTCs and CSRs to an employer. 128 AHS may notify an employer that an employee has been determined eligible for advance payments of the premium tax credit and cost-sharing reductions and has enfolled in a qualified health plan through VHC within a reasonable timeframe following a determination that the employee is eligible for advance payments of the premium tax credit and cost-sharing reductions and enfollment by the employee in a qualified health plan through VHC. Such notice must:
 - (1) Aldentify the employee;

124 45 CFR § 155.400(a).

125 45 CFR § 155.400(b).

126 45 CFR § 155.400(c).

¹²⁷ 45 CFR § 155.400(d).

128 45 CFR § 155.310(h).

^{123 45} CFR \$ 155.400.

- (2) Indicate that the employee has been determined eligible for advance payments of the premium tax credit and cost-sharing reductions and has enrolled in a qualified health plan through VHC;
- (3) Indicate that, if the employer has 50 or more full-time employees, the employer may be liable for the payment assessed under § 4980H of the Code; and
- (4) Notify the employer of the right to appeal the determination and where to file the appeal as described in § 45.00(b).

71.02 Annual open enrollment periods¹²⁹ (01/01/2023, GCR 22-033)

- (a) General requirements 130
 - (1) Annual open enrollment periods (AOEPs) will be provided consistent with this subsection, during which qualified individuals may enroll in a QHP and enrollees may change QHPs.
 - (2) A qualified individual may only be permitted to enroll in a QHP or an enrollee to change QHPs during the AOEP specified in paragraph (e) of this subsection, of a special enrollment period (SEP) described in § 71.03 for which the qualified individual has been determined eligible.
- (b) [Reserved]
- (c) [Reserved]
- (d) Notice of AOEP. 131 AHS will provide a written AOEP notification to each enrollee no earlier than the first day of the month before the open enrollment period begins and no later than the first day of the open enrollment period.
- (e) AOEP. 132 The AOEP begins on November 1 of the calendar year preceding the benefit year and extends through January 15 of the benefit year.
- (f) Coverage effective dates during the AOEP¹³³
 - (1) Coverage will be effective January 1, for a QHP selection received on or before December 15 of the calendar year preceding the benefit year.

^{129 45} CFR § 155.400

^{130 45} CFR § 155.410(a).

^{131 45} CFR § 155.410(d).

^{132 45} CFR § 155.410(e).

^{133 45} CFR § 155.410(f).

(2) Coverage will be effective February 1, for a QHP selection received from December 16 of the calendar year preceding the benefit year through January 15 of the benefit year.

71.03 Special enrollment periods (SEP)¹³⁴ (01/01/2026, GCR 25-055)

(a) General requirements 135

- (1) AHS will provide SEP consistent with this subsection, during which qualified individuals may enroll in QHPs and enrollees may change QHPs.
- (2) For the purpose of this subsection, "dependent" has the same meaning as it does in 26 CFR § 54.9801-2 referring to any individual who is or who may become eligible for coverage under the terms of a QHP because of a relationship to a qualified individual or enrollee.
- (3) The requirement to have coverage in the 60 days prior to a triggering event is met if the qualified individual either had minimum essential coverage as described in \$ 23,00 for one or more days during the 60 days preceding the date of the triggering event; lived in a foreign country or in a United States territory for one or more days during the 60 days preceding the date of the triggering event; or meets other criteria established under federal law.¹³⁶

(b) Effective dates 137

(1) Regular effective dates. Except as specified in paragraphs (b)(2) and (3) of this subsection, for a QHP selection received by AHS from a qualified individual, the coverage effective date will be the first day of the month following the QHP selection.

(2) Special effective dates

(i) In the case of birth, adoption, placement for adoption, or placement in foster care, coverage is effective for a qualified individual or enrollee on the date of birth, adoption, placement for adoption, or placement in foster care or, if elected by the qualified individual or enrollee, in accordance with paragraph (b) (1) of this subsection.

(iii) [Reserved]

(ii) In the case of a qualified individual or enrollee eligible for a special enrollment period as described in paragraphs (d)(4), (d)(5), (d)(9), (d)(10), (d)(11), (d)(12), or (d)(13) of this subsection, coverage is effective on an appropriate date based on the circumstances of the special enrollment period.

^{134 45} CFR § 155.420.

^{135 45} CFR § 155.420.

¹³⁶ See, e.g., 45 CFR §§ 155.420(a)(5) and 155.420(d)(6)(iv).

¹³⁷ 45 CFR § 155.420(b).

The effective date for a coverage change that is retroactive must be identified within a reasonable timeframe and is subject to QHP issuer review.

- (iv) In a case where an individual, enrollee or dependent, as applicable, selects a QHP on or before the date of the triggering event in accordance with the advanced availability described in paragraph (c)(2) of this subsection, the coverage effective date is the first day of the month following the date of the triggering event. If the plan selection is made after the date of the triggering event, the coverage effective date is the first day of the following month. Notwithstanding the requirements of this subsection, with respect to losses of coverage as described in paragraph (d)(1), (d)(6)(iii) and (d)(16) of this subsection, if the plan selection is made after the date of the triggering event, AHS will provide a coverage effective date that is the first day of the month following the date of the triggering event.
- (v) In the case of a court order as described in paragraph (d)(2)(i) of this subsection, coverage is effective for a qualified individual or enrollee on the date the court order is effective.

(3) Option for earlier effective dates

- (i) For a QHP selection received by AHS under a special enrollment period for which effective dates specified in paragraphs (1) and (2) of this section would apply, AHS may provide a coverage effective date that is earlier than specified in such paragraphs.
- (ii) At the option of a qualifice individual enrollee, or dependent who is eligible to select a plan during a period provided for under paragraph (s) (4) of this section, AHS will provide the earliest effective date that would have been available under this paragraph (b) of this section, based on the applicable triggering event under paragraph (d) of this section.
- (4) <u>APTC and CSR</u>. Notwith standing the standards of this subsection, APTC, Vermont Premium Reduction and federal and state CSR will adhere to the effective dates specified in § 73.06.

(c) Availability and length of SEP

(1) General rule. Unless specifically stated otherwise herein, a qualified individual or enrollee has 60 days from the date of a taggering event to select a QHP.

Adwanced availability.

A qualified individual or their dependent who is described in one of the following paragraphs of this subsection has 60 days before and after the date of the triggering event to select a QHP:

- (i) (d)(1);
- (ii) (d)(3) if they become newly eligible for enrollment in a QHP through VHC because they newly satisfy the requirements under § 19.01;

¹³⁸ 45 CFR § 155.420(c).

- (iii) (d)(6)(iii);
- (iv) (d)(7); or
- (v) (d)(16).
- (3) Special rule. In the case of a qualified individual or enrollee who is eligible for an SEP as described in paragraphs (d)(4), (d)(5), or (d)(9) of this subsection, AHS may define the length of the SEP appropriate based on the circumstances of the SEP, but in no event will the length of the SEP exceed 60 days.
- (4) Availability for individuals who did not receive timely notice of triggering events. If a qualified individual, enrollee, or dependent did not receive timely notice of an event that triggers eligibility for a special enrollment period under this section, and otherwise was reasonably maware that a triggering event described in paragraph (d) of this section occurred, AHS will allow the qualified individual, enrollee, or when applicable, their dependent to select a new plan within 60 days of the date that they knew, or reasonably should have known, of the occurrence of the triggering event.
- (d) <u>SEPs.</u> 139 AHS will allow a qualified individual or enrollee and when specified below, their dependent, to enroll in or change from one QHP to another if one of the following triggering events occur:
 - (1) The qualified individual or their dependent either
 - (i) Loses MEC. The date of the loss of coverage is the last day the individual would have coverage under their previous plan or coverage;
 - (ii) Is enrolled in any non-calendar year group health plan, individual health insurance coverage, or qualified small employer health reimbursement arrangement (as defined in § 9831(d)(2) of the Code); even if the qualified individual or their dependent has the option to renew or re-enroll in such coverage, the date of the loss of coverage is the last day of the plan year; or
 - (iii) Loses medically needy coverage only once per calendar year. The date of the loss of coverage is the last day the individual would have medically needy coverage.
 - (2) Gain or loss of dependent
 - (i) The qualified individual gains a dependent or becomes a dependent through marriage, birth, adoption, placement for adoption, or placement in foster care, or through a child support order or other court order. In the case of marriage, at least one spouse must have had coverage for one or more days during the 60 days preceding the date of marriage, as described in paragraph (a)(3) of this subsection.
 - (ii) The enrollee loses a dependent or is no longer considered a dependent through divorce or legal

^{139 45} CFR § 155.420(d).

¹⁴⁰ See, 8 VSA § 4058.

separation as defined by state law in the state in which the divorce or legal separation occurs, or if the enrollee or their dependent dies.

- (3) The qualified individual, or their dependent, becomes newly eligible for enrollment in a QHP through VHC because they newly satisfy the requirements under § 17.02 (citizenship, status as a national, lawful presence) or § 19.01 (incarceration);
- (4) The qualified individual's or their dependent's enrollment or non-enrollment in a QHP is unintentional, inadvertent, or erroneous and is the result of the error, misrepresentation, misconduct or inaction of an officer, employee, or agent of AHS or HHS, its instrumentalities, or an individual or entity authorized by AHS to provide enrollment assistance or conduct enrollment activities, as evaluated and determined by AHS. For purposes of this provision, misconduct includes, but is not limited to the failure to comply with applicable standards under this rule or other applicable federal or state laws, as determined by AHS. In such cases, AHS may take such action as may be necessary to correct or eliminate the effects of such error, misrepresentation, misconduct or inaction. See § 76.00(a)(3) regarding correction of an erroneous termination or cancellation of coverage;
- (5) The enrollee or their dependent adequately demonstrates to AHS that the QHP in which they are enrolled substantially violated a material provision of its contract in Clation to the enrollee;
- (6) Newly eligible or ineligible for APTC, or change in eligibility for CSR
 - (i) The enrollee is determined newly eligible or newly ineligible for APTC or has a change in eligibility for CSR;
 - (ii) The enrollee's dependent enrolled in the same plan is determined newly eligible or newly ineligible for APTC or has a change in eligibility for CSR; or
 - (iii) A qualified individual or their dependent who is enrolled in an eligible employer-sponsored plan is determined newly eligible for APTC based in part on a finding that such individual is ineligible for qualifying coverage in an eligible-employer sponsored plan, including as a result of their employer discentinuing or changing available coverage within the next 60 days, provided that such individual is allowed to terminate existing coverage.
 - (iv) For purposes of subsections (i) and (ii), enrollee includes an individual enrolled in a qualified health plan or reflective health benefit plan¹⁴¹ directly through a QHP issuer. 142
- (7) The qualified individual or enrollee, or their dependent, gains access to new QHPs as a result of a permanent move and had coverage for one or more days during the 60 days preceding the date of the permanent move, as described in paragraph (a)(3) of this subsection.
- (8) The qualified individual:

¹⁴¹ See, 33 VSA § 1813.

¹⁴² See, 45 CFR § 155.420(d)(6)(v).

- (i) Who gains or maintains status as an Indian, as defined by § 4 of the Indian Health Care Improvement Act, may enroll in a QHP or change from one QHP to another one time per month; or
- (ii) Who is or becomes a dependent of an Indian, as defined by § 4 of the Indian Health Care Improvement Act and is enrolled or is enrolling in a QHP through VHC on the same application as the Indian, may change from one QHP to another one time per month, at the same time as the Indian;
- (9) The qualified individual or enrollee, or their dependent, demonstrates to AHS in accordance with guidelines issued by HHS, that the individual meets other exceptional circumstances as AHS may provide. 143
- (10) The qualified individual or enrollee is a victim of domestic abuse or spousal abandonment as described in § 12.03(b). This special enrollment period is available to any member of almousehold who is a victim of domestic abuse, including unmarried and dependent victims within the household, as well as victims of spousal abandonment, including their dependents.
- (11) The qualified individual or their dependent applies for coverage during the AOEP or due to a triggering event, is assessed as potentially eligible for Medicaid, and is determined ineligible for Medicaid either after the AOEP has ended or more than 60 days after the triggering event.
- (12) The enrollment in a QHP through VHC was influenced by a material error related to plan benefits, service area, or premium. A material error is one that is likely to have influenced a qualified individual's, enrollee's, or their dependents enrollment in a QHP.
- (13) The qualified individual provides satisfactory documentary evidence to verify their eligibility for enrollment in a QHP through VHC following termination of enrollment due to a failure to verify such status within the time period specified in § 57.00(c)(2)(ii).¹⁴⁴
- (14) The qualified individual, who is not an enrollee, becomes pregnant. Any individual who is eligible for coverage under the terms of the health benefit plan because of a relationship to the pregnant individual may enroll through this SEP provided the pregnant individual does so. This SEP is available at any time after the commencement of the pregnancy for the duration of the pregnancy.¹⁴⁵
- (15) The qualified individual is in possession of a certificate of exemption as described in § 23.06 and
 - (i) Is notified by HHS that they are no longer eligible for the exemption; or
 - Is eligible for enrollment in a QHP that is a catastrophic plan as described in § 14.00(b). When this triggering event occurs, the individual may only enroll in a catastrophic plan.

¹⁴³ See Vermont Health Connect's website for more information on these triggering events.

¹⁴⁴ See, § 11.02 regarding QHP eligibility.

^{145 33} VSA § 1811(I).

(16) Loss of assistance paying for COBRA

- (i) The qualified individual or their dependent is enrolled in COBRA continuation coverage¹⁴⁶ for which an employer is paying all or part of the premiums, or for which a government entity is providing subsidies, and the employer completely ceases its contributions to the qualified individual's or dependent's COBRA continuation coverage or government subsidies completely cease.
- (ii) The triggering event is the last day of the period for which COBRA continuation coverage is paid for or subsidized, in whole or in part, by an employer or government entity.

(17) Eligibility for CSR Tier I or II

- (i) The qualified individual, or their dependent, is eligible for CSRTier of I, as defined in § 13.02.
- (ii) The enrollee, or their dependent, is eligible for CSR Tier or II, as defined in § 13.02. Plan selection for the enrollee or their dependent will be limited to a silver level QHP.

(e) Loss of coverage 147

- (1) Loss of coverage described in paragraph (d)(1) of this subsection includes those circumstances described in paragraphs (d)(1)(ii) and (iii) of this subsection and in paragraphs (3)(i) through (iii) below. Loss of coverage does not include voluntary termination of coverage or other loss due to:
 - (i) Failure to pay premiums on attimely basis, including COBRA continuation coverage premiums prior to expiration of COBRA continuation coverage, except for circumstances in which an employer completely ceases its contributions to COBRA continuation coverage, or government subsidies of COBRA continuation coverage completely cease as described in paragraph (d)(16) of this section; or
 - (ii) Termination of an individual's coverage for cause (which could include, but not be limited to, termination because of an action by the individual that constituted fraud or because the individual made an intentional misrepresentative of a material fact).¹⁴⁸
- (2) Eligibility for COBRA when the qualified individual or their dependent loses coverage does not disqualify the individual or their dependent from a special enrollment period under this subsection.
- (3) The following conditions also qualify an employee for a special enrollment period under (d)(1) of this

¹⁴⁶ See, 45 CFR § 144.103.

¹⁴⁷ 45 CFR § 155.420(e).

¹⁴⁸ See, 45 CFR § 147.128.

subsection: 149

- (i) Loss of eligibility for coverage. In the case of an employee or dependent who has coverage that is not COBRA continuation coverage, the conditions are satisfied at the time the coverage is terminated as a result of loss of eligibility. Loss of eligibility under this paragraph does not include a loss due to the failure of the employee or dependent to pay premiums on a timely basis or termination of coverage for cause (such as making a fraudulent claim or an intentional misrepresentation of a material fact in connection with the plan). Loss of eligibility for coverage under this paragraph includes (but is not limited to):
- (A) Loss of eligibility for coverage as a result of legal separation, divorce, essation of dependent status (such as attaining the maximum age to be eligible as a dependent child under the plan), death of an employee, termination of employment, reduction in the number of hours of employment, and any loss of eligibility for coverage after a period that is measured by reference to any of the foregoing;
- (B) In the case of coverage offered through an HMO, or other arrangement, in the individual market that does not provide benefits to individuals who no longer reside, live or work in a service area, loss of coverage because an individual no longer resides, lives, or works in the service area (whether or not within the choice of the individual).
- (C) In the case of coverage offered through an HMO, or other arrangement, in the group market that does not provide benefits to individuals who no longer reside, live or work in a service area, loss of coverage because an individual no longer resides, lives or works in the service area (whether or not within the choice of the individual), and no other benefit package is available to the individual; and
- (D) A situation in which a planno longer offers any benefits to the class of similarly situated individuals that includes the individual.
- (ii) Termination of employer contributions. In the case of an employee or dependent who has coverage that is not COBRA continuation coverage, the conditions are satisfied at the time employer contributions towards the employee's or dependent's coverage terminate. Employer contributions include contributions by any current or former employer that was contributing to coverage for the employee or dependent.
- (iii) Exhaustion of COBRA continuation coverage. 151 In the case of an employee or dependent who has coverage that is COBRA continuation coverage, the conditions are satisfied at the time the COBRA continuation coverage is exhausted. An individual who satisfies the conditions of paragraph (e)(3)(i) of this subsection, does not enroll, and instead elects and exhausts COBRA continuation coverage satisfies the conditions of this paragraph.

^{149 26} CFR § 54.9801-6(a)(3)(i) through (iii).

¹⁵⁰ See, 26 CFR § 54.9802-1(d).

¹⁵¹ See, also, 26 CFR § 54.9801-2.

72.00 Duration of QHP eligibility determinations without enrollment¹⁵² (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

To the extent that an individual who is determined eligible for enrollment in a QHP does not select QHP within their enrollment period, or is not eligible for an enrollment period, in accordance with § 71.00, and seeks a new enrollment period prior to the date on which their eligibility is redetermined in accordance with § 75.00 (annual redetermination), AHS will require the individual to attest as to whether information affecting their eligibility has changed since their most recent eligibility determination before determining their eligibility for a special enrollment period, and will process any changes reported in accordance with the procedures specified in § 73.00 (mid-year redetermination).

73.00 Eligibility redetermination during a benefit year¹⁵³ (01/01/2024, GCR23-087)

73.01 General requirement (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

AHS must redetermine the eligibility of an individual in a health-benefits program of for enrollment in a QHP during the benefit year if it receives and verifies new information reported by the individual or identifies updated information through the data matching described in § 73.04, and such new information may affect eligibility.

73.02 Verification of reported changes (01/15/2017 GGR 164100)

In general. 154 AHS will:

- (a) Verify any information reported by an individual in accordance with the processes specified in §§ 53.00 through 56.00 prior to using such information in an eligibility redetermination; and
- (b) Provide periodic electronic notifications regarding the requirements for reporting changes and an individual's opportunity to report any changes as described in § 4.03(b), to an individual who has elected to receive electronic notifications, unless the individual has declined to receive notifications under this paragraph (b).

73.03 Reestablishment of annual renewal date for Medicaid enrollees¹⁵⁵ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) If a redetermination is made during a benefit year for a Medicaid enrollee because of a change in the individual's circumstances and, subject to the limitation under (b) of this subsection, there is enough information available to renew eligibility with respect to all eligibility criteria, a new 12-month renewal period may begin.
- (b) Limitation on AHS's ability to request additional information. For renewal of a Medicaid enrollee whose financial eligibility is determined using MAGI-based income, any requests by AHS for additional information.

^{152 45} CFR § 155.310(j).

¹⁵³ 42 CFR § 435.916(d); 45 CFR § 155.330.

¹⁵⁴ 42 CFR § 435.916(d); 45 CFR § 155.330(c).

^{155 42} CFR § 435.916(d)(1)(ii).

from the individual will be limited to information relating to such change in circumstance.

73.04 Periodic examination of data sources¹⁵⁶ (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

AHS will periodically examine the available data sources described in § 56.01.

For QHP enrollees:

- (a) This periodic examination will be to identify the following changes:
 - (1) Death; and
 - (2) For an individual on whose behalf APTC or CSR is being provided, eligibility for or enrollment in Medicare or Medicaid.¹⁵⁷
- (b) AHS may make additional efforts to identify and act on other changes that may affect an individual's eligibility for enrollment in a health-benefits program or in a QHP, provided that such efforts:
 - (1) Would reduce the administrative costs and burdens on individuals while maintaining accuracy and minimizing delay, and that applicable requirements with respect to the confidentiality, disclosure, maintenance, or use of such information will be met; and
 - (2) Comply with the standards specified in § 73.05(b). 15

73.05 Redetermination and notification of eligibility 159 (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

- (a) Enrollee-reported data. 160 M AHS verifies updated information reported by an individual, AHS will:
 - (1) Promptly redetermine the individual's eligibility in accordance with eligibility standards;
 - (2) Notify the individual regarding the redetermination in accordance with the requirements specified in § 68.00; and
 - (3) Notify the individual's employer, as applicable, in accordance with § 71.01(e).

^{156 45} CFR § 155,330(d)(1)

¹⁵⁷ AHS satisfies this requirement with respect to Medicare through verification processes described at § 55.02(c) and is deemed compliant with this requirement with respect to Medicaid because of its integrated eligibility system. 45 CFR § 155.330(d)(3).

^{158 45} CFR § 155.330(d)(2).

^{159 45} CFR § 155.330(e).

¹⁶⁰ 45 CFR § 155.330(e)(1).

(b) Data matching 161

(1) For QHP enrollees:

- (i) Except as provided in (iii) below, if AHS identifies updated information regarding death, in accordance with § 73.04(a)(1), or regarding any factor of eligibility not regarding income, family size, family composition, or tax filing status AHS will:
- (A) Notify the individual regarding the updated information, as well as the individual's projected eligibility determination after considering such information;
- (B) Allow the individual 30 days from the date of the notice to notify AHS that such information is inaccurate; and
- (C) If the individual responds contesting the updated information proceed in accordance with § 57.00 (inconsistencies).
- (D) If the individual does not respond contesting the updated information within the 30-day period, proceed in accordance with paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this subsection, provided the individual has not directed AHS to terminate their coverage under such circumstances, in which case AHS will terminate the individual's coverage in accordance with § 76.00(b)(1)(ii), and provided the individual has not been determined to be deceased in which case AHS will terminate the individual's coverage in accordance with § 76.00(d)(7).
- (ii) If AHS identifies updated information regarding income, family size or family composition, with the exception of information regarding death, AHS will:
- (A) Follow procedures described in paragraphs (b)(1)(i)(A) and (B) of this subsection; and
- (B) If the individual responds confirming the updated information, proceed in accordance with paragraphs (a) (1) and (2) of this subsection.
- (C) If the individual does not respond within the 30-day period, maintain the individual's existing eligibility determination without considering the updated information.
- (D) If the individual provides more up-to-date information, proceed in accordance with § 73.02.
- (iii) If AHS receives information from the Secretary of the Treasury that the tax filer for the enrollee's household or the tax filer's spouse did not comply with the requirements described in § 12.05, AHS when redetermining and providing notification of eligibility for advance payments of the premium tax credit will:
- (A) Follow the procedures specified in paragraph (a) of this subsection.
- (B) After a redetermination under this subsection, allow a tax filer to re-attest to compliance with the requirements described in § 12.05 and request a redetermination of eligibility.
- (2) For Medicaid enrollees, if AHS identifies updated information regarding any factor of eligibility, AHS will

^{161 45} CFR § 155.330(e)(2).

proceed in accordance with the provisions of § 57.00(c).

73.06 Effective dates for QHP eligibility redeterminations¹⁶² (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) Except as specified in paragraphs (b) through (e) of this subsection, AHS will implement changes for QHP eligibility redeterminations as follows:
 - (1) Resulting from a redetermination under this section, on the first day of the month following the date of the notice described in § 73.05(a)(2); or
 - (2) Resulting from an appeal decision, on the date specified in the appeal decision, or
 - (3) Affecting enrollment or premiums only, on the first day of the month following the date on which AHS is notified of the change;
- (b) Except as specified in paragraphs (c) through (e) of this subsection. AHS may determine a reasonable point in a month after which a change described in paragraph (a) of this subsection will not be effective until the first day of the month after the month specified in paragraph (a) Such reasonable point in a month must be no earlier than the 15th of the month.
- (c) Except as specified in paragraphs (d) and (e) of this subsection, AHS will implement a change described in paragraph (a) of this subsection that results in a decreased amount of APTC or a change in the level of CSR and for which the date of the notices described in paragraphs (a) (1) and (2) of this subsection, or the date on which AHS is notified in accordance with paragraphs (a)(3) of this subsection is after the 15th of the month, on the first day of the month after the month specified in (a) of this subsection.
- (d) AHS will implement a change associated with the events described in § 71.03(b)(2)(i) and (ii) on the coverage effective dates described in § 1.03(b)(2)(i) and (ii), respectively.
- (e) Notwithstanding paragraphs (a) through (d) of this subsection, AHS will provide the effective date of a change associated with the events described in § 71.03(d)(4), (d)(5) and (d)(9) based on the specific circumstances of each situation.

73.07 Recalculation of APTC/CSR163 (01/01/2018, GCR 17-048)

- (a) When an eligibility redetermination in accordance with this section results in a change in the amount of APTC for the benefit year, AHS will recalculate the amount of APTC in such a manner as to:
 - (1) Account for any APTC made on behalf of the tax filer for the benefit year for which information is available to AHS, such that the recalculated APTC is projected to result in total advance payments for the benefit year that correspond to the tax filer's total projected premium tax credit for the benefit year, calculated in

¹⁶² 45 CFR § 155.330(f).

¹⁶³ 45 CFR § 155.330(g).

accordance with § 60.00, and

- (2) Ensure that the APTC provided on the tax filer's behalf is greater than or equal to zero and is calculated in accordance with § 60.03.
- (b) When an eligibility redetermination in accordance with this section results in a change in CSR, AHS will determine an individual eligible for the category of CSR that corresponds to their expected annual income for the benefit year (subject to the special rule for family policies under § 13.03)
- 74.00 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)
- 75.00 Eligibility renewal¹⁶⁴ (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

75.01 in general (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) Renewal occurs annually. Eligibility of an individual in a health-benefits program or for enrollment in a QHP will be renewed on an annual basis.
- (b) <u>Updated income and family size information</u>. In the case of an individual who requested an eligibility determination for a health-benefits program (i.e., health benefits other than enrollment in a QHP without APTC or CSR), AHS will request updated tax return information, if the individual has authorized the request of such tax return information, data regarding Social Security benefits, and data regarding income (as described in § 56.01) for use in the individual's eligibility renewal
- (c) Authorization of the release of tax data to support annual redetermination 165
 - (1) AHS must have authorization from an individual in order to obtain updated tax return information described in paragraph (b) of this subsection for purposes of conducting an annual redetermination.
 - (2) AHS is authorized to obtain the updated tax return information described in paragraph (b) of this subsection for a period of no more than five years based on a single authorization, provided that:
 - 🍕(i) 🛮 👫 individual may decline to authorize AHS to obtain updated tax return information; or
 - (ii) An individual may authorize AHS to obtain updated tax return information for fewer than five years;
 - (iii) AHS must allow an individual to discontinue, change, or renew his or her authorization at any time.

75.02 Renewal procedures for QHP enrollment (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

(a) <u>Procedures for annual renewals</u>. AHS will conduct annual renewals of QHPs using procedures derived from 45 CFR § 155.335 and approved annually by HHS based on a showing by AHS that these procedures facilitate

¹⁶⁴ 42 CFR § 435.916(a) and (b); 45 CFR § 155.335.

^{165 45} CFR § 155.335(k).

continued enrollment in coverage for which the individual remains eligible, provide clear information about the process to the individual (including regarding any action by the individual necessary to obtain the most accurate redetermination of eligibility), and provide adequate program integrity protections.

- (b) AHS will publish the approved renewal procedures for QHP enrollment.
- (c) <u>Continuation of coverage</u>. An individual who is enrolled in a QHP and whose QHP remains available will not be required to reapply or take other actions to renew coverage for the following year

75.03 Renewal procedures for Medicaid (01/01/2024, GCR 23-087)

- (a) Renewal on basis of available information
 - (1) A redetermination of eligibility for Medicaid will be made without requiring information from the individual if AHS is able to do so based on reliable information contained in the individual's account or other more current information available, including but not limited to information accessed through any data bases.
 - (2) If eligibility can be renewed based on such information the individual will be notified:
 - (i) Of the eligibility determination, and basis; and
 - (ii) That the individual must inform AHS if any of the information contained in such notice is inaccurate, but that the individual is not required to sign and return such notice if all information provided on such notice is accurate.
- (b) <u>Eligibility renewal using pre-populated renewal form</u>. If eligibility cannot be renewed in accordance with paragraph (a)(2) of this subsection, AHS will:
 - (1) Provide the individual with
 - (i) A renewal form containing information available to AHS that is needed to renew eligibility;
 - (ii) At least 30 days from the date of the renewal form to respond and provide any necessary information through any of the modes of submission specified in § 52.02(b), and to sign the renewal form in a manner consistent with § 52.02(h);
 - (iii) Notice in a timely manner of the decision concerning the renewal of eligibility in accordance with the requirements specified in § 68.00;
 - (2) Verify any information provided by the individual in accordance with §§ 53.00 through 56.00;
 - (3) Reconsider in a timely manner the eligibility of an individual who is terminated for failure to submit the renewal form or necessary information, if the individual subsequently submits the renewal form within 90 days after the date of termination without requiring a new application;
 - (4) Not require an individual to complete an in-person interview as part of the renewal process; and
 - (5) Include in its renewal forms its toll-free customer service number and a request that individuals call if they

need assistance.

(c) Medicaid continues for all individuals until they are found to be ineligible. When a Medicaid enrollee has done everything they were asked to do, Medicaid will not be closed even though a decision cannot be made within the required review frequency.

76.00 Termination of QHP enrollment or coverage¹⁶⁶ (01/01/2026, GCR 25-05)

- (a) General requirements. AHS will determine the form and manner in which enrollment in a QHP may be terminated.
- (b) Termination events¹⁶⁷
 - (1) Enrollee-initiated terminations
 - (i) An individual will be permitted to terminate their coverage or enrollment in a QHP, including as a result of the individual obtaining other MEC, with appropriate notice to AHS.
 - (ii) An individual will be provided an opportunity at the time of plan selection to choose to remain enrolled in a QHP if they become eligible for other MEC and the individual does not request termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(1)(i) of this section. If an individual does not choose to remain enrolled in a QHP in such a situation, AHS will initiate termination of their enrollment upon completion of the process specified in § 73.00.
 - (iii) AHS will establish a process to permit individuals, including enrollees' authorized representatives, to report the death of an enrollee for purposes of initiating termination of the enrollee's enrollment. AHS may require the reporting party to submit documentation of the death.
 - (iv) AHS will permit an enrollee to retroactively terminate or cancel their coverage or enrollment in a QHP in the following circumstances:
 - (A) The enrollee demonstrates to AHS that they attempted to terminate their coverage or enrollment in a QHP and experienced a technical error that did not allow the enrollee to terminate their coverage or enrollment through VHC, and requests retroactive termination within 60 days after the discovered the technical error.
 - (B) The enrollee demonstrates to AHS that their enrollment in a QHP through VHC was unintentional, inadvertent, or erroneous and was the result of the error or misconduct of an officer, employee, or agent of AHS or HHS, its instrumentalities, or a non-Exchange entity providing enrollment assistance or conducting enrollment activities. Such enrollee must request cancellation within 60 days of discovering the unintentional, inadvertent or erroneous enrollment. For purposes of this paragraph, misconduct includes the failure to comply with applicable standards under this rule or other applicable federal or state laws, as determined by AHS.

¹⁶⁶ 45 CFR § 155.430.

¹⁶⁷ 45 CFR § 155.430(b).

- (C) The enrollee demonstrates to AHS that they were enrolled in a QHP without their knowledge or consent by any third party, including third parties who have no connection with AHS, and requests cancellation within 60 days of discovering of the enrollment.
- (2) <u>AHS or issuer-initiated termination</u>. AHS may initiate termination of an individual's enfollment in a QHP, and must permit a QHP issuer to terminate such coverage or enrollment, in the following circumstances:
 - (i) The individual is no longer eligible for coverage in a QHP;
 - (ii) Non-payment of premiums for coverage of the individual, and
 - (A) The 3-month grace period required for individuals who when first ailing to timely pay premiums are receiving APTC¹⁶⁸ has been exhausted; or
 - (B) Any other grace period not described in paragraph (b) (2)(ii) (A) of this section has been exhausted:
 - (iii) The individual's coverage is rescinded;
 - (iv) The QHP terminates or is decertified;
 - (v) The individual changes from one QHP to another during an AOEP or SEP in accordance with § 71.02 or § 71.03; or
 - (vi) The enrollee was enrolled in a QHP without their knowledge or consent by a third party, including a third party with no connection with AHS.
- (c) <u>Termination of coverage or enrollment tracking and approval.</u> 169 AHS will:
 - (1) Establish mandatory procedures for QHP issuers to maintain records of termination of enrollment;
 - (2) Send termination information the QHP issuer and HHS, promptly and without undue delay, at such time and in such manner as HHS may specify;
 - (3) Require QHP issuers to make reasonable accommodations for all individuals with disabilities (as defined by the ADA) before terminating enrollment of such individuals; and
 - Retain records in order to facilitate audit functions.
- (d) Effective dates for termination of coverage or enrollment 170
 - (1) For purposes of this section:

¹⁶⁸ 45 CFR §§ 156.270(d) and (g).

^{169 45} CFR § 155.430(c).

^{170 45} CFR § 155.430(d).

- (i) Reasonable notice is defined as at least fourteen days from the requested effective date of termination; and
- (ii) Changes in eligibility for APTC and CSR, including terminations, must adhere to the effective dates specified in § 73.06.
- (2) In the case of a termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(1) of this section, the last day of enrollment is the last day of the month during which the termination is requested by the individual runless the individual requests a different termination date. If an individual requests a different termination date, the last day of enrollment is:
 - (i) The termination date specified by the individual, if the individual provides reasonable notice.
 - (ii) If the individual does not provide reasonable notice, fourteen days after the termination is requested by the individual.
 - (iii) If the individual is newly eligible for Medicaid or other MEC and the individual so requests, the last day of the month two months prior to the month during which the termination is requested by the individual, subject to the determination of the individual's QHP issuer.
 - (iv) If the individual is in a grace period, anothe individual so requests, the last day of the first month of the grace period.
- (3) In the case of a termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(i) of this section, the last day of enrollment is the last day of eligibility, as described in § 73.06, unless the individual requests an earlier termination effective date per paragraph (b)(1)(i) of this section.
- (4) In the case of a termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(ii)(A) of this section, the last day of enrollment will be the last day of the first month of the 3-month grace period.
- (5) In the case of a termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(ii)(B) of this section, the last day of enrollment should be consistent with existing State laws regarding grace periods.
- (6) In the case of a temination in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(v) of this section, the last day of coverage in an individual's prior QHP is the day before the effective date of coverage in their new QHP, including any retroactive enrollments.
- (7) In the case of termination due to death, the last day of enrollment is the date of death.
- (8) In cases of retroactive termination dates, AHS will ensure that appropriate actions are taken to make necessary adjustments to APTC, CSR, premiums and claims.
- (9) In case of a retroactive termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(1)(iv)(A) of this section, the termination date will be no sooner than the date that would have applied under paragraph (d)(2) of this section, based on the date that the enrollee can demonstrate they contacted AHS to terminate their coverage or enrollment through VHC, had the technical error not occurred.
- (10) In case of a retroactive cancellation or termination in accordance with paragraph (b)(1)(iv)(B) or (C) of this

- section, the cancellation date or termination date will be the original coverage effective date or a later date, as determined appropriate by AHS, based on the circumstances of the cancellation or termination.
- (11) In the case of cancellation in accordance with paragraph (b)(2)(vi) of this section, AHS may cancel the enrollee's enrollment upon its determination that the enrollment was performed without the enrollee's knowledge or consent and following reasonable notice to the enrollee (where possible). The termination date will be the original coverage effective date.
- (12) In the case of retroactive cancellations or terminations in accordance with paragraphs (b)(1)(iv)(A), (B) and (C) of this section, such terminations or cancellations for the preceding coverage pear must be initiated within a reasonable timeframe and are subject to QHP issuer review. Note timeframe will not apply to cases timely adjudicated through the appeals process except that AHs cannot guarantee an effective date retroactive to the preceding coverage year.

(e) Termination, cancellation, reinstatement defined

- (1) Termination. A termination is an action taken after a coverage effective date that ends an enrollee's enrollment through VHC for a date after the original coverage effective date, resulting in a period during which the individual was enrolled in coverage through VHC.
- (2) Cancellation. A cancellation is specific type of termination action that ends a qualified individual's enrollment on the date such enrollment became effective resulting in enrollment never having been effective.
- (3) Reinstatement. A reinstatement is a correction of an erroneous termination or cancellation action and results in restoration of an enrollment with no break in coverage.

77.00 Administration of APTC and CSR¹⁷¹ (10/01/2021, GCR 20-004)

- (a) Requirement to provide information to enable APTC and CSR. 172 In the event that a tax filer is determined eligible for APTC and the Vermont Premium Reduction, if applicable, or an individual is eligible for federal or state CSR, or that such eligibility for such programs has changed, AHS will, simultaneously:
 - (1) Transmit eligibility and enrollment information to HHS necessary to enable HHS to begin, end, or change APTC oxfederal CSR; and
 - (2) Notify and transmit information necessary to enable the issuer of the QHP to implement, discontinue the implementation, or modify the level of APTC, the Vermont Premium Reduction or federal or state CSR, as applicable, including:
 - (i) The dollar amount of the advance payment including the Vermont Premium Reduction; and

¹⁷¹ 45 CFR § 155.340.

^{172 45} CFR § 155.340(a).

- (ii) The CSR eligibility category.
- (b) Requirement to provide information related to employer responsibility 173
 - (1) AHS will transmit the individual's name and tax filer identification number to HHS in the event that it determines that an individual is eligible for APTC or CSR based in part on a finding that an individual's employer:
 - (i) Does not provide MEC;
 - (ii) Provides MEC that is unaffordable, within the standard of § 23.02 or
 - (iii) Provides MEC that does not meet the minimum value requirement specified in § 23.03.
 - (2) If an individual for whom APTC are made or who is receiving CSR notifies AHS that they have changed employers, AHS must transmit the individual's name and tax filer identification number to HHS.
 - (3) In the event that an individual for whom APTC are made or who is receiving CSR terminates coverage from a QHP during a benefit year:
 - (i) AHS will transmit the individual's name and tax iller identification number, and the effective date of coverage termination, to HHS, which will transmit it to the Secretary of the Treasury; and
 - (ii) AHS may transmit the individuals name and the effective date of the termination of coverage to their employer.
- (c) Requirement to provide information related to reconciliation of APTC. AHS will comply with the requirements of § 78.00 regarding reporting to the IRS and to tax filers.
- (d) <u>Timeliness standard</u>. ¹⁷⁵ All information required in accordance with paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section will be transmitted promptly and without undue delay.
- (e) Allocation of APPC and the Vermont Premium Reduction among policies. 176 If one or more advance payments of the premium tax credit, including the Vermont Premium Reduction, if applicable, are to be made on behalf of a tax filer for two tax filers covered by the same plan(s)), and individuals in the tax filers' households are enrolled in more than one QHP or stand-alone dental plan, then that portion of the APTC, including the Vermont Premium Reduction, that is less than or equal to the aggregate monthly premiums, as defined in § 6005, for the QHP policies properly allocated to essential health benefits must be allocated among the QHP

¹⁷³ 45 CFR § 155.340(b).

^{174 45} CFR § 155.340(c).

¹⁷⁵ 45 CFR § 155.340(d).

^{176 45} CFR § 155.340(e).

policies based on the number of enrollees covered under the QHP.

(f) If either or both APTC and the Vermont Premium Reduction are received for a partial coverage month consistent with § 73.06, APTC and the Vermont Premium Reduction amounts are prorated by the number of days of coverage in the month.¹⁷⁷

78.00 Information reporting by AHS¹⁷⁸ (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

- (a) Information required to be reported 179
 - (1) Information reported annually.

AHS will report to the IRS the following information for each QHP

- (i) The name, address and taxpayer identification number (TIN), or date of birth if a TIN is not available, of the tax filer or responsible adult (an individual on behalf of whom APTC is not paid);
- (ii) The name and TIN, or date of birth if a TIN is not available, of a tax filer's spouse;
- (iii) The amount of advance credit payments paid for coverage under the plan each month;
- (iv) For plans for which advance credit payments are made, the premium (excluding the premium allocated to benefits in excess of essential health benefits) for the ABP for purposes of computing advance credit payments;
- (v) For plans for which advance credit payments are not made, the premium (excluding the premium allocated to benefits in excess of essential health benefits) for the ABP that would apply to all individuals enrolled in the QHP if advance credit payments were made for the coverage;
- (vi) The name and JiN, ordate of birth if a TIN is not available, and dates of coverage for each individual covered under the plan;
- (vii) The coverage start and end dates of the QHP;
- (viii) The monthly premium for the plan in which the individuals enroll, excluding the premium allocated benefits in excess of essential health benefits:
- (ix) The name of the QHP issuer;
- (x) The AHS-assigned policy identification number;

¹⁷⁷ See, also, 45 CFR § 155.240(e).

^{178 26} CFR § 1.36B-5.

^{179 26} CFR § 1.36B-5(c).

- (xi) AHS's unique identifier; and
- (xii) Any other information required in published guidance.
- (2) Information reported monthly.

For each calendar month, AHS will report to the IRS for each QHP, the information described in (1) above and the following information:

- (i) For plans for which advance credits are made:
- (A) The names, TINs, or dates of birth if no TIN is available, of the individuals enrolled in the QHP who are expected to be the tax filer's dependent; and
- (B) Information on employment (to the extent this information is govided to AHS) consisting of:
 - (I) The name, address and employer identification number (EIN) of each employer of the tax filer, the tax filer's spouse, and each individual covered by the plan; and
 - (II) An indication of whether an employer offered affordable minimum essential coverage that provided minimum value, and, tisso, the amount of the employee's required contribution for self-only coverage;
- (ii) The unique identifying number AHS uses to report data that enables the IRS to associate the data with the proper account from month to month;
- (iii) The issuer's EIN; and
- (iv) Any other information specified in published guidance.
- (b) Time for reporting. AHS will submit the annual report required under § 78.00(a)(1) on or before January 31 of the year following the calendar year of coverage. AHS will submit the monthly reports required under § 78.00(a)(2) as required by redgiał law.
- (c) Annual statement to be furnished to individuals. On or before January 31 of the year following the calendar year of coverage. AHS will furnish to each tax filer or responsible adult a written statement showing the name and address of the recipient and the information described in (a)(1) of this section.
- (d) <u>Manner of reporting</u>. AHS will comply with all guidance published by the Commissioner of the IRS¹⁸⁰ for the manner of reporting under this section.

79.00 [Reserved] (01/15/2017, GCR 16-100)

¹⁸⁰ See § 601.601(d)(2) of chapter one of the Code.

The Vermont Statutes Online

The Statutes below include the actions of the 2024 session of the General Assembly.

NOTE: The Vermont Statutes Online is an unofficial copy of the Vermont Statutes Annotated that is provided as a convenience.

Title 3: Executive

Chapter 025: Administrative Procedure

Subchapter 001: GENERAL PROVISIONS

(Cite as: 3 V.S.A. § 801)

§ 801. Short title and definitions

- (a) This chapter may be cited as the "Vermont Administrative Procedure Act."
- (b) As used in this chapter:
- (1) "Agency" means a State board, commission, department, agency, or other entity or officer of State government, other than the Legislature, the courts, the Commander in Chief, and the Military Department, authorized by law to make rules or to determine contested cases.
- (2) "Contested case" means a proceeding, including but not restricted to ratemaking and licensing, in which the legal rights, duties, or privileges of a party are required by law to be determined by an agency after an opportunity for hearing.
- (3) "License" includes the whole or part of any agency permit, certificate, approval, registration, charter, or similar form of permission required by law.
- (4) "Licensing" includes the agency process respecting the grant, denial, renewal, revocation, suspension, annulment, withdrawal, or amendment of a license.
- (5) "Party" means each person or agency named or admitted as a party, or properly seeking and entitled as of right to be admitted as a party.
- (6) "Person" means any individual, partnership, corporation, association, governmental subdivision, or public or private organization of any character other than an agency.
- (7) "Practice" means a substantive or procedural requirement of an agency, affecting one or more persons who are not employees of the agency, that is used by the agency in the discharge of its powers and duties. The term includes all such requirements, regardless of whether they are stated in writing.

- (8) "Procedure" means a practice that has been adopted in writing, either at the election of the agency or as the result of a request under subsection 831(b) of this title. The term includes any practice of any agency that has been adopted in writing, whether or not labeled as a procedure, except for each of the following:
 - (A) a rule adopted under sections 836-844 of this title;
- (B) a written document issued in a contested case that imposes substantive or procedural requirements on the parties to the case;
 - (C) a statement that concerns only:
- (i) the internal management of an agency and does not affect private rights or procedures available to the public;
- (ii) the internal management of facilities that are secured for the safety of the public and the individuals residing within them; or
- (iii) guidance regarding the safety or security of the staff of an agency or its designated service providers or of individuals being provided services by the agency or such a provider;
- (D) an intergovernmental or interagency memorandum, directive, or communication that does not affect private rights or procedures available to the public;
 - (E) an opinion of the Attorney General; or
- (F) a statement that establishes criteria or guidelines to be used by the staff of an agency in performing audits, investigations, or inspections, in settling commercial disputes or negotiating commercial arrangements, or in the defense, prosecution, or settlement of cases, if disclosure of the criteria or guidelines would compromise an investigation or the health and safety of an employee or member of the public, enable law violators to avoid detection, facilitate disregard of requirements imposed by law, or give a clearly improper advantage to persons that are in an adverse position to the State.
- (9) "Rule" means each agency statement of general applicability that implements, interprets, or prescribes law or policy and that has been adopted in the manner provided by sections 836-844 of this title.
- (10) "Incorporation by reference" means the use of language in the text of a regulation that expressly refers to a document other than the regulation itself.
- (11) "Adopting authority" means, for agencies that are attached to the Agencies of Administration, of Commerce and Community Development, of Natural Resources, of Human Services, and of Transportation, or any of their components, the secretaries of those agencies; for agencies attached to other departments or any of their components, the commissioners of those departments; and for other agencies, the chief officer of the agency. However, for the procedural rules of boards with quasi-judicial powers, for the Transportation Board, for the Vermont Veterans' Memorial Cemetery Advisory Board,

and for the Fish and Wildlife Board, the chair or executive secretary of the board shall be the adopting authority. The Secretary of State shall be the adopting authority for the Office of Professional Regulation.

- (12) "Small business" means a business employing no more than 20 full-time employees.
- (13)(A) "Arbitrary," when applied to an agency rule or action, means that one or more of the following apply:
 - (i) There is no factual basis for the decision made by the agency.
- (ii) The decision made by the agency is not rationally connected to the factual basis asserted for the decision.
- (iii) The decision made by the agency would not make sense to a reasonable person.
- (B) The General Assembly intends that this definition be applied in accordance with the Vermont Supreme Court's application of "arbitrary" in Beyers v. Water Resources Board, 2006 VT 65, and In re Town of Sherburne, 154 Vt. 596 (1990).
- (14) "Guidance document" means a written record that has not been adopted in accordance with sections 836-844 of this title and that is issued by an agency to assist the public by providing an agency's current approach to or interpretation of law or describing how and when an agency will exercise discretionary functions. The term does not include the documents described in subdivisions (8)(A) through (F) of this section.
- (15) "Index" means a searchable list of entries that contains subjects and titles with page numbers, hyperlinks, or other connections that link each entry to the text or document to which it refers. (Added 1967, No. 360 (Adj. Sess.), § 1, eff. July 1, 1969; amended 1981, No. 82, § 1; 1983, No. 158 (Adj. Sess.), eff. April 13, 1984; 1985, No. 56, § 1; 1985, No. 269 (Adj. Sess.), § 4; 1987, No. 76, § 18; 1989, No. 69, § 2, eff. May 27, 1989; 1989, No. 250 (Adj. Sess.), § 88; 2001, No. 149 (Adj. Sess.), § 46, eff. June 27, 2002; 2017, No. 113 (Adj. Sess.), § 3; 2017, No. 156 (Adj. Sess.), § 2.)

The Vermont Statutes Online

The Statutes below include the actions of the 2024 session of the General Assembly.

NOTE: The Vermont Statutes Online is an unofficial copy of the Vermont Statutes Annotated that is provided as a convenience.

Title 33: Human Services

Chapter 019: Medical Assistance

Subchapter 001: MEDICAID

(Cite as: 33 V.S.A. § 1901)

§ 1901. Administration of program

- (a)(1) The Secretary of Human Services or designee shall take appropriate action, including making of rules, required to administer a medical assistance program under Title XIX (Medicaid) and Title XXI (SCHIP) of the Social Security Act.
- (2) The Secretary or designee shall seek approval from the General Assembly prior to applying for and implementing a waiver of Title XIX or Title XXI of the Social Security Act, an amendment to an existing waiver, or a new state option that would restrict eligibility or benefits pursuant to the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005. Approval by the General Assembly under this subdivision constitutes approval only for the changes that are scheduled for implementation.
 - (3) [Repealed.]
- (4) A manufacturer of pharmaceuticals purchased by individuals receiving State pharmaceutical assistance in programs administered under this chapter shall pay to the Department of Vermont Health Access, as the Secretary's designee, a rebate on all pharmaceutical claims for which State-only funds are expended in an amount that is in proportion to the State share of the total cost of the claim, as calculated annually on an aggregate basis, and based on the full Medicaid rebate amount as provided for in Section 1927(a) through (c) of the federal Social Security Act, 42 U.S.C. § 1396r-8.
 - (b) [Repealed.]
- (c) The Secretary may charge a monthly premium, in amounts set by the General Assembly, per family for pregnant women and children eligible for medical assistance under Sections 1902(a)(10)(A)(i)(III), (IV), (VI), and (VII) of Title XIX of the Social Security Act, whose family income exceeds 195 percent of the federal poverty level, as permitted under section 1902(r)(2) of that act. Fees collected under this subsection shall be

credited to the State Health Care Resources Fund established in section 1901d of this title and shall be available to the Agency to offset the costs of providing Medicaid services. Any co-payments, coinsurance, or other cost sharing to be charged shall also be authorized and set by the General Assembly.

- (d)(1) To enable the State to manage public resources effectively while preserving and enhancing access to health care services in the State, the Department of Vermont Health Access is authorized to serve as a publicly operated managed care organization (MCO).
- (2) To the extent permitted under federal law, the Department of Vermont Health Access shall be exempt from any health maintenance organization (HMO) or MCO statutes in Vermont law and shall not be considered to be an HMO or MCO for purposes of State regulatory and reporting requirements. The MCO shall comply with the federal rules governing managed care organizations in 42 C.F.R. Part 438. The Vermont rules on the primary care case management in the Medicaid program shall be amended to apply to the MCO except to the extent that the rules conflict with the federal rules.
- (3) The Agency of Human Services and Department of Vermont Health Access shall report to the Health Reform Oversight Committee about implementation of Global Commitment in a manner and at a frequency to be determined by the Committee. Reporting shall, at a minimum, enable the tracking of expenditures by eligibility category, the type of care received, and to the extent possible allow historical comparison with expenditures under the previous Medicaid appropriation model (by department and program) and, if appropriate, with the amounts transferred by another department to the Department of Vermont Health Access. Reporting shall include spending in comparison to any applicable budget neutrality standards.

(e) [Repealed.]

- (f) The Secretary shall not impose a prescription co-payment for individuals under age 21 enrolled in Medicaid or Dr. Dynasaur.
- (g) The Department of Vermont Health Access shall post prominently on its website the total per-member per-month cost for each of its Medicaid and Medicaid waiver programs and the amount of the State's share and the beneficiary's share of such cost.
- (h) To the extent required to avoid federal antitrust violations, the Department of Vermont Health Access shall facilitate and supervise the participation of health care professionals and health care facilities in the planning and implementation of payment reform in the Medicaid and SCHIP programs. The Department shall ensure that the process and implementation include sufficient State supervision over these entities to comply with federal antitrust provisions and shall refer to the Attorney General for appropriate action the activities of any individual or entity that the Department determines, after notice and an opportunity to be heard, violate State or federal antitrust laws without a countervailing benefit of improving patient care, improving access to

health care, increasing efficiency, or reducing costs by modifying payment methods. (Added 1967, No. 147, § 6; amended 1997, No. 155 (Adj. Sess.), § 21; 2005, No. 159 (Adj. Sess.), § 2; 2005, No. 215 (Adj. Sess.), § 308, eff. May 31, 2006; 2007, No. 74, § 3, eff. June 6, 2007; 2009, No. 156 (Adj. Sess.), § E.309.15, eff. June 3, 2010; 2009, No. 156 (Adj. Sess.), § 1.43; 2011, No. 48, § 16a, eff. Jan. 1, 2012; 2011, No. 139 (Adj. Sess.), § 51, eff. May 14, 2012; 2011, No. 162 (Adj. Sess.), § E.307.6; 2011, No. 171 (Adj. Sess.), § 41c; 2013, No. 79, § 23, eff. Jan. 1, 2014; 2013, No. 79, § 46; 2013, No. 131 (Adj. Sess.), § 39, eff. May 20, 2014; 2013, No. 142 (Adj. Sess.), § 98; 2017, No. 210 (Adj. Sess.), § 3, eff. June 1, 2018; 2023, No. 85 (Adj. Sess.), § 471, eff. July 1, 2024.)

The Vermont Statutes Online

The Statutes below include the actions of the 2024 session of the General Assembly.

NOTE: The Vermont Statutes Online is an unofficial copy of the Vermont Statutes Annotated that is provided as a convenience.

Title 33: Human Services

Chapter 018: Public-Private Universal Health Care System

Subchapter 001: VERMONT HEALTH BENEFIT EXCHANGE

(Cite as: 33 V.S.A. § 1810)

§ 1810. Rules

The Secretary of Human Services may adopt rules pursuant to 3 V.S.A. chapter 25 as needed to carry out the duties and functions established in this subchapter. (Added 2011, No. 48, § 4.)



Proposed Rules Postings A Service of the Office of the Secretary of State

- Vermont.gov
- Feedback
- SOS Website
- APA Site
- Code of Vermont Rules
- Recent
- Search Rules
- Calendar
- Subscribe
- APA Contact Info

Search Rules

Deadline For Public Comment

Deadline: Aug 08, 2025

The deadline for public comment has expired. Contact the agency or primary contact person listed below for assistance.

Rule Details

Rule Number:

25P030

Title:

Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures (Part 7).

Type:

Standard

Status:

Final Proposed

Agency:

Agency of Human Services

Legal Authority:

3 V.S.A. 801(b)(11); 33 V.S.A. 1901(a)(1) and 1810

Summary:

These proposed rules amend Parts 1-5 and 7 of the 8-part Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment (HBEE) rule.

Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment (HBEE) rule. Parts 1, 4, and 5 were last amended effective January 1, 2024. Parts 2, 3, and 7 were last amended effective January 1, 2025. Substantive revisions include: adding coverage of pre-release services for up to 90 days before release for sentenced, incarcerated individuals enrolled in Medicaid; using the Low Income Subsidy (LIS) family size definition

for Medicare Savings Program (MSP) eligibility determinations; raising the income limit for Qualified Medicare Beneficiaries from 100 to 145 of the Federal Poverty Level (FPL) and Qualifying Individuals 135 to 195 FPL; changing the household composition for the Access Plan; modifying noticing requirements for eligibility verifications; providing earlier Qualified Health Plan (QHP) effective dates for special enrollment periods and voluntary terminations.

Applicants and enrollees of Medicaid and Qualified Health Plans with financial assistae; Health law, policy, and related advocacy and community-based organizations and groups including the Office of the Health Care Advocate; Health care providers, including Planned Parenthood of Northern New England: Eligibility and enrollment assistates

New England; Eligibility and enrollment assisters, including agents and brokers; and the Agency of Human

Services including its departments.

AHS anticipates that some of the proposed changes to HBEE will have an economic impact on the State's budget, beginning SFY2026. The estimated gross annualized budget impact of implementing 90 days of pre-release services for Medicaid enrollees is \$ 1 million. The cost associated with MSP income eligibility expansion is estimated at \$4.5 million annually to the general fund. These changes, as well as changes to the MSP family size definition, Access Plan household composition, and QHP enrollment effective dates represent meaningful economic benefits to eligible Vermonters. Other changes in Parts 1-5 and 7 align HBEE with federal and state guidance and law,

provide clarification, correct information, improve clarity,

and make technical corrections.

Posting date: Jul 02,2025

Hearing Information

Persons Affected:

Economic Impact:

Hearing date:

Hearing Notes:

Information for Hearing #1

08-01-2025 1:00 PM ADD TO YOUR CALENDAR

Location: Waterbury State Office Complex, Conference Room Cherry

C24 Room A-202

Address: 280 State Drive

City: Waterbury

State: VT Zip: 05671

ID required for access to building. Hearing also available virtually via MS Teams at https://www.microsoft.com/en-

us/microsoft-teams/join-a-meeting Meeting ID: 274 818 117 808 7 Passcode: Uy97mt9z Dial in by phone +1

802-828-7667,,879146430# United States, Montpelier

Phone conference ID: 879 146 430#

Information for Hearing # 2

Hearing date: 08-01-2025 1:00 PM ADD TO YOUR CALENDAR

Location: Virtually via MS Teams

https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/microsoft-teams/join-a-

meeting Meeting ID: 274 818 117 808 7 Passcode:

Address: Uy97mt9z Dial in by phone +1 802-828-7667,,879146430#

United States, Montpelier Phone conference ID: 879 146

430#

City: n/a
State: VT
Zip: n/a

Virtually via MS Teams at: https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/microsoft-teams/join-a-meeting Meeting ID: 274 818

Hearing Notes: 117 808 7 Passcode: Uy97mt9z Dial in by phone +1

802-828-7667,,879146430# United States, Montpelier

Phone conference ID: 879 146 430#

Contact Information

Information for Primary Contact

PRIMARY CONTACT PERSON - A PERSON WHO IS ABLE TO ANSWER QUESTIONS ABOUT THE CONTENT OF THE RULE.

Level: Primary
Name: Dani Fuoco

Agency: Agency of Human Services
Address: 280 State Drive, NOB 1 South

City: Waterbury

State: VT

Zip: 05671-1010 Telephone: 802-585-4265 Fax: 802-241-0450

Email: dani.fuoco@vermont.gov

SEND A COMMENT

Website https://humanservices.vermont.gov/rules-policies/health-care-rules

Address: VIEW WEBSITE

Information for Secondary Contact

SECONDARY CONTACT PERSON - A SPECIFIC PERSON FROM WHOM COPIES OF FILINGS MAY BE REQUESTED OR WHO MAY ANSWER QUESTIONS ABOUT FORMS SUBMITTED FOR FILING IF DIFFERENT FROM THE PRIMARY CONTACT PERSON.

Level: Secondary

Name: Jessica Ploesser

Agency: Agency of Human Services
Address: 280 State Drive, NOB1 South

City: Waterbury

State: VT Zip: 05671

Telephone: 802-241-0454 Fax: 802-241-0450 Email:

jessica.ploesser@vermont.gov

SEND A COMMENT

Keyword Information

Keywords:

Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment

HBEE Medicaid

Vermont Health Connect

Exchange QHP

Qualified Health Plan

Health Benefit

Back

Accessbility Policy | Privacy Policy

A Vermont Government Website Copyright 2025 State of Vermont



OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY OF STATE VERMONT STATE ARCHIVES & RECORDS ADMINISTRATION (VSARA)

(802) 828-2863

	Seven Days Legals (legals@sevendaysvt.com)	Tel: (802) 865-1020 x110.
	The Caledonian Record Julie Poutré (adv@caledonian-record.com)	Tel: 748-8121 FAX: 748-1613
	Times Argus / Rutland Herald Classified Ads (classified.ads@rutlandherald.com)	Tel: 802-747-6121 ext 2238 FAX: 802-776-5600
	The Valley News (advertising@vnews.com)	Tel: 603-298-8711 FAX: 603-298-0212
	The Addison Independent (legals@addisonindependent.com)	Tel: 388-4944 FAX: 388-3100 Attn: Display Advertising
	The Bennington Banner / Brattleboro Reformer Lylah Wright (lwright@reformer.com)	Tel: 254-2311 ext. 132 FAX: 447-2028 Attn: Lylah Wright
	The Chronicle (ads@bartonchronicle.com)	Tel: 525-3531 FAX: 525-3200
	Herald of Randolph (ads@ourherald.com)	Tel: 728-3232 FAX: 728-9275 Attn: Brandi Comette
	Newport Daily Express (jlafoe@newportvermontdailyexpress.com)	Tel: 334-6568 FAX: 334-6891 Attn: Jon Lafoe
	News & Citizen (mike@stowereporter.com)	Tel: 888-2212 FAX: 888-2173
	St. Albans Messenger Legals (legals@samessenger.com; cfoley@orourkemediagroup.com)	Tel: 524-9771 ext. 117 FAX: 527-1948 Attn: Legals
	The Islander (islander@vermontislander.com)	Tel: 802-372-5600 FAX: 802-372-3025
	Vermont Lawyer (hunter.press.vermont@gmail.com)	Attn: Will Hunter

FROM: APA Coordinator, VSARA Date of Fax: October 22, 2025

RE: The "Proposed State Rules" ad copy to run on **July 10, 2025**

PAGES INCLUDING THIS COVER MEMO: 3

NOTE 8-pt font in body. 12-pt font max. for headings - single space body. Please include dashed lines where they appear in ad copy. Otherwise minimize the use of white space. Exceptions require written approval.

If you have questions, or if the printing schedule of your paper is disrupted by holiday etc. please contact VSARA at 802-828-3700, or E-Mail sos.statutoryfilings@vermont.gov, Thanks.

PROPOSED STATE RULES

By law, public notice of proposed rules must be given by publication in newspapers of record. The purpose of these notices is to give the public a chance to respond to the proposals. The public notices for administrative rules are now also available online at https://secure.vermont.gov/SOS/rules/. The law requires an agency to hold a public hearing on a proposed rule, if requested to do so in writing by 25 persons or an association having at least 25 members.

To make special arrangements for individuals with disabilities or special needs please call or write the contact person listed below as soon as possible.

To obtain further information concerning any scheduled hearing(s), obtain copies of proposed rule(s) or submit comments regarding proposed rule(s), please call or write the contact person listed below. You may also submit comments in writing to the Legislative Committee on Administrative Rules, State House, Montpelier, Vermont 05602 (802-828-2231).

NOTE: The six rules below have been promulgated by the Agency of Human Services who has requested the notices be combined to facilitate a savings for the agency. When contacting the agency about these rules please note the title and rule number of the proposed rule(s) you are interested in.

- Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, General Provisions and Definition (Part 1).
 Vermont Proposed Rule: 25P025
- Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility Standards (Part 2).
 Vermont Proposed Rule: 25P026
- Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Nonfinancial Eligibility Requirements (Part 3).
 Vermont Proposed Rule: 25P027
- Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Special Rules for Medicaid Coverage of Long-Term Care Services and Supports- Eligibility and Post-Eligibility (Part 4).
 Vermont Proposed Rule: 25P028
- Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Financial Methodologies (Part 5).
 Vermont Proposed Rule: 25P029
- Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment Rule, Eligibility-and-Enrollment Procedures (Part 7). Vermont Proposed Rule: 25P030

AGENCY: Agency of Human Services

CONCISE SUMMARY: These proposed rules amend Parts 1-5 and 7 of the 8-part Health Benefits Eligibility and Enrollment (HBEE) rule. Parts 1, 4, and 5 were last amended effective January 1, 2024. Parts 2, 3, and 7 were last amended effective January 1, 2025. Substantive revisions include: adding coverage of pre-release services for up to 90 days before release for sentenced, incarcerated individuals enrolled in Medicaid; using the Low Income Subsidy

(LIS) family size definition for Medicare Savings Program (MSP) eligibility determinations; raising the income limit for Qualified Medicare Beneficiaries from 100% to 145% of the Federal Poverty Level (FPL) and Qualifying Individuals 135% to 195% FPL; changing the household composition for the Access Plan; modifying noticing requirements for eligibility verifications; providing earlier Qualified Health Plan (QHP) effective dates for special enrollment periods and voluntary terminations.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION, CONTACT: Dani Fuoco, Agency of Human Services, 280 State Drive, NOB 1 South, Waterbury, Vermont 05671-1010 Tel: 802-585-4265 Fax: 802-241-0450 E-Mail: dani.fuoco@vermont.gov URL: https://humanservices.vermont.gov/rules-policies/health-care-rules.

FOR COPIES: Jessica Ploesser, Agency of Human Services, 280 State Drive, NOB 1 South, Waterbury, Vermont 05671-1010 Tel: 802-241-0454 Fax: 802-241-0450 E-Mail: jessica.ploesser@vermont.gov.